

ACADEMIA ROMÂNĂ SCOSAAR

HABILITATION THESIS

Deterministic and Stochastic Variational Inequalities. A convex to nonconvex journey

Eduard-Paul Rotenștein

ABSTRACT

Domeniul fundamental: Matematică și științe ale naturii

Domeniul de abilitare: Matematică

Teză elaborată în vederea obținerii atestatului de abilitare în scopul conducerii lucrărilor de doctorat în domeniul Matematică.

BUCUREȘTI, 2019

Contents

1	A sl	hort his	story on the domain. Main personal achievements	1				
2	For	ward St	tochastic Variational Inequalities	4				
	2.1	Invari	ance and feedback approach	4				
		2.1.1	Invariance conditions for a control security tube	5				
		2.1.2	Feedback-based approach	6				
	2.2	Gener	alized SVIs driven by convex constraints	7				
		2.2.1	A convex Skorokhod problem with oblique subgradients	7				
		2.2.2	SVIs with oblique subgradients	10				
	2.3	Multiv	valued differential equations driven by oblique Fréchet subgradients	13				
		2.3.1	(ρ, γ) – semiconvex functions	13				
		2.3.2	Multivalued differential equations with oblique subgradients. Main results	15				
		2.3.3	A nonconvex Skorokhod problem with generalized reflection	17				
		2.3.4	Applications. SVIs with oblique Fréchet subgradients	19				
	2.4	Obsta	cle problems for parabolic SDEs with Hölder continuous diffusion	20				
		2.4.1	Problem formulation. Main assumptions	20				
		2.4.2	Framework for the existence and uniqueness results	22				
		2.4.3	The case of an absolutely continuous feedback process	23				
		2.4.4	Weak variational solutions	23				
		2.4.5	Behavior of the strong solution	24				
	2.5	Parab	olic variational inequalities with generalized reflecting directions	26				
		2.5.1	Preliminaries, notations and basic assumptions	26				
		2.5.2	Existence and uniqueness of a solution	26				
3	Backward Stochastic Variational Inequalities 28							
	3.1	1 Multivalued BSDEs with oblique subgradients						
		3.1.1	Setting the problem	28				
		3.1.2	Approximating problems and a priori estimates	30				
		3.1.3	Strong existence and uniqueness for $H(t, y) \equiv H_t$	31				
		3.1.4	Weak existence for $H(t, y)$	32				
	3.2 A numerical approximation scheme for multivalued BSDEs		nerical approximation scheme for multivalued BSDEs	33				
		3.2.1	Notations. Hypothesis. Preliminaries	33				
		3.2.2	Approximations schemes for BSVIs	33				
	3.3	Antici	ipated BSVIs with generalized reflection	36				
		3.3.1	Setting the problem	36				
		3.3.2	A priori estimates on the penalized equation	37				
		3.3.3	Proof of the existence and uniqueness of the solution	38				
	3.4	BSVI v	with nonconvex, switch-dependent reflection model	40				
		3.4.1	Motivation. Infection time in multi-stable gene networks	40				
		3.4.2	Preliminaries. Setting the problem	40				
		3.4.3	Measurability issues, driver and compensator	42				
		3.4.4	A scheme based on reflected solutions for ordinary differential equations.					
			The iterating differential inclusion	44				
		3.4.5	Targeted design. Occupation measures	45				
		3.4.6	Proofs of the results in Sections 3.4.4 and 3.4.5	47				

	3.5	.5 Approximate and approximate null-controllability for a class of piecewise linear					
		Marko	ov switch systems	48			
		3.5.1	The control system and main results	48			
		3.5.2	Proof of the results	51			
4 Future research milestones							
References							

1 A short history on the domain. Main personal achievements

Since early sixties, research has paid increasing attention to the study of reflected stochastic differential equations, the reflection process being interpreted in different ways. As the first approaches of the topic, Skorokhod considers the problem of reflection for diffusion processes into a bounded domain (see, e.g., [160]), while Tanaka focuses on the problem of reflecting boundary conditions into convex sets for SDEs (see [165]). This kind of problem became the interest of many other authors, who consider that the state process is reflected by one or two reflecting barriers, both for forward and backward stochastic differential equations. The field of applications of such problems also bloomed.

The aim of the present thesis consists in presenting the personal contribution in the area during the time from my Ph.D. thesis, defended in 2009. The research can be described as being focused on two mainstreams: forward stochastic variational inequalities and backward stochastic variational inequalities.

The intention is to extend, for the beginning, the notion of reflection for forward and backward stochastic differential equations by allowing to the reflecting directions to be perturbed by a Lipschitz term which destroys the maximal monotonicity of the multivalued operator which acts on the equation. In this manner, the classical Yosida approximating techniques must be reinterpreted. On the other hand, the author addresses some different kind of problems, by presenting the gap which arrises when we renounce at the convexity of the reflecting domains. This extension comes with two different kind of problems, apart from the ones given by the non-Lipschitz and the non-maximal-monotonicity of the term driving the involved equations. First, when we situate in the forward framework for stochastic differential equations, as we know, a deterministic (Skorokhod) problem must be analyzed. This is done by approximating it with Yosida penalizations. While, in the convex setup, we develop a technique which permits us to provide existence and uniqueness results, in the nonconvex setup, even for the approximating equations there are no known results for the existence of the solution. This is why we have to construct the tools needed for approximating the deterministic multivalued equations in this new framework. More precisely, we give some adapted and refined properties of the Yosida penalization, in a similar manner with the corresponding counterpart, found in the convex setup, as we can see, for example, in Barbu [6, Chapter 1] or Brézis [38, Chapter II]. The results are quite strong and permit to approach the second type of problem which appears when we leave the convex framework, as one can see in Chapter 3, Section 3.4. When dealing with backward stochastic differential equations, with oblique reflection and convex constraints, we do not have to consider first a deterministic problem and we provide directly some results concerning the existence and uniqueness of a solution. This solution is strong or weak, depending on the dependence on the state process of the perturbing term; the feedback term is absolutely continuous, not only a continuous and bounded variation one, as we can obtain in the forward case. However, the problem of the existence of a solution for backward stochastic variational inequalities with nonconvex constraints was - and partially remains - a very important open problem in stochastic analysis. With the tools developed in Chapter 2, Section 2.3 we are able to partially solve the problem by replacing the Brownian movement driving the multivalued equation with a different kind of stochastic process, PDMP (that is, Piecewise deterministic Markov process). Also, as a by-product, this is the first time when occupation measures were used to consider control problems for this type of backward variational inclusions. As application, we study some mathematical properties leading to the detection of infection time in a specific class of stochastic gene networks. The basic example one refers is a bistable (multistable) system consisting in a temperate virus and a host.

We now briefly present the structure of the thesis.

Chapter 1 presents a relatively detailed history of the domain, with precise informations regarding the author's contribution on the filed.

Chapter 2 is divided into five sections and deals with the analysis of some forward deterministic and stochastic variational inclusions, with generalized reflection. For the beginning, Section 2.1 presents some invariance criteria for a stochastic differential equation whose state evolution is constrained by time-dependent security tubes, by considering an equivalent problem where the square of distance function represents a viscosity solution to an adequately defined partial differential equation. We also derive a sufficient condition for the case of the drift coefficient defined by a linear expression; this sufficient condition has a significantly simpler form that facilitates the concrete use in applications. We then present a broader context when solutions are constrained by more general time-dependent convex domains. The analyzed problems become more general in Section 2.2. Its main objective is to study a stochastic variational inequality featuring a product of the for $H(X) \partial \varphi(X)$ which will be called the set of *oblique subgradients*. The problem becomes challenging due to the presence of this new term, which imposes the use of some specific approaches because this new term preserves neither the monotony of the subdifferential operator nor the Lipschitz property of the matrix involved H(X). In the forward case we first focus on the deterministic case, by considering a generalized Skorokhod problem with oblique reflection of the form

$$dx(t) + H(x(t)) dk(t) = f(t, x(t)) dt + dm(t), \quad t \ge 0; \quad dk(s) \in \partial \varphi(x(s)) (ds),$$

where the singular input $m : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^d$ is a continuous function. The existence results are obtained via Yosida penalization techniques.

In Section 2.3 we renounce at the convex constraints for the equations found in the previous section, by considering, for the multivalued operator from the equation the product $H\partial^-\varphi$, where $\partial^-\varphi$ stands for the Fréchet subdifferential operator of a (ρ, γ) -semiconvex function φ . Even the main milestones are similar with the one found in Section 2.2, their approach is completely different since we have to construct from the beginning the tools which we shall use. The challenging part proves to be the study of a basic Cauchy problem. After we obtain the existence and uniqueness of its solution, we focus on a nonconvex Skorokhod problem with oblique Fréchet subgradients and, as applications, stochastic variational inequalities with nonconvex constraints are envisaged.

Section 2.4 studies obstacle problems for some stochastic differential equations of parabolic type. The key point consists in a weaker Hölder continuity condition for the diffusion process. Under the Gelfand-Lions triple setup, the authors obtain, under some "sufficiently rigid" barriers, a unique strong solution for the multivalued stochastic equation. Without that restricted condition, the notion of the solution can be extended and one obtain a weak-variational solution. Apart from the importance of its result, this section establishes also a rigorous construction of the framework for the formalism used in pioneering work Bensoussan, Răşcanu [15], where the measurability issues are omitted. Finally, in Section 2.5, the study aims to some infinite dimensional stochastic variational inequalities with oblique reflection. We prove the existence of a solution for a smooth multivalued problem with generalized reflection at the frontier and some applications to systems of PDEs are also provided.

Chapter 3 is structured also under the form of five sections and deals with the analysis of some backward stochastic variational inclusions, with - possibly - generalized reflection.

Section 3.1 treats the existence and uniqueness of the solution for the more general backward

problem, featuring convex constraints and driven by a Brownian movement *B*,

(1)
$$-dY_t + H(t, Y_t) \,\partial\varphi\left(Y_t\right)(dt) \ni F(t, Y_t, Z_t) \,dt - Z_t dB_t, \ t \in [0, T], \quad Y_T = \eta,$$

When we have only a time dependence for the matrix H we obtain the existence of a strong solution, together with the existence of an absolutely continuous feedback process. For the general case of a state dependence for H we use tightness criteria in order to get a solution for the equation. In Section 3.2 we renounce at the perturbing matrix H and derive some numerical Euler-Yosida schemes for the backward stochastic variational inequality considered in a Markovian framework. The convergence rate of the scheme is also provided. In Section 3.3 we prove the existence and uniqueness of the solution for an anticipated backward variational inclusion of the type (1), with the driver $F(t, Y_t, Z_t, Y_{t+\delta(t)}, Z_{t+\eta(t)})$, $t \in [0, T]$ and the terminal conditions $Y_t = \xi_t$, $Z_t = \zeta_t$, $t \in [T, T + \ell]$, \mathbb{P} -a.s. The instruments which permit to obtain the desired results come from Chapter 3, Section 3.1 and Peng, Yang [139].

Section 3.4 makes the step from the convex to the nonconvex setup for generalized backward stochastic variational inequalities. We investigate a mathematical model associated to the infection time in multistable gene networks. The mathematical processes are of hybrid switch type. The switch is governed by pure jump modes and linked to DNA bindings. The differential component follows backward stochastic dynamics reflected in some mode-dependent, nonconvex domains. First, we study the existence of solutions to the resulting stochastic variational inclusions, by reducing the model to a family of ordinary variational inclusions (see Confortola, Fuhrman, Jacod [49]) with generalized reflection in semiconvex domains. Second, by considering control-dependent drivers, we hint to some model-selection approach by embedding the (controlled) backward stochastic variational inclusion in a family of regular measures. Regularity and structural properties of these sets are given.

Using the reduction from Confortola, Fuhrman, Jacod [49], in Section 3.5, we propose an explicit, easily-computable algebraic criterion for approximate null-controllability of a class of general piecewise linear switch systems with a multiplicative noise. Second, we prove by examples that the notion of approximate controllability is strictly stronger than approximate null-controllability. A sufficient criterion for this stronger notion is also provided. The results are illustrated on a model derived from repressed bacterium operon (introduced in Krishna, Banerjee, Ramakrishnan, Shivashankar [104] and reduced in Crudu, Debussche, Rădulescu [56]).

Chapter 4 is devoted to some open problems and future research topics strongly related to the subjects analyzed during the present work.

The thesis ends with a rich list of 177 reference papers, all cited in the text.

The present thesis is based on 11 scientific papers, which were done within the projects:

- CNCSIS 1156 / 2005 (-2008), Deterministic and stochastic differential models with states constraints. Control, invariance and numerical approximation
- IDEI ID_395 / 2007 (-2010), Differential systems with random perturbations; control and viability problems
- PN-II-ID-PCE-2011-3-0843, no. 241/05.10.2011 (-2016), Deterministic and stochastic systems with state constraints
- PN-II-ID-PCE-2011-3-1038, no. 208/05.10.2011 (-2015), Diagonal stability and flow invariance in control engineering. Techniques specialized for classes of dynamics, encompassed by a unified framework
- FP7-PEOPLE-2007-1-1-ITN, no. 213841-2 / 2008 (-2012), Deterministic and Stochastic Controlled Systems and Applications

2 Forward Stochastic Variational Inequalities

2.1 Invariance and feedback approach

Let $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \ge 0})$ be a stochastic basis and $\{B_t : t \ge 0\}$ a \mathbb{R}^k -valued Brownian motion. Given a non-empty closed set $K \in \mathbb{R}^d$, a starting moment $t_0 \ge 0$ and a starting point $x_0 \in K$, it is known that, by adding a supplementary source (for example the convexity indicator function of a given convex set K) on the stochastic equation

(2)
$$X_t^{t_0,x_0} = x_0 + \int_{t_0}^{t \vee t_0} f(r, X_r^{t_0,x_0}) dr + \int_{t_0}^{t \vee t_0} g(r, X_r^{t_0,x_0}) dB_r, \quad t \ge 0,$$

we can maintain the solution $X_t^{t_0,x_0} \in K$, for all $t \ge t_0$. It is natural to see what are the conditions on the drift and diffusion coefficients such that the evolution of the state satisfies the constraint $X_t^{t_0,x_0} \in K$, for all $t \ge t_0$. We present, as a particular case, the situation when the coefficients of (2) are characterized by polyhedral representations.

Let us consider $\mathcal{K} = \{K(t) : t \ge 0\}$ a family of non-empty closed subsets $K(t) \subset \mathbb{R}^d$.

Definition 1 We state that:

- The family \mathcal{K} is strongly invariant for SDE (2) if, for all $t_0 \ge 0$, $x_0 \in K(t_0)$ and, for all the solutions $\{X_t^{t_0,x_0}: t \ge t_0\}$ it follows that $X_t^{t_0,x_0} \in K(t)$, $\mathbb{P} a.s.$, $\forall t \ge t_0$.
- The family \mathcal{K} is weakly invariant (viable) for SDE (2) if, for every $t_0 \ge 0$ and $x_0 \in K(t_0)$ there exists a solution $\{X_t^{t_0,x_0} : t \ge t_0\}$ such that $X_t^{t_0,x_0} \in K(t), \mathbb{P} a.s., \forall t \ge t_0$.

We give a characterization of the invariance in the moving sets K(t), $t \ge 0$. Consider the continuous functions $f : [0, +\infty) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ and $g : [0, +\infty) \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}$ and assume that there exist L, M > 0 and $\mu \in \mathbb{R}$ such that, for $\forall t \in [0, T], \forall x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$ we have

(3)
$$\begin{cases} i) \quad \langle x - y, f(t, x) - f(t, y) \rangle \le \mu |x - y|^2, \quad \sup_{t \in [0, T]} |f(t, x)| \le M(1 + |x|). \\ ii) \quad |g(t, x) - g(t, y)| \le L |x - y|. \end{cases}$$

Recall the notations

- the distance from x to the set K(t): $d(t, x) = d_{K(t)}(x) = \inf\{|x y| : y \in K(t)\},\$
- $\mathbb{S}^d \subset \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$, the space of symmetric non-negative matrices,
- $C_{pol}^{k,n}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d)$, the set of functions $h : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ of class $C^{k,n}$ such that the function h and its derivatives $D_t^i h(t,x)$, $j \in \overline{0,k}$ and $D_x^{\alpha} h(t,x)$, $\alpha = (\alpha_1, ..., \alpha_d)$, $0 \le \alpha_1 + ... + \alpha_d \le n$, $\alpha_i \in \mathbb{N}$ for every i, have polynomial increasing to infinity in the space variable, that is there exist $C = C_T \ge 0$ and $p = p_T \in \mathbb{N}^*$ such that, for all $(t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d$,

$$\sum\nolimits_{i,\alpha} [|D_t^i h(t,x)| + |D_x^\alpha h(t,x)|] \leq C(1+|x|^p).$$

• the infinitesimal generator associated with $\{X_t^{t_0,x_0}: t \ge t_0\}$:

$$\mathcal{A}(t)\varphi(x) = \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{Tr}\left[D_x^2\varphi(x)g(t,x)g^T(t,x)\right] + \langle f(t,x), \nabla_x\varphi(x)\rangle$$

Consider now the following parabolic PDE

(4)
$$\frac{\partial u(t,x)}{\partial t} + \mathcal{A}(t)u(t,x) + G(t,x) = 0, \quad u(T,x) = \Theta(x), \quad (t,x) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d,$$

where $G \in C_{pol}^{0,0}([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^d)$ and $\Theta \in C_{pol}^{0,0}(\mathbb{R}^d)$. For the above PDE we use the definition of the viscosity solutions introduced by Crandal, Ishii, Lions [54].

2.1.1 Invariance conditions for a control security tube

We first analyze the classical toy model of a *control security tube*. We derive necessary and sufficient conditions that allow us to maintain the trajectory as a certain distance from a time-dependent point. If the drift coefficient has a linear form, given by a polyhedral representation, than the invariance conditions can be expressed using matrix measures.

Theorem 2 Consider $\rho \in C^1([0,T]; \mathbb{R}_+)$, $\rho > 0$, $a \in C^1([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and the time-dependent domain

(5)
$$K(t) = \overline{B(a(t), \rho(t))} = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^d : |x - a(t)| \le \rho(t)\}.$$

Equation (2) is $\overline{B(a(t), \rho(t))}$ – invariant if and only if, $\forall (t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d$ with $|x - a(t)| = \rho(t)$, we have:

(6)
$$\begin{cases} \text{whenever } g^*(t,x) \left(x-a(t)\right) = 0 \text{ then} \\ 2 \left\langle x-a(t), f(t,x) \right\rangle + |g(t,x)|^2 \le 2 \left\langle x-a(t), a'(t) \right\rangle + 2\rho(t)\rho'(t). \end{cases}$$

Comments on the linear case. We consider a linear form for the drift coefficient in SDE (2) and let the set K(t) defined by (5), with $a(t) \equiv 0$. Define f(t, x) = A(t)x, where $A : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ is a continuous and bounded in norm matrix. The second condition from (6) can be rewritten as $2x^T A(t) x + |g(t, x)|^2 \leq 2\rho(t)\rho'(t)$, for $|x| = \rho(t)$, where $2x^T A(t) x = x^T (A(t) + A^T(t))x =$: $x^T Q(t) x, Q(t)$ being a symmetric matrix. The Courant-Fischer theorem applied to Q(t) gives us the dominant eigenvalue

$$\sigma_{\max}(Q(t)) = \max_{x \neq 0} \frac{x^T Q(t) x}{x^T x},$$

On the other hand, $\sigma_{\max}(Q(t)) = 2\sigma_{\max}\left(\frac{1}{2}\left(A(t) + A^T(t)\right)\right) = 2\mu_2(A(t))$, where
$$\mu_2(M) = \lim_{h \searrow 0} \frac{1}{h}\left[|I + hM| - 1\right] = \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{\max}(M + M^T)$$

represents the measure of matrix M with respect to the matrix norm (e.g. Bernstein [17, Fact 11.15.7]). Therefore, we have

$$\max_{\substack{|x|=\rho(t)\\g^{*}(t,x)x=0}} 2x^{T}A(t) x \leq \max_{|x|=\rho(t)} 2x^{T}A(t) x = 2\rho^{2}(t)\mu_{2}(A(t)).$$

Thus, from (6) we get the following sufficient condition for the invariance of the set K(t):

(7)
$$\mu_2(A(t)) + \frac{1}{2}\rho^{-2}(t) \max_{\substack{|x|=\rho(t)\\g^*(t,x)x=0}} |g(t,x)|^2 \le \rho^{-1}(t)\rho'(t), \quad \forall t \in [0,T].$$

It is worth noticing that, for $g(t, x) \equiv 0$, $|x| = \rho(t)$, $\forall t \in [0, T]$, the necessary and sufficient condition (6) is equivalent to the inequality

(8)
$$\mu_2(A(t)) \le \rho^{-1}(t) \rho'(t), \quad \forall t \in [0,T],$$

Inequality (8) is similar to the necessary and sufficient condition presented by paper Păstrăvanu, Matcovschi [137] for the invariance of K(t) with respect to deterministic linear dynamics.

2.1.2 Feedback-based approach

Alternatively, keeping the above notations, we can reinterpret conditions (6) and the invariance problem from the perspective of finding a Lipschitz feedback law U(t, x) which yields the time-dependent set K(t) invariant for the SDE

(9)
$$X_t^{t_0,x_0} = x_0 + \int_{t_0}^{t \vee t_0} U(r, X_r^{t_0,x_0}) dr + \int_{t_0}^{t \vee t_0} f(r, X_r^{t_0,x_0}) dr + \int_{t_0}^{t \vee t_0} g(r, X_r^{t_0,x_0}) dB_r, \quad t \ge 0.$$

The general case will be analyzed in the sequel, by considering the problem in the framework of multivalued (normal and oblique reflected) stochastic variational inequalities. For the moment we consider only the simple case of $K(t) \equiv \overline{B(0,\rho)}$, for every *t*. There exists a continuous feedback law $K \in L^0(\Omega; BV_{loc}([0, +\infty); \mathbb{R}^d))$ such that, for all $x \in \overline{B(0,\rho)}$, we have

$$\begin{cases} X_t^{t_0,x_0} = x_0, \quad \forall 0 \le t \le t_0, \\ X_t^{t_0,x_0} = x_0 - (K_t - K_{t_0}) + \int_{t_0}^t f(r, X_r^{t_0,x_0}) dr + \int_{t_0}^t g(r, X_r^{t_0,x_0}) dB_r, \quad t_0 \le t, \\ X_t^{t_0,x_0} \in \overline{B\left(0,\rho\right)} \quad \text{and} \quad dK_t \in \partial I_{\overline{B(0,\rho)}}(X_t^{t_0,x_0})(dt), \quad \forall t \ge 0. \end{cases}$$

By $L^0(\Omega; BV_{loc}([0, +\infty); \mathbb{R}^d))$ we denote the space of random processes with values in the space of local bounded variation functions $BV_{loc}([0, +\infty); \mathbb{R}^d)$; the $\partial I_{\overline{B(0,\rho)}}$ represents the subdifferential operator of the convexity indicator function $I_{\overline{B(0,\rho)}}(x) = 0$ if $x \in \overline{B(0,\rho)}$ and $+\infty$ otherwise. In this context, the problem consists in finding an absolutely continuous control

(10)
$$K_t = \int_0^t U(r, X_r^{t_0, x_0}) dr.$$

Assuming that such a control exists and maintaining the particular linear form of the drift coefficient introduced in the previous sub-section, then by (6), $\overline{B(0,\rho)}$ is invariant if and only if, for all $t \ge 0$ and $|x| = \rho$, each time when $g^*(t, x) x = 0$ we obtain $2 \langle x, U(t, x) + A(t)x \rangle + |g(t, x)|^2 \le 0$. Hence, in general, a $\overline{B(0,\rho)}$ -invariance control of the form (10) does not exist, but if $g^*(t, x) x = 0$ for all $t \ge 0$ and $|x| = \rho$ then the feedback law

$$U(t,x) := -A(t)x - \frac{1}{2\rho^2} |g(t,x)|^2 x$$

yields the set $\overline{B(0,\rho)}$ invariant for the SDE (9). If the structure of A(t) is of multidimensional type, then the linear feedback $U(t,x) = \theta(t)x$, with

$$\theta(t) := -\frac{1}{2\rho^2} \sup_{|x|=\rho} |g(t,x)|^2 - \max_{i=\overline{1,n}} |A_i|$$

assures the $\overline{B(0,\rho)}$ -invariance for (9). Finally, it is important to mention that a time-independent feedback of the form $U(x) = \theta x$ can be used, where the constant θ is defined by

$$\theta := -\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \left\{ \frac{1}{2\rho^2} \sup_{|x|=\rho} |g(t,x)|^2 + |A(t)| \right\}$$

and, respectively, by $\theta := -\frac{1}{2\rho^2} \sup_{\substack{|x|=\rho\\t\in[0,T]}} |g(t,x)|^2 - \max_{i=\overline{1,n}} |A_i|.$

2.2 Generalized SVIs driven by convex constraints

As the main achievement of this section we prove the existence and uniqueness of the solution for the following stochastic variational inequality

(11)
$$\begin{cases} dX_t + H(X_t) \,\partial\varphi(X_t)(dt) \ni f(t, X_t) \,dt + g(t, X_t) \,dB_t, \quad t > 0\\ X_0 = x_0, \end{cases}$$

where *B* is a standard Brownian motion defined on a complete probability space and the new quantity H(X) that appears acts on the set of subgradients; the product $H(X) \partial \varphi(X)$ will be called, from now on, the set of *oblique subgradients*. First, we focus on the deterministic case, considering a generalized Skorokhod problem with oblique reflection of the form

(12)
$$\begin{cases} x(t) + \int_0^t H(x(s)) \, dk(s) = x_0 + \int_0^t f(s, x(s)) \, ds + m(t), \quad t \ge 0, \\ dk(s) \in \partial \varphi(x(s)) \, (ds), \end{cases}$$

where the singular input $m : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^d$ is a continuous function. The existence results are obtained via classical Yosida penalization techniques. We then continue with the study of some stochastic variational inequalities with oblique reflection.

2.2.1 A convex Skorokhod problem with oblique subgradients

Notations. Hypotheses.

Consider the deterministic generalized convex Skorokhod problem with oblique subgradients:

(13)
$$dx(t) + H(x(t)) \,\partial\varphi(x(t))(dt) \ni dm(t), \quad t > 0, \quad x(0) = x_0,$$

where

(14)
$$\varphi : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$$
 is a proper convex lower semicontinuous (l.s.c.) function

and

(15)
$$\begin{cases} (i) & x_0 \in Dom\left(\varphi\right) := \{x \in \mathbb{R}^d : \varphi(x) < +\infty\},\\ (ii) & m \in C\left([0, +\infty); \mathbb{R}^d\right), \quad m\left(0\right) = 0. \end{cases}$$

 $H = (h_{i,j})_{d \times d} \in C_b^2 \left(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \right)$ is a matrix, such that for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$,

(16)
$$\begin{cases} (i) & h_{i,j}(x) = h_{j,i}(x), \text{ for every } i, j \in \overline{1, d}, \\ (ii) & \frac{1}{c} |u|^2 \le \langle H(x) u, u \rangle \le c |u|^2, \quad \forall u \in \mathbb{R}^d \text{ (for some } c \ge 1). \end{cases}$$

Let $[H(x)]^{-1}$ be the inverse matrix of H(x). Then $[H(x)]^{-1}$ has the same properties (16) as H(x). Let $|H(x)| := \left(\sum_{i,j=1}^{d} |h_{i,j}(x)|^2\right)^{1/2}$ and denote

$$b = \sup_{x,y \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ x \neq y} \frac{|H(x) - H(y)|}{|x - y|} + \sup_{x,y \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ x \neq y} \frac{|[H(x)]^{-1} - [H(y)]^{-1}|}{|x - y|},$$

Define now by $\partial \varphi$ the subdifferential operator of φ , $\partial \varphi(x) := \{\hat{x} \in \mathbb{R}^d : \langle \hat{x}, y - x \rangle + \varphi(x) \le \varphi(y),$ for all $y \in \mathbb{R}^d\}$ and $Dom(\partial \varphi) := \{x \in \mathbb{R}^d : \partial \varphi(x) \ne \emptyset\}$. We will use the notation $(x, \hat{x}) \in \partial \varphi$ in order to express that $x \in Dom(\partial \varphi)$ and $\hat{x} \in \partial \varphi(x)$.

If $E = \overline{E} \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ and $E^c = \mathbb{R}^d \setminus E$, then we denote, for $\varepsilon > 0$, $E_{\varepsilon} = \{x \in E : dist_{E^c}(x) \ge \varepsilon\} = \{x \in E : B(x, \varepsilon) \subset E\}$ the ε -interior of E. We impose the following supplementary assumptions:

(17)
$$\begin{cases} (i) & D = Dom(\varphi) \text{ is a closed subset of } \mathbb{R}^d, \\ (ii) & \exists r_0 > 0, \ D_{r_0} \neq \emptyset \quad \text{and} \quad h_0 = \sup_{z \in D} dist_{D_{r_0}}(z) < +\infty, \\ (iii) & \exists L \ge 0 \text{ such that } |\varphi(x) - \varphi(y)| \le L + L |x - y|, \text{ for all } x, y \in D. \end{cases}$$

A generalized Skorokhod problem.

Let $k : [t,T] \to \mathbb{R}^d$, where $0 \le t \le T$. We denote, $||k||_{[t,T]} := \sup\{|k(s)| : t \le s \le T\}$, and, for t = 0, $||k||_T := ||k||_{[0,T]}$. Considering $\mathcal{D}[t,T]$ the set of the partitions of the time interval [t,T], of the form $\Delta = (t = t_0 < t_1 < ... < t_n = T)$, let $S_{\Delta}(k) = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} |k(t_{i+1}) - k(t_i)|$ and $\hat{\downarrow}k \uparrow_{[t,T]} := \sup S_{\Delta}(k)$; if t = 0, denote $\hat{\downarrow}k \uparrow_T := \hat{\downarrow}k \uparrow_{[0,T]}$. Consider the space of bounded variation functions $\Delta \in \mathcal{D}$ $BV([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^d) = \{k \mid k : [0,T] \to \mathbb{R}^d, \hat{\downarrow}k \uparrow_T < +\infty\}$. Taking on the space of continuous functions $C([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^d)$ the usual supremum norm, remark the duality connection $(C([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^d))^* = \{k \in BV([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^d) \mid k(0) = 0\}$, with the duality given by the Riemann-Stieltjes integral. We will say that a function $k \in BV_{loc}([0, +\infty); \mathbb{R}^d)$ if, for every $T > 0, k \in BV([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^d)$.

Definition 3 Given two functions $x, k : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^d$, we say that $dk(t) \in \partial \varphi(x(t))(dt)$ if

$$\begin{cases} (a) & x, k : \mathbb{R}_{+} \to \mathbb{R}^{d} \text{ are continuous,} \\ (b) & x(t) \in \overline{Dom(\varphi)}, \\ (c) & k \in BV_{loc}\left([0, +\infty); \mathbb{R}^{d}\right), k(0) = 0, \quad \text{and for } \forall 0 \le s \le t \le T, \forall y \in C([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^{d}), \\ (d) & \int_{s}^{t} \langle y(r) - x(r), dk(r) \rangle + \int_{s}^{t} \varphi(x(r)) dr \le \int_{s}^{t} \varphi(y(r)) dr. \end{cases}$$

We state that

Definition 4 A pair of functions (x, k) is a solution of the Skorokhod problem with H-oblique subgradients (13) (and we write $(x, k) \in SP(H\partial\varphi; x_0, m)$) if $x, k : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^d$ are continuous functions and

(18)
$$\begin{cases} (i) \quad x(t) + \int_0^t H(x(r)) \, dk(r) = x_0 + m(t), \quad \forall t \ge 0, \\ (ii) \quad dk(r) \in \partial \varphi(x(r)) \, (dr). \end{cases}$$

For the clarity of the presentation, some useful technical a priori estimates of the solution $(x,k) \in S\mathcal{P}(H\partial\varphi; x_0, m)$ will be grouped together in a subsection entitled Technical results. Recall first the notation for modulus of continuity of a function $g: [0,T] \to \mathbb{R}^d$:

$$\mathbf{m}_{g}\left(\varepsilon\right) = \sup\left\{\left|g\left(u\right) - g\left(v\right)\right| : u, v \in \left[0, T\right], \ \left|u - v\right| \le \varepsilon\right\}.$$

Technical results.

We present some results with a priori estimates of the solution $(x, k) \in SP(H\partial\varphi; x_0, m)$.

Lemma 5 Let the assumptions (15), (16), (14) and (17) be satisfied. If $(x, k) \in SP(H\partial\varphi; x_0, m)$, then for all $0 \le s \le t \le T$, there exists C = C(b, c, L) > 0 such that

(19)
$$\mathbf{m}_{x}(t-s) \leq \left[(t-s) + \mathbf{m}_{m}(t-s) + \sqrt{\mathbf{m}_{m}(t-s)\left(\uparrow k \uparrow_{t} - \uparrow k \uparrow_{s}\right)} \right] \\ \times \exp\left\{ C \left[1 + (t-s) + \left(\uparrow k \uparrow_{t} - \uparrow k \uparrow_{s} + 1\right)\left(\uparrow k \uparrow_{t} - \uparrow k \uparrow_{s}\right) \right] \right\}.$$

Lemma 6 Let the assumptions (15), (16), (14) and (17) be satisfied. If $(x, k) \in SP(H\partial\varphi; x_0, m), 0 \le s \le t \le T$ and

$$\sup_{r \in [s,t]} |x(r) - x(s)| \le 2\delta_0 = \frac{\rho_0}{2bc} \land \rho_0, \quad \text{with } \rho_0 = \frac{r_0}{2(1 + r_0 + h_0)},$$

then

(20)
$$\uparrow k \uparrow_t - \uparrow k \uparrow_s \le \frac{1}{\rho_0} \left| k\left(t\right) - k\left(s\right) \right| + \frac{3L}{\rho_0} \left(t - s\right)$$

and

(21)
$$|x(t) - x(s)| + \uparrow k \uparrow_t - \uparrow k \uparrow_s \leq \sqrt{t - s + \mathbf{m}_m (t - s)} \times e^{C_T \left(1 + \|m\|_T^2\right)},$$

where $C_T = C(b, c, r_0, h_0, L, T) > 0$.

Lemma 7 Let the assumptions (15), (16), (14) and (17) be satisfied. Let $(x,k) \in SP(H\partial\varphi; x_0,m)$, $0 \le s \le t \le T$ and $x(r) \in D_{\delta_0}$, for all $r \in [s,t]$. Then

$$\left| k \right|_t - \left| k \right|_s \le L \left(1 + \frac{2}{\delta_0} \right) \left(t - s \right)$$

and, denoting by $C_T = C_T(b, c, r_0, h_0, L, T) > 0$, $\mathbf{m}_x(t-s) \le C_T \times [(t-s) + \mathbf{m}_m(t-s)]$.

Denote now $\mu_m(\varepsilon) = \varepsilon + \mathbf{m}_m(\varepsilon)$, for every $\varepsilon \ge 0$.

Lemma 8 Let the assumptions (15), (16), (14) and (17) be satisfied and $(x, k) \in SP(H\partial\varphi; x_0, m)$. Then, there exists a positive constant $C_T(||m||_T) = C(x_0, b, c, r_0, h_0, L, T, ||m||_T)$, increasing function with respect to $||m||_T$, such that, for all $0 \le s \le t \le T$:

(22)
(a)
$$||x||_T + \uparrow k \uparrow_T \leq C_T (||m||_T),$$

(b) $|x(t) - x(s)| + \uparrow k \uparrow_t - \uparrow k \uparrow_s \leq C_T (||m||_T) \times \sqrt{\mu_m (t-s)}.$

We renounce now at the restriction that the function f is identically 0 and we consider the equation written under differential form

(23)
$$dx(t) + H(x(t)) \,\partial\varphi(x(t))(dt) \ni f(t, x(t)) \,dt + dm(t), \quad t > 0, \quad x(0) = x_0,$$

where

(24)
$$\begin{cases} (i) & (t,x) \longmapsto f(t,x) : \mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{d} \to \mathbb{R}^{d} \text{ is a Carathéodory function} \\ (ii) & \int_{0}^{T} \left(f^{\#}(t) \right)^{2} dt < +\infty, \text{ where } f^{\#}(t) = \sup_{x \in Dom(\varphi)} |f(t,x)|. \end{cases}$$

Existence and uniqueness of the solution for the Skorokhod problem.

Theorem 9 Let the assumptions (15), (16), (14), (17) and (24) be satisfied. Then the differential equation (23) has at least one solution in the sense of Definition 4, i.e. $x, k : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^d$ are continuous functions and

(25)
$$\begin{cases} (j) & x(t) + \int_0^t H(x(r)) \, dk(r) = x_0 + \int_0^t f(r, x(r)) \, dr + m(t), \quad \forall t \ge 0, \\ (jj) & dk(r) \in \partial \varphi(x(r)) \, (dr). \end{cases}$$

Proposition 10 Let the assumptions (16), (15), (14), (17) and (24) be satisfied. Assume also that there exists $\mu \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathbb{R}_+)$ such that, for all $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$,

(26)
$$|f(t,x) - f(t,y)| \le \mu(t) |x-y|, \quad a.e. \ t \ge 0$$

If $m \in BV_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathbb{R}^d)$, then the generalized convex Skorokhod problem with oblique subgradients (13) admits a unique solution (x,k) in the space $C(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathbb{R}^d) \times [C(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathbb{R}^d) \cap BV_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+;\mathbb{R}^d)]$. Moreover, if (x,k)and (\hat{x}, \hat{k}) are two solutions, corresponding to m, respectively \hat{m} , then

(27)
$$|x(t) - \hat{x}(t)| \le C e^{CV(t)} [|x_0 - \hat{x}_0| + \uparrow m - \hat{m} \uparrow_t],$$

where $V(t) = \uparrow x \uparrow_t + \uparrow \hat{x} \uparrow_t + \uparrow \hat{k} \uparrow_t + \uparrow \hat{k} \uparrow_t + \int_0^t \mu(r) dr$ and C is a positive constant depending only on b and c.

Using the hypothesis from the uniqueness result we provide supplementary fine estimates on the approximating sequence $(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$. We are now able to make the transition to the stochastic framework.

Corollary 11 If $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0})$ is a stochastic basis and M a \mathcal{F}_t -progressively measurable stochastic process such that $M.(\omega) \in C^1(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathbb{R}^d)$, $\mathbb{P} - a.s. \omega \in \Omega$, then, under the assumptions of Proposition 10, $\mathbb{P} - a.s. \omega \in \Omega$, the random generalized Skorokhod problem with oblique subgradients:

$$\begin{cases} X_t(\omega) + \int_0^t H(X_t(\omega)) \, dK_t(\omega) = x_0 + \int_0^t f(s, X_s(\omega)) \, ds + M_t(\omega), \quad t \ge 0, \\ dK_t(\omega) \in \partial \varphi(X_t(\omega)) \, (dt) \end{cases}$$

admits a unique solution $(X_{\cdot}(\omega), K_{\cdot}(\omega))$. Moreover X and K are \mathcal{F}_t -progressively measurable stochastic processes.

2.2.2 SVIs with oblique subgradients

Notations. Hypotheses

Our objective is to solve the following SVI with oblique reflection, driven by a convex subdifferential operator:

(28)
$$\begin{cases} X_t + \int_0^t H(X_t) \, dK_t = x_0 + \int_0^t f(s, X_s) \, ds + \int_0^t g(s, X_s) \, dB_s, \quad t \ge 0, \\ dK_t \in \partial \varphi(X_t) \, (dt), \end{cases}$$

where $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and, by denoting $f^{\#}(t) := \sup_{x \in Dom(\varphi)} |f(t, x)|$ and $g^{\#}(t) := \sup_{x \in Dom(\varphi)} |g(t, x)|$,

$$\begin{array}{ccc} (i) & (t,x) \longmapsto f\left(t,x\right) : \mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{d} \to \mathbb{R}^{d} \text{ and } (t,x) \longmapsto g\left(t,x\right) : \mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{d} \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times k} \text{ are} \\ & \text{Carathéodory functions (i.e. measurable w.r. to } t \text{ and continuous w.r. to } x), \end{array}$$

(29)
$$\begin{cases} Carathéodory functions (i.e. measured) \\ (ii) \qquad \int_0^T (f^{\#}(t))^2 dt + \int_0^T (g^{\#}(t))^4 dt < +\infty, \end{cases}$$

We also add Lipschitz continuity conditions:

(30)
$$\begin{cases} \exists \mu \in L^{1}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_{+}), \ \exists \ell \in L^{2}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_{+}) \text{ s.t. } \forall x, y \in \mathbb{R}^{d}, \ a.e. \ t \ge 0, \\ |f(t,x) - f(t,y)| \le \mu(t) |x - y| \text{ and } |g(t,x) - g(t,y)| \le \ell(t) |x - y|. \end{cases}$$

Definition 12 (I) Given a stochastic basis $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0})$ and a \mathbb{R}^k -valued \mathcal{F}_t -Brownian motion $\{B_t : t \geq 0\}$, a pair $(X, K) : \Omega \times [0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$ of continuous \mathcal{F}_t -progressively measurable stochastic processes is a strong solution of the SDE (28) if, $\mathbb{P} - a.s.$

$$(31) \begin{cases} i) \quad X_t \in \overline{Dom(\varphi)}, \ \forall t \ge 0, \ \varphi(X_{\cdot}) \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+), \\ ii) \quad K_{\cdot} \in BV_{loc}\left([0, +\infty); \mathbb{R}^d\right), \quad K_0 = 0, \\ iii) \quad X_t + \int_0^t H(X_s) \, dK_s = x_0 + \int_0^t f(s, X_s) \, ds + \int_0^t g(s, X_s) \, dB_s, \ \forall t \ge 0, \\ iv) \quad \forall 0 \le s \le t, \ \forall y : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^d \ continuous : \\ \int_s^t \langle y(r) - X_r, dK_r \rangle + \int_s^t \varphi(X_r) \, dr \le \int_s^t \varphi(y(r)) \, dr. \end{cases}$$

That is $(X_{\cdot}(\omega), K_{\cdot}(\omega)) \in \mathcal{SP}(H\partial\varphi; x_0, M_{\cdot}(\omega)), \mathbb{P} - a.s. \ \omega \in \Omega, \ with$

$$M_{t} = \int_{0}^{t} f(s, X_{s}) \, ds + \int_{0}^{t} g(s, X_{s}) \, dB_{s} \, .$$

(II) If there exists a stochastic basis $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, \mathcal{F}_t)_{t \ge 0}$, a \mathbb{R}^k -valued \mathcal{F}_t -Brownian motion $\{B_t : t \ge 0\}$ and a pair $(X_{\cdot}, K_{\cdot}) : \Omega \times \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d$ of \mathcal{F}_t -progressively measurable continuous stochastic processes such that

$$(X_{\cdot}(\omega), K_{\cdot}(\omega)) \in \mathcal{SP}(H\partial\varphi; x_0, M_{\cdot}(\omega)), \quad \mathbb{P}-a.s. \ \omega \in \Omega_{2}$$

then the collection $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, \mathcal{F}_t, B_t, X_t, K_t)_{t\geq 0}$ is called a weak solution of the SVI (28).

Denote by $S_d^p[0,T]$, $p \ge 0$, the space of progressively measurable continuous stochastic processes $X : \Omega \times [0,T] \to \mathbb{R}^d$, such that $\|X\|_{S_d^p} = (\mathbb{E} \|X\|_T^p)^{\frac{1}{p} \wedge 1} < +\infty$, if p > 0 and $\|X\|_{S_d^0} = \mathbb{E} [1 \wedge \|X\|_T]$, where $\|X\|_T = \sup_{t \in [0,T]} |X_t|$. The space $(S_d^p[0,T], \|\cdot\|_{S_d^p})$, $p \ge 1$, is a Banach space and $S_d^p[0,T]$, $0 \le p < 1$, is a complete metric space with the metric $\rho(Z_1, Z_2) = \|Z_1 - Z_2\|_{S_d^p}$ (when p = 0 the metric convergence coincides with the probability convergence). Denote by $\Lambda_{d \times k}^p(0,T)$, $p \in [0, +\infty)$, the space of progressively measurable stochastic processes $Z : \Omega \times (0,T) \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}$ such that

$$||Z||_{\Lambda^{p}} = \begin{cases} \left[\mathbb{E}\left(\int_{0}^{T} ||Z_{s}||^{2} ds\right)^{\frac{p}{2}} \right]^{\frac{1}{p} \wedge 1}, & \text{if } p > 0, \\ \mathbb{E}\left[1 \wedge \left(\int_{0}^{T} ||Z_{s}||^{2} ds\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \right], & \text{if } p = 0. \end{cases}$$

The space $(\Lambda_{d \times k}^{p}(0,T), \|\cdot\|_{\Lambda^{p}}), p \geq 1$, is a Banach space and $\Lambda_{d \times k}^{p}(0,T), 0 \leq p < 1$, is a complete metric space with the metric $\rho(Z_{1}, Z_{2}) = \|Z_{1} - Z_{2}\|_{\Lambda^{p}}$.

Existence and uniqueness

Theorem 13 deals with the existence of a weak solution in the sense of Definition 12, while Theorem 14 proves the uniqueness of a strong solution.

Theorem 13 Let the assumptions (16), (14), (17) and (29) be satisfied. Then the SVI (28) has at least one weak solution $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, \mathcal{F}_t, B_t, X_t, K_t)_{t\geq 0}$.

Proof. The proof is divided in three main steps. We construct a sequence of approximating equations, whose unique sequence of solutions is tight in $C([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^{2d+1})$, which permits us to make use of the Prohorov and Skorokod theorems. Finally, we pass to the limit in order to obtain a weak solution for the SVI (28).

We now prove the uniqueness of the solution in this metric space S_d^0 of progressively measurable continuous stochastic processes $X : \Omega \times \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^d$.

Theorem 14 If the assumptions (16), (14), (17), (29) and (30) are satisfied, then the SVI (28) has a unique strong solution $(X, K) \in S_d^0 \times S_d^0$.

Proof. It is sufficient to prove the *pathwise uniqueness*, since by Ikeda, Watanabe [94, Theorem 1.1, page 149] *the existence of a weak solution* and *the pathwise uniqueness* implies the existence of a strong solution.

2.3 Multivalued differential equations driven by oblique Fréchet subgradients

2.3.1 (ρ, γ) –semiconvex functions

Definition 15 Let $\gamma \ge 0$. A set E is γ -semiconvex if for all $x \in Bd(E)$ there exists $\hat{x} \in \mathbb{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$ such that

$$\langle \hat{x}, y - x \rangle \le \gamma \left| \hat{x} \right| \left| y - x \right|^2, \quad \forall y \in E.$$

Definition 16 Let *E* be a non empty closed subset of \mathbb{R}^d . We say that *E* satisfies the "uniform exterior ball condition" (for short, r_0 -UEBC) if

- $N_E(x) \neq \{0\}$, for all $x \in Bd(E)$, where $N_E(x) = \left\{ u \in \mathbb{R}^d : \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \frac{dist_E(x+\varepsilon u)}{\varepsilon} = |u| \right\}$ is the normal exterior cone to E in $x \in Bd(E)$.
- there exists $r_0 > 0$ such that, for every $x \in Bd(E)$ and each $u \in N_E(x)$, $|u| = r_0$ we have

 $dist_E(x+u) = r_0$ or, equivalently, $B(x+u, r_0) \cap E = \emptyset$,

We present a result which establishes a one-to-one correspondence between the γ -semiconvexity property of a set and its $\frac{1}{2\gamma}$ -UEBC. Let us now define the ε -neighborhood of a given set $E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ by $\mathcal{E}_{\varepsilon}(E) := \{z \in \mathbb{R}^d : dist_E(z) < \varepsilon\}$ and its closed ε -neighborhood is $\overline{\mathcal{E}}_{\varepsilon}(E)$. The ε -interior of the closed set E is $\mathcal{I}_{\varepsilon}(E) := \{x \in E \mid dist_{Bd(E)}(x) \geq \varepsilon\}$. Let $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ and denote $\mathrm{Dom}(\varphi) = \{v \in \mathbb{R}^d : \varphi(v) < +\infty\}.$

Definition 17 Define the Fréchet subdifferential of φ at $u \in \mathbb{R}^d$ by

$$\partial^{-}\varphi\left(u\right) = \left\{ u^{*} \in \mathbb{R}^{d} : \liminf_{v \to u; v \neq u} \frac{\varphi\left(v\right) - \varphi\left(u\right) - \langle u^{*}, v - u \rangle}{|v - u|} \ge 0 \right\}$$

 $\textit{if } u \in \mathrm{Dom} \left(\varphi \right),\textit{and } \partial^{-} \varphi \left(u \right) = \emptyset \textit{ if } u \notin \mathrm{Dom} \left(\varphi \right).$

Let us introduce now the following notations:

- a) Dom $(\partial^{-}\varphi) = \left\{ u \in \mathbb{R}^{d} : \partial^{-}\varphi(u) \neq \emptyset \right\},\$
- $b) \quad \partial^{-}\varphi = \left\{ \left(u, u^{*} \right) : \ u \in \operatorname{Dom}\left(\partial^{-}\varphi \right), \ u^{*} \in \partial^{-}\varphi \left(u \right) \right\},$
- c) $\nabla^{-}\varphi(u)$ is the minimal norm element of the set $\partial^{-}\varphi(u)$, when $\partial^{-}\varphi(u) \neq \emptyset$.

Definition 18 Let $\rho, \gamma \geq 0$. The function $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ is a (ρ, γ) -semiconvex function if $int (Dom(\varphi)) = \overline{Dom(\varphi)}$ is γ -semiconvex, $Dom(\partial^-\varphi) \neq \emptyset$ and, for every $(u, u^*) \in \partial^-\varphi$ and $v \in \mathbb{R}^d$:

$$\langle u^*, v - u \rangle + \varphi(u) \le \varphi(v) + (\rho + \gamma |u^*|) |v - u|^2.$$

The following result shows that the Fréchet subdifferential operator $\partial^-\varphi$ is locally bounded in the interior of the domain of φ . This quite strong property permits us to prove also that the interior of $Dom(\varphi)$ coincides with the interior of $Dom(\partial^-\varphi)$. However, in order to be able to approach, under not very restricted/strong assumptions on the initial data the initial multivalued evolution equation, a more refined version of Proposition 19 is mandatory. This is the reason why Proposition 20 plays a very important role for our study. **Proposition 19** Let $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ be a (ρ, γ) -semiconvex function. If we consider $u_0 \in \text{Dom}(\varphi)$, $r_0, M_0 > 0$, satisfying $\varphi(u_0 + r_0 v) \leq M_0$, $\forall |v| \leq 1$, then there exist $\rho_0 > 0$ and $\hat{b} \geq 0$ such that

(32)
$$\rho_0|\hat{u}| \le \langle \hat{u}, u - u_0 \rangle + \hat{b} + \hat{b}(1 + |\hat{u}|)|u - u_0|^2, \quad \forall (u, \hat{u}) \in \partial^- \varphi.$$

Moreover there exist $M \ge 0$ *and* $\delta_0 \in (0, r_0]$ *such that*

(33)
$$|\hat{u}| \leq M, \quad \forall u \in \overline{B(u_0, \delta_0)} \subset \text{Dom}(\varphi) \text{ and } \hat{u} \in \partial^- \varphi(u).$$

We present now a result that provides useful information regarding the functions φ_{ε} , J_{ε} and A_{ε} , defined below, in a similar manner with the corresponding counterpart, found in the convex framework, as we can see, for example, in Barbu [6, Chapter 1] or Brézis [38, Chapter II]. The information will prove to be essential for the theorem which treats the existence of a solution for our Cauchy problem.

Proposition 20 Let consider $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ a l.s.c. function and $a, b, c \ge 0$ be such that

$$\varphi(v) + a |v|^2 + b |v| + c \ge 0, \quad \forall v \in \mathbb{R}^d.$$

If
$$0 < \varepsilon < \frac{1}{2a}$$
, then, for every $u \in \mathbb{R}^d$, there exists $u_{\varepsilon} \in \text{Dom}(\varphi)$ such that

(34)
$$\frac{1}{2\varepsilon} |u - u_{\varepsilon}|^{2} + \varphi(u_{\varepsilon}) = \inf_{v \in \mathbb{R}^{d}} \left\{ \frac{1}{2\varepsilon} |u - v|^{2} + \varphi(v) \right\} =: \varphi_{\varepsilon}(u).$$

Moreover, we obtain:

a)
$$J_{\varepsilon}(u) := u_{\varepsilon} \in \text{Dom}(\partial^{-}\varphi) \text{ and } A_{\varepsilon}(u) := \frac{1}{\varepsilon}(u - u_{\varepsilon}) \in \partial^{-}\varphi(u_{\varepsilon}).$$

b) The following inequality holds, for all $u \in \mathbb{R}^d$, $u_0 \in \text{Dom}(\varphi)$ and $0 < \varepsilon < \frac{1}{4a+1}$,

(35)
$$|J_{\varepsilon}(u) - u|^{2} \leq \frac{1}{1 - \varepsilon (4a + 1)} |u - u_{0}|^{2} + \frac{4\varepsilon}{1 - \varepsilon (4a + 1)} \left[\beta (|u|) + b^{2} + \varphi(u_{0})\right],$$

where $\beta(r) = ar^2 + br + c$. In particular, J_{ε} and A_{ε} are globally sublinear functions for $0 < \varepsilon \leq \frac{1}{4a+2}$, i.e.

$$|J_{\varepsilon}(u)| \le C(1+|u|), \quad |A_{\varepsilon}(u)| \le \frac{C}{\varepsilon}(1+|u|), \quad \forall u \in \mathbb{R}^d, where \ C = C(a, b, c, u_0).$$

Moreover, if $u \in \overline{B(u_0, r_0)}$, $r_0 > 0$, then

$$|J_{\varepsilon}(u) - u| \le \frac{r_0 + \sqrt{\varepsilon}C_0}{\sqrt{1 - \varepsilon (4a + 1)}},$$

where $C_0 = 2\sqrt{\beta (r_0 + |u_0|) + b^2 + \varphi(u_0)}$. Also, taking $u = u_0$ in (35) it follows

(36) $\begin{array}{ll}
(b_1) & \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} J_{\varepsilon} \left(u_0 \right) = u_0, \quad \forall u_0 \in \operatorname{Dom} \left(\varphi \right), \\
(b_2) & \operatorname{Dom} \left(\partial^- \varphi \right) \text{ is dense in } \operatorname{Dom} \left(\varphi \right), \\
(b_3) & \overline{\operatorname{Dom} \left(\partial^- \varphi \right)} = \overline{\operatorname{Dom} \left(\varphi \right)}.
\end{array}$ *c)* In addition to its lower semicontinuity property, we suppose now that φ is a (ρ, γ) –semiconvex function. We fix $u_0 \in \text{Dom}(\varphi)$ and $\lambda_0 > 0$. If

(37)
(*i*)
$$0 < r_0 \le \bar{r}_0 := \frac{1}{36} \left(\frac{\lambda_0}{1+\lambda_0}\right)^2 \frac{1}{\left(1+(\rho+\gamma)\lambda_0\right)^2},$$

(*ii*) $0 < \varepsilon \le \bar{\varepsilon}_0 := \frac{1}{4a+2} \land \frac{1-r_0}{4a+1} \land \sqrt{r_0} \land \frac{r_0^2}{1+C_0^2},$

where $C_0 = 2\sqrt{\beta (r_0 + |u_0|) + b^2 + \varphi(u_0)}$, then, for all $u, v \in \overline{B(u_0, r_0)}$, it follows

(38)

$$(c_{1}) |J_{\varepsilon}(u) - J_{\varepsilon}(v)| \leq (1 + (\rho + \gamma)\lambda_{0}) |u - v|;$$

$$(c_{2}) |A_{\varepsilon}(u) - A_{\varepsilon}(v)| \leq \frac{2 + (\rho + \gamma)\lambda_{0}}{\varepsilon} |u - v|.$$

In particular, the minimizing point $J_{\varepsilon}(u) (= u_{\varepsilon})$ of $\inf_{v \in \mathbb{R}^d} \left\{ \frac{1}{2\varepsilon} |u - v|^2 + \varphi(v) \right\}$ is unique for $0 < \varepsilon \leq \overline{\varepsilon}_0$ and $u \in \mathcal{E}_{\overline{r}_0}(D)$ (we denoted $D := \text{Dom}(\varphi)$); also, $\varphi_{\varepsilon} \in C^1(\mathcal{E}_{\overline{r}_0}(D))$ and $\nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}(u) = A_{\varepsilon}(u) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} (u - J_{\varepsilon}u) \in \partial^- \varphi(J_{\varepsilon}u)$. Moreover, $\nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}$ and J_{ε} are Lipschitz on every bounded subset of $\mathcal{E}_{\overline{r}_0}(D)$ and

$$(c_3)$$
 int $(\text{Dom}(\varphi)) = \text{int}(\text{Dom}(\partial^-\varphi))$.

2.3.2 Multivalued differential equations with oblique subgradients. Main results

We study for the beginning the following Cauchy problem

(39)
$$x'(t) + H(t, x(t)) \partial^{-} \varphi(x(t)) \ni g(t, x(t)), \text{ a.e. } t \in [0, T], \quad x(0) = x_0 \in \text{Dom}(\varphi),$$

with an arbitrary fixed T > 0; $g : \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ is a Carathéodory function, which satisfies

$$(H_g): \begin{cases} i) \quad \forall N > 0, \ \exists G_N \ge 0 : |g(t,x) - g(t,y)| \le G_N |x-y|, \ \forall |x|, |y| \le N, \\ ii) \quad \exists L_1, L_2 \in L^1(0,T; \mathbb{R}_+), \ \text{s.t.} \ |g(t,x)| \le L_1(t) + L_2(t) |x|, \ \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ \text{a.e.} \ t \in [0,T] \end{cases}$$

and

 $(H_{\varphi}): \varphi: \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ is a proper, lower semicontinuous, (ρ, γ) – semiconvex function,

The matrix $H(\cdot, \cdot) = (h_{i,j}(\cdot, \cdot))_{d \times d}$ and its inverse $[H(\cdot, \cdot)]^{-1}$ are from $C_b^{1,2}([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^{d \times d})^{-1}$ and satisfy similar assumptions (H_H) to the ones found in the convex case.

Definition 21 A pair (x, h) of functions $x, h : [0, T] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^d$ is a solution of the oblique reflected problem (39) (and we will write $(x, h) \in \mathcal{OR}(H\partial^-\varphi; x_0, g)$) if

(40)
$$\begin{cases} i) \quad x(t) \in \overline{\text{Dom}(\varphi)}, \quad \forall t \ge 0, \ x \in C([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^d) \text{ and } h, \varphi(x) \in L^1(0,T; \mathbb{R}^d), \\ ii) \quad x(t) + \int_0^t H(r, x(r)) h(r) \, dr = x_0 + \int_0^t g(r, x(r)) \, dr, \quad \forall t \in [0,T], \\ iii) \quad h(t) \in \partial^- \varphi(x(t)), \quad a.e. \ t \in [0,T]. \end{cases}$$

 $\overline{ ^{1}\text{A matrix } G = (g_{ij})_{d \times d} \in C_{b}^{1,2} \left([0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{d}; \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \right) \text{ if } g_{ij} : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{d} \to \mathbb{R} \text{ are functions of class } C^{1,2} \text{ and there exists a positive boundedness constant } C_{G} \text{ such that } |g_{ij}(t,x)| + |\frac{\partial}{\partial t}g_{ij}(t,x)| + |\nabla_{x}g_{ij}(t,x)| + |D_{xx}^{2}g_{ij}(t,x)| \leq C_{G}, \text{ for all } (t,x) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^{d}, \forall i, j \in \overline{1,d}.$

We focus our attention on the main results on multivalued nonconvex ODEs. We first prove the uniqueness of the solution. The existence result is more technical; it is divided into four parts. First, one constructs a suitable sequence of approximating equations and, using a localization technique, we obtain the convergence of its sequence of solutions. Passing to the limit we obtain a local solution for the initial generalized evolution equation. Finally, by imposing an additional assumption regarding the Dom (φ), we study the extension to a global solution.

Uniqueness; properties of the solution

Theorem 22 Let the assumptions $(H\varphi)$, (Hg) and (H_H) be satisfied. Then the generalized nonconvex differential system with oblique subgradients (39) admits a unique solution (x, h) in the sense of Definition 21. Moreover, if $(x, h) \in OR(H\partial^-\varphi; x_0, g)$ and $(\hat{x}, \hat{h}) \in OR(H\partial^-\varphi; x_0, \hat{g})$ then

(41)
$$|x(t) - \hat{x}(t)| \le Ce^{CU(t)} \left[|x_0 - \hat{x}_0| + \int_0^t |g(r, x(r)) - \hat{g}(r, x(r))| dr \right], \quad \forall 0 \le t \le T,$$

where $U(t) = \int_0^t |x(r)| dr + \int_0^t |\hat{x}(r)| dr + (1+\gamma) \int_0^t |\hat{h}(r)| dr + (1+\gamma) \int_0^t |\hat{h}(r)| dr + 2\rho t + G_N t$, with $N \ge ||x||_T \lor ||\hat{x}||_T$ and *C* is a constant depending only on L_H and c_H .

Existence of the solution

Theorem 23 (Local existence) Consider $x_0 \in \text{Dom}(\varphi)$ and let the assumptions $(H\varphi)$, (Hg) and (H_H) be satisfied. Then, there exists $T^* \in (0, T]$ and a pair of functions $(x, h) \in C([0, T^*]; \mathbb{R}^d) \times L^2(0, T^*; \mathbb{R}^d)$ which is a solution of problem (39) on $[0, T^*]$.

Theorem 24 (Global existence) Under the assumptions of Theorem 23, if we suppose, in addition, that $Dom(\varphi)$ is bounded and closed, then there exists a pair of functions $(x, h) \in C([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^d) \times L^2(0, T; \mathbb{R}^d)$ which is a solution of problem (39) on the entire time interval [0, T].

We can generalize the results we have just obtained by extending our analysis for local semiconvex sets and local semiconvex functions. We first update Definition 15 and Definition 18, as follows.

Definition 25 We say that a non-empty set $E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ is locally semiconvex if there exists a non-decreasing function $\gamma : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ such that, for all $x \in Bd(E)$, $|x| \leq R$, there exists $\hat{x} \in \mathbb{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$ such that

$$\langle \hat{x}, y - x \rangle \le \gamma(R) |\hat{x}| |y - x|^2, \quad \forall y \in E, |y| \le R.$$

Definition 26 We say that the function $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ is a locally semiconvex function if there exist non-decreasing functions $\rho, \gamma : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ such that $\operatorname{int} (\operatorname{Dom} (\varphi)) = \operatorname{Dom} (\varphi)$ is locally semiconvex (γ being the function from Definition 25), $\operatorname{Dom} (\partial^- \varphi) \neq \emptyset$ and, for every $R \ge 0$, $(u, u^*) \in \partial^- \varphi$ and $v \in \mathbb{R}^d$, satisfying $|u| \le R$, $|v| \le R$, we have

$$\langle u^*, v - u \rangle + \varphi(u) \le \varphi(v) + (\rho(R) + \gamma(R) |u^*|) |v - u|^2.$$

Concerning the existence and uniqueness of a solution for Eq.(39) under these new assumptions the results follow the same lines that we presented when we worked with the global semiconvexity hypothesis. The uniqueness results is identical with Theorem 22 since the localization will be made for $R = ||x||_T \vee ||\hat{x}||_T$, where x, \hat{x} are two supposed solutions of the equation. For the existence of a solution we will state below an adapted result, Theorem 23 and Theorem 24 becoming one.

Theorem 27 Consider $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ a proper, l.s.c., locally semiconvex function and let the assumptions (Hg) and (H_H) be satisfied. For every initial datum $x_0 \in \text{Dom}(\varphi)$ and each $R > |x_0|$ there exists $T_1 > 0$ and a pair of functions $(x, h) \in C([0, T_1]; \mathbb{R}^d) \times L^2(0, T_1; \mathbb{R}^d)$ which is a solution of problem (39) on $[0, T_1]$. Moreover, $x(t) \in \text{Dom}(\varphi) \cap \overline{B(0, R)}$, $\forall t \in [0, T_1]$. If, in addition, $\text{Dom}(\varphi)$ is closed and the maximal local solution of (39) is bounded, then it is a global solution on the entire interval [0, T].

2.3.3 A nonconvex Skorokhod problem with generalized reflection

Setting the problem

In this section we consider a generalized Skorokhod problem, driven by Fréchet oblique reflected subgradients. This Cauchy problem can be, formally, written as:

(42)
$$\begin{cases} dx(t) + H(t, x(t))\partial^{-}\varphi(x(t))(dt) \ni g(t, x(t))dt + dm(t), & \text{a.e. } t \ge 0, \\ x(0) = x_0 \in \text{Dom}(\varphi), \end{cases}$$

where $m \in C(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathbb{R}^d)$, m(0) = 0 and with the assumptions (H_H) , (H_g) and (H_{φ}) imposed in Section 2.3.2 still holding.

Definition 28 A pair (x, k) of continuous functions $x, k : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^d$ is a solution of equation (42) (and we will write $(x, k) \in \mathcal{GSP}(H\partial^-\varphi; x_0, g, m)$) if

$$(43) \quad \begin{cases} i) \quad x(t) \in \overline{\mathrm{Dom}\,(\varphi)}, \quad \forall t \ge 0 \text{ and } \varphi(x(\cdot)) \in L^{1}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_{+}), \\ ii) \quad k \in BV_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_{+}; \mathbb{R}^{d}), \ k(0) = 0, \\ iii) \quad x(t) + \int_{0}^{t} H(r, x(r)) dk(r) = x_{0} + \int_{0}^{t} g(r, x(r)) dr + m(t), \quad \forall t \ge 0, \\ iv) \quad \int_{s}^{t} \langle y(r) - x(r), dk(r) \rangle + \int_{s}^{t} \varphi(x(r)) dr \le \int_{s}^{t} \varphi(y(r)) dr \\ + \int_{s}^{t} |y(r) - x(r)|^{2} (\rho dr + \gamma d \uparrow k \uparrow_{r}), \quad \forall 0 \le s \le t, \ \forall y : \mathbb{R}_{+} \to \mathbb{R}^{d} \text{ continuous.} \end{cases}$$

In order to have the uniform boundedness and the continuity of the solution for the generalized Skorokhod problem we should introduce some additional assumptions regarding the geometrical properties of $Dom(\varphi)$. They are useful for obtaining the results found also in the convex framework. Let us introduce the notion of drop of vertex x and running direction v. Let $x, v \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and r > 0. The closed convex hull

$$D_x(v,r) := \operatorname{conv}\left\{\left\{x\right\} \cup \overline{B(x+v,r)}\right\} = \left\{x + t(u-x) \mid u \in \overline{B(x+v,r)}, \ t \in [0,1]\right\}$$

is called (|v|, r)-drop of vertex x and running direction v. Remark that, if $|v| \leq r$, then $D_x(v, r) = \overline{B(x+v, r)}$.

Definition 29 The set $E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ satisfies the uniform interior drop condition if there exist $r_0, v_0 > 0$ such that for all $x \in E$ there exists $v_x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ with $|v_x| \leq v_0$ and

$$D_x\left(v_x, r_0\right) \subset E$$

(we also say that E satisfies the uniform interior (v_0, r_0) -drop condition).

Proposition 30 If the set E, with its interior non-empty, satisfies the uniform interior (v_0, r_0) -drop condition then E satisfies the shifted uniform interior ball condition $((\gamma, \sigma, \delta) - SUIBC \text{ or } \gamma - SUIBC$, for short). More precisely, there exist $\gamma \ge 0$ and $\delta, \sigma > 0$, such that, for every $y \in E$, there exist $\lambda_y \in (0, 1]$ and $v_y \in \mathbb{R}^d, |v_y| \le 1$ satisfying

(44)

$$(i) \quad \frac{\lambda_y - (|v_y| + \lambda_y)^2 \gamma \ge \sigma,}{B(x + v_y, \lambda_y) \subset E, \quad \forall x \in E \cap \overline{B(y, \delta)}.$$

We enhance now assumption (H_{φ}) concerning the l.s.c., semiconvex function φ by considering the following new hypothesis, which will be used furthermore: (45)

 $(H_{\varphi}): \begin{cases} i) \quad \varphi : \mathbb{R}^{d} \to (-\infty, +\infty] \text{ is a proper, lower semicontinuous, semiconvex function,} \\ ii) \quad \exists K > 0 \quad \text{such that} \quad |\varphi(x) - \varphi(y)| \le K + K |x - y|, \quad \forall x, y \in \text{Dom}(\varphi), \\ iii) \quad \text{Dom}(\varphi) \text{ is bounded and it satisfies the } \gamma - SUIBC. \end{cases}$

Existence and uniqueness of the solution of the Skorokhod problem

We first prove the uniqueness of the solution.

Theorem 31 Suppose that hypotheses (H_H) , (H_g) and (H_{φ}) hold. If $m \in BV_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathbb{R}^d)$ then the nonconvex Skorokhod problem with oblique subgradients (42) admits at most one solution (x, k) in the space $C(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathbb{R}^d) \times [C(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathbb{R}^d) \cap BV_{loc}(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathbb{R}^d)]$. Moreover, if $(x, k) \in \mathcal{GSP}(H\partial^-\varphi; x_0, g, m)$ and $(\hat{x}, \hat{k}) \in \mathcal{GSP}(H\partial^-\varphi; \hat{x}_0, g, \hat{m})$, then

(46)
$$|x(t) - \hat{x}(t)| \le Ce^{CV(t)} [|x_0 - \hat{x}_0| + \uparrow m - \hat{m} \uparrow_t], \quad a.e. \ t \ge 0,$$

where $V(t) = \uparrow x \uparrow_t + \uparrow \hat{x} \uparrow_t + (1+\gamma) \uparrow k \uparrow_t + (1+\gamma) \uparrow \hat{k} \uparrow_t + 2\rho t + G_N t$, with $N \ge ||x||_T \lor ||\hat{x}||_T$ and C is a constant depending on L_H and c_H .

We can advance now to the part treating the existence of a solution for Eq.(42).

Proposition 32 Let the assumptions (H_H) and (H_{φ}) be satisfied and $(x, k) \in \mathcal{GSP}(H\partial^-\varphi; x_0, 0, m)$. Then, there exists a positive constant $C_T(||m||_T) = C(x_0, L_H, c_H, K, T, ||m||_T)$, increasing function with respect to $||m||_T$, such that, for all $0 \le s \le t \le T$,

(47)

(a)
$$||x||_T + \uparrow k \uparrow_T \le C_T (||m||_T),$$

(b) $|x(t) - x(s)| + \uparrow k \uparrow_t - \uparrow k \uparrow_s \le C_T (||m||_T) \sqrt{t - s + \mathbf{m}_m (t - s)}.$

We are now able to provide the result which assures the existence of a solution for the Skorokhod equation (42).

Theorem 33 Suppose that hypotheses $(H_H - i \& ii)$, $(H_g - i \& ii)$, $(H_{\varphi} - i, ii \& iii)$ hold and let $m \in C(\mathbb{R}_+; \mathbb{R}^d)$, m(0) = 0. Assume also that, for T > 0,

$$\int_0^T (g^{\#}(t))^2 dt < +\infty, \quad \text{where} \quad g^{\#}(t) := \sup_{x \in \text{Dom}(\varphi)} |g(t,x)|.$$

Then the nonconvex Skorokhod problem (42) admits a unique solution $(x, k) \in \mathcal{GSP}(H\partial^-\varphi; x_0, g, m)$, in the sense of Definition 28.

2.3.4 Applications. SVIs with oblique Fréchet subgradients

In order to consider general stochastic variational inequalities with oblique Fréchet subgradients, we first present a problem which makes, in fact, the transition from the (deterministic) Skorokhod problem analyzed in the previous section to its stochastic counterpart. The approach follows the same stapes like the ones developed in the convex framework.

2.4 Obstacle problems for parabolic SDEs with Hölder continuous diffusion

2.4.1 Problem formulation. Main assumptions

Our research is devoted to a qualitative analysis (existence and uniqueness results, asymptotic behavior and a maximum principle for the strong solution) of the following stochastic variational inequality, considered in a infinite-dimensional setting and featuring weak assumptions on the coefficients:²

(48)

$$\begin{array}{ll} (i) & u \in L^p_{ad}(\Omega \times (0,T);V) \cap L^2_{ad}(\Omega;C([0,T];H)), \\ (ii) & u(\omega,t) \in K(t), \; \forall t \in [0,T], \; \mathbb{P}-a.s. \; \omega \in \Omega, \\ (iii) & \text{there exists } k \in L^2_{ad}(\Omega;C([0,T];H)), \\ & \text{a H-valued bounded variation stochastic process, such that,} \\ & u(t) + k(t) = u_0 + \int_0^t A(r,u(r))dr + \int_0^t g(r,u(r))dW_r, \; \text{for all } t \in [0,T], \; \mathbb{P}-a.s. \; \omega \in \Omega, \\ (iv) & \int_s^t \langle v\left(r\right) - u(r), dk(r) \rangle \leq 0, \; \mathbb{P}-a.s., \; \forall v \in C([0,T];H), \; v\left(r\right) \in K(r) \; \text{for all } r \in [0,T], \\ & \quad \text{for all } s, t \in [0,T], \; s \leq t, \\ (v) & u(0,x) = u_0(x) \quad \text{in D,} \end{array}$$

where $D \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ is an open bounded set, with its smooth frontier Γ (for example, of class C^2). Also, notice that conditions (ii - iv) can be written, formally, in the equivalent variational form, as:³

$$(ii') \quad du(t) + A(t, u(t))dt + \partial I_{K(t)}(u(t))dt \ni g(t, u(t))dW(t).$$

Consider $H = L^2(D)$ and let V be a separable reflexive Banach space, with continuous dense embedding in H, such that, for all $u \in V$, $u^+ \in V$, where $u^+(x) := \max\{u(x), 0\}$. In addition, we assume the following assumption on V: for every Lipschitz function $\eta \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$, satisfying $\eta(0) = 0$, we have, for all $v \in V$,

(49)
$$\eta(v)(\cdot)(:=\eta(v(\cdot))) \in V \text{ and } \|\eta(v)\|_V \le C(1+\|v\|_V).$$

Denote by $|\cdot|_2$, $\|\cdot\|_V$ and $\|\cdot\|_{V^*}$, respectively, the norms from H, V and V^* , respectively; $\langle v^*, v \rangle$ is the duality between V^* and V, while (\cdot, \cdot) represents the inner product from H. Moreover, for $v \in L^r(D)$ and $u \in L^q(D)$, $\frac{1}{r} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$, $r, q \ge 1$, let $(v, u) = \int_D v(x)u(x)dx$. The usual norm in $L^r(D)$ is given by $|\cdot|_r$. Finally, for $k, r, s \in \mathbb{N}$, denote by $H^k(D)$, $H_0^k(D)$ and $H^{s,r}((0,T) \times D)$, respectively, the usual Sobolev spaces on D and $(0,T) \times D$, respectively.

Introduce now the assumptions on Eq.(48) in a manner which will cover both the Lipschitz and the Hölder continuity of the diffusion coefficient. Whenever it is necessary, we precise the exact situation we deal with. In this manner, we present an unitary analysis, which recuperates the known results for the Lipschitz continuity of the diffusion. In order to obtain the existence of

²The spaces $L^2_{ad}(\Omega; C([0,T];H)) \subset L^2(\Omega; C([0,T];H))$ and $L^p_{ad}(\Omega \times (0,T);X) \subset L^p(\Omega \times (0,T);X)$, $1 \le p < \infty$, with X = H or V, represents the closed linear subspaces of the non-anticipatives stochastic processes, adapted to the stochastic basis introduced in hypothesis (**H**₃).

³The function $I_{K(t)}(u) = 0$ if $u \in K(t)$ and $+\infty$ if $u \in H \setminus K(t)$ is the convexity indicator function of the set K(t) and the maximal monotone graph $\partial I_{K(t)}$ is its subdifferential operator, which is given by $\partial I_{K(t)}(u) = \{u^* \in H : (u^*, v - u) \le 0, \forall v \in K(t)\} = \{u^* \in H : u^*(x) \in \partial I_{K(t,x)}(u(x)) \text{ a.e.}\}.$

an weak variational solution, some specific hypothesis will be given at the beginning of Section 2.4.4.

H₁: Let p > 1 and $A(t, \cdot) : V \to V^*$, $t \in [0, T]$ verifying, for every $u, v, w \in V$,

- (*i*) there exist $\mu, \gamma > 0$ and $\lambda, \lambda_1, \nu \in \mathbb{R}$ such that
 - i_1 $\langle A(t,u), u \rangle + \lambda_1 |u|_2^2 + \nu \ge \gamma ||u||_V^p$ a.e. $t \in (0,T)$;

 i_2) $\langle A(t, u), b(u) \rangle + \lambda_1 (1 + |b(u)|_2) (1 + |A(t, \psi)|_2 + ||\psi||_V + ||u||_V) \ge 0$, a.e. $t \in (0, T)$, for every increasing function $b \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ satisfying $b(V) \subset V$ and every $\psi \in V$ such that $b(\psi) = 0$ and $A(t, \psi) \in V$;

 i_3) $\langle A(t, u) - A(t, v), b(u - v) \rangle + \lambda(u - v, b(u - v)) \ge 0$, a.e. $t \in (0, T)$, for every increasing function $b \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ satisfying $b(V) \subset V$ and b(0) = 0; remark that (i_2) appears as a consequence of $(i_1)\&(i_3)$ if p = 2.

$$i_4$$
) $||A(t,u)||_{V^*} \le \mu(1+||u||_V^{p-1})$, a.e. $t \in (0,T)$.

- (*ii*) $\theta \mapsto \langle A(t, u + \theta v), w \rangle : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ is continuous, a.e. $t \in (0, T)$.
- (*iii*) $t \mapsto A(t, u) : [0, T] \to V^*$ is Lebesgue measurable on [0, T].

H₂: $g: [0,T] \times D \times \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ is measurable and there exist L, M > 0 and $\alpha \in [1/2,1]$ such that, $\forall r, q \in \mathbb{R}$, a.e. $(t, x) \in [0,T] \times D$,

$$|g(t, x, r) - g(t, x, q)| \le L|r - q|^{\alpha}$$
 and $|g(t, x, r)| \le M(1 + |r|).$

H₃: $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, (\mathcal{F}_t)_{t \ge 0})$ is a complete filtered probability space (a stochastic base) and *W* is a *H*-valued Wiener process, with the covariance operator $Q \in \mathcal{L}^1(H)$ (*Q* is a nuclear operator)⁴ and *q* the kernel of *Q*. Assume **Tr** (*q*) $\in L_1^{\alpha}(D)$, where

$$\alpha_1 = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{1-\alpha}, & \text{if } \alpha \in [1/2, 1) \\ +\infty, & \text{if } \alpha = 1. \end{cases}$$

Recall that the operator $Q \in \mathcal{L}(H)$ is defined by

$$\mathbb{E}\left[\left(W\left(t\right)-W\left(s\right),h\right)\left(W\left(t\right)-W\left(s\right),k\right)\right]=\left(t-s\right)\left(Qh,k\right),\quad\forall\,0\leq s\leq t,\ h,k\in H$$

H₄: Let $\psi_1, \psi_2 : [0,T] \times D \to \mathbb{R}$, satisfying $\psi_1, \psi_2 \in H^{1,2}((0,T) \times D) \cap L^p(0,T;V)$, $\psi_1(t,x) \leq \psi_2(t,x)$, $\forall (t,x) \in [0,T] \times D$ and consider the time-dependent constraints set characterized by:

$$\begin{split} K(t) &= \{h \in H : h(x) \geq \psi_1(t, x), \text{ a.e. } x \in D\} =: [[\psi_1(t), +\infty)) \quad \text{or} \\ K(t) &= \{h \in H : h(x) \leq \psi_2(t, x), \text{ a.e. } x \in D\} =: ((-\infty, \psi_2(t))] \quad \text{or} \\ K(t) &= \{h \in H : \psi_1(t, x) \leq h(x) \leq \psi_2(t, x), \text{ a.e. } x \in D\} =: [[\psi_1(t), \psi_2(t)]]. \end{split}$$

⁴A linear operator Q, defined over a separable Hilbert space H (with the inner product (\cdot, \cdot) and the endowed norm $|\cdot|_H$), is compact if Q maps any bounded set of H to a relatively compact set of H (Q maps any weakly convergent sequence in H). Q is a nulcear operator if $(Q^*Q)^{1/2}$ is a non-negative operator with finite trace i.e. for some (and hence all) orthonormal bases $\{e_i\}_i$ of H, the sum $||Q||_1 := \text{Tr}\left[(Q^*Q)^{1/2}\right] = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} ((Q^*Q)^{1/2} e_i, e_i)$ is convergent. The space of the nuclear operators, equipped with the norm $||\cdot||_1$, is $\mathcal{L}^1(H)$. Let now $\mathcal{L}^2(H)$ be the space of bounded operators with finite Hilbert-Schmidt norm $||Q||_2 := \text{Tr}(QQ^*) = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} |Qe_i|_H^2$. The Hilbert-Schmidt operators are nuclear operators. Denote $\mathcal{L}^2_Q(H) = \{v \in \mathcal{L}(H) : vQ^{1/2} \in \mathcal{L}^2(H)\}$ and $||v||_Q^2 := \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} |vQ^{1/2}e_i|_H^2 = \text{Tr}(vQv^*)$.

Moreover, suppose there exist $\xi_1, \xi_2, \xi_3 \in H^{1,0}((0,T) \times D)$, $\xi_i \ge 0$ a.e., $\forall i = 1, 2, 3, \xi_3 \le 1$ a.e., such that $\psi \in L^p(0,T;V) \cap H^{2,0}((0,T) \times D)$ and $A(\psi) \in L^2((0,T) \times D)$, where

(50)
$$\psi := \begin{cases} \psi_1 + \xi_1, & \text{if } K(t) = [[\psi_1(t), +\infty)) \\ \psi_2 - \xi_2, & \text{if } K(t) = ((-\infty, \psi_2(t))] \\ (1 - \xi_3)\psi_1 + \xi_3\psi_2, & \text{if } K(t) = [[\psi_1(t), \psi_2(t)]] \end{cases}$$

H₅: $u_0 \in L^2(\Omega, \mathcal{F}_0, \mathbb{P}; H)$ and \mathbb{P} -a.s., $u_0 \in K(0) \in \{[[\psi_1(x), +\infty)), ((-\infty, \psi_2(x))], [[\psi_1(x), \psi_2(x)]]\}$, depending on the case $(\psi_i(x) := \psi_i(0, x), i \in \{1, 2\})$.

Finally, we add some additional working hypothesis. We first analyze the problem under the hypotheses ($\mathbf{H}_6 - (i)$) and, in Section 2.4.3, we obtain, along with the uniqueness of the solution, the existence of an absolutely continuous feedback process k. In Section 2.4.4 we renounce at the mentioned assumption ($\mathbf{H}_6 - (i)$) and we provide the existence of an weak-variational solution for the problem.

H₆ :

- (i) $g(t, x, \psi_1(t, x)) = g(t, x, \psi_2(t, x)) = 0, \forall (t, x) \in [0, T] \times D.$
- (*ii*) If *g* is Hölder continuous, with the Hölder exponent $\alpha \in [1/2, 1)$, we suppose that *V* is a Hilbert space, continuously densely embedded into *H* and:

a) $A(t, u) = A(u) := A_0(u) + \hat{A}_0(u)$, with $A_0 \in \mathcal{L}(V, V^*)$, $\hat{A}_0 : H \to H$ is a continuous operator. The operator A(u) verifies (**H**₁), with p = 2.

b) $g(t, x, r) \equiv g(x, r), \psi_i(t, x) \equiv \psi_i(x), i \in \{1, 2\}, K(t) \equiv K \subset H.$ c) $u_0(\omega, x) = u_0(x), \mathbb{P} - a.s., u_0 \in K.$ d) $\psi_i, \psi \in V, A(\psi) \in H.$

Let $G(t, u), u \in H, t \in [0, T]$ be the linear operator $G(t, u) : \text{Dom}(G(t, u)) \subset H \to H$ given by:

(51)
$$\begin{cases} (i) & (G(t,u)h)(x) = g(t,x,u(x))h(x) \\ (ii) & \text{Dom}(G(t,u)) = \{h \in H : G(t,u)h \in H\}, \ \forall t \in [0,T]. \end{cases}$$

2.4.2 Framework for the existence and uniqueness results

We first present a result which offers useful regularizations of the term characterizing the obstacle. Following the suggestions from Barbu [6, Chapter 2], given a maximal monotone graph $\beta \subset \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}$, we introduce the *mollifier approximation* $\beta^{\varepsilon} \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ of its Yosida approximation $\beta_{\varepsilon} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$, which is given as the unique solution of the inclusion $\beta_{\varepsilon}(r) \in \beta(r - \varepsilon \beta_{\varepsilon}(r))$. More precisely, for $\rho \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$, with $\int_{\mathbb{R}} \rho(\theta) d\theta = 1$, $\rho(\theta) = \rho(-\theta) \ge 0$, $\forall \theta \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\rho(\theta) = 0$, for all $|\theta| \ge 1$, the $1/\varepsilon$ -Lipschitz function $\beta^{\varepsilon} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ is defined by

$$\beta^{\varepsilon}(r) := \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \beta_{\varepsilon}(r - \varepsilon^2 \theta) \rho(\theta) d\theta - \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \beta_{\varepsilon}(-\varepsilon^2 \theta) \rho(\theta) d\theta.$$

Before advancing to the core of this section, we present the Itô's formula, adapted to the current infinite dimensional setting. For more details, the interested reader is invited to consult Pardoux [130, Theorem 4.2.] (the study is focused on the Lipschitz diffusion setup) or Viot [168, Theorem 1.3] (the results are obtained under a Hölder assumption for the diffusion).

2.4.3 The case of an absolutely continuous feedback process

Theorem 34 Suppose that the hypothesis $(\mathbf{H}_1-\mathbf{H}_6)$ hold. Then there exists a unique pair of stochastic processes $(u,h) \in [L^p_{ad}(\Omega \times (0,T);V) \cap L^2_{ad}(\Omega; C([0,T];H))] \times L^2_{ad}(\Omega \times (0,T);H)$ such that, for all $t \in [0,T]$, \mathbb{P} -a.s.,

(52)
$$\begin{cases} (i) \quad u(t) \in K(t), \quad (ii) \quad h(t) \in \partial I_{K(t)}(u(t)) \ a.e. \ in \ \Omega \times (0, T), \\ (iii) \quad u(t) + \int_0^t A(s, u(s)) ds + \int_0^t h(s) ds = u_0 + \int_0^t G(s, u(s)) dW(s), \end{cases}$$

the equality (52-*iii*) taking place in V^* . In addition, if (u_1, h_1) and (u_2, h_2) , respectively, are the solutions corresponding to the initial data u_{01} and u_{02} , respectively, then, for every $0 \le s \le t \le T$,

• for
$$1/2 \le \alpha \le 1$$
,

(53)
$$\mathbb{E}(|u_1(t) - u_2(t)|_1 | \mathcal{F}_s) \le e^{\lambda(t-s)} |u_1(s) - u_2(s)|_1, \mathbb{P}\text{-}a.s.,$$

• for $\alpha = 1$ we have

(54)
$$\begin{cases} (i) \quad \mathbb{E}(|u_1(t) - u_2(t)|_2^2 | \mathcal{F}_s) \le |u_1(s) - u_2(s)|_2^2 e^{(t-s)(\lambda + \frac{L^2}{2} |\mathbf{Tr}q|_\infty)}, \mathbb{P}\text{-}a.s., \\ (ii) \quad \mathbb{E}\left(\sup_{t \in [0,T]} |u_1(t) - u_2(t)|_2^2\right) \le 4\mathbb{E}(|u_{01} - u_{02}|_2^2)C(T), \end{cases}$$

where $C(T) = \exp(T(4|\lambda| + 14L^2 |\mathbf{Tr}q|_{\infty})).$

2.4.4 Weak variational solutions

We weaken now the assumptions on the barriers ψ_1 and ψ_2 by giving up to the hypothesis ($\mathbf{H}_6 - (i)$). Moreover, in the same spirit of ($\mathbf{H}_6 - (i)$), assume $A(t, u) := A_0(u) - F(t, u)$, with $A_0 \in \mathcal{L}(V, V^*)$, $A_0 = A_0^*$, $\langle A_0(v), v \rangle \ge \alpha_0 ||v||_V^2$, $\forall v \in V$ ($\alpha_0 > 0$) and $F(t, \cdot) : V \to H$, $\forall t$ is Lipschitz and has sublinear growth with respect to the second variable. Moreover, assume that the embedding $V \subset H$ is a compact one. Denote by $\mathcal{W}^{\mathbb{F}}(\Omega \times (0, T); K)$ the space of adapted (with respect to \mathbb{F}) stochastic processes $v \in L^2_{ad}(\Omega; C([0, T]; H)) \cap L^2_{ad}(\Omega \times (0, T); V)$ of the form $v(t) = v_0 + \eta(t) + \int_0^t \tilde{v}(s) dW(s)$, with $v_0 \in H$, $\eta \in L^2_{ad}(\Omega; C([0, T]; V^*))$, $\eta(0) = 0$, $\|\eta\|_{BV([0,T];H)} < +\infty$ \mathbb{P} -a.s. and $\tilde{v} \in L^2_{ad}(\Omega \times (0, T); \mathcal{L}^2_Q(H))$, such that $v(\omega, t) \in K$, \mathbb{P} -a.s., for all $t \in [0, T]$.

Let us construct the operator

$$H(v,u) = \frac{1}{2} \mathbb{E} |v_0 - u_0|_2^2 + \mathbb{E} \int_0^T \langle v(r) - u(r), A_0(u(r)) - F(r,u(r)) \rangle dr + \mathbb{E} \int_0^T \langle v(r) - u(r), d\eta(r) \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \mathbb{E} \int_0^T \mathbf{Tr}(\tilde{v}(r) - \tilde{G}(u(r))) Q(\tilde{v}(r) - \tilde{G}(u(r))) dr.$$

and propose the following definition for the notion of weak variational solution. For more details on the notion of stochastic weak variational solutions, the reader can consult the pioneering work on this topic from Răşcanu [143], Bensoussan, Răşcanu [15] and, also, some more recent studies given by Maticiuc, Răşcanu [122] and Pardoux, Răşcanu [136] where this type of solutions for backward SDEs is addressed. **Definition 35** A collection $(\bar{\Omega}, \bar{\mathcal{F}}, \bar{\mathbb{P}}, \bar{\mathbb{F}} = (\bar{\mathcal{F}}_t)_{t \geq 0}, \bar{W}, \bar{u})$ is an weak variational solution for Eq.(48) if the following hold:

(55)

 $\begin{cases} (i) \quad \bar{W} \text{ is a } H\text{-valued Wiener process on } (\bar{\Omega}, \bar{\mathcal{F}}, \bar{\mathbb{P}}, \bar{\mathbb{F}}), \text{ with its covariance } Q, \\ (ii) \quad \bar{u} \in L^2_{ad}(\bar{\Omega} \times (0, T); V), \\ (iii) \quad \bar{u}(t) \in K, \bar{\mathbb{P}}\text{-}a.s., a.e. \ t \in (0, T) \\ (iv) \quad H(v, \bar{u}) \ge 0, \text{ for every } v \in \mathcal{W}^{\bar{\mathbb{F}}}(\bar{\Omega} \times (0, T); K). \end{cases}$

We formulate the main statement of this section. The proof is based on tightness results and on the suitable choice of the working space.

Theorem 36 Suppose that the embedding $V \subset H$ is a compact one. Under the hypothesis (H_1 - H_5 and ($H_6 - (ii)$)), the problem (48) admits at least one weak variational solution, in the sense of Definition 35.

2.4.5 Behavior of the strong solution

We present below a qualitative analysis of the solution for our obstacle problem. We provide a maximum principle and we investigate the exponential stability of the strong solution.

A maximum principle

We first give some conditions for the existence of a unique strong solution $u \in L^2_{ad}(\Omega; C([0, T]; H)) \cap L^p_{ad}(\Omega \times (0, T); V)$ for the following problem

(56)
$$\begin{cases} du(t) + A(t, u)dt = g(t, u)dW(t), \quad \mathbb{P}\text{-}a.s., \text{ in } (0, T) \times D, \\ u(0) = u_0, \quad \mathbb{P}\text{-}a.s., \text{ in } D, \quad u(t) \in K(t), \; \forall t \in [0, T], \; \mathbb{P}\text{-}a.s. \end{cases}$$

Problem (56) is equivalent with finding a solution for (52), with its second component h = 0. We situate our research in the framework of Section 2.4.1.

Case $K(t) = [[\psi_1(t), +\infty))$. We have the following existence and uniqueness result.

Theorem 37 Suppose that all hypothesis (\mathbf{H}_1) to (\mathbf{H}_6) hold and, moreover, $A(\psi_1) \leq 0$, \mathbb{P} -a.s., a.e. in $(0, T) \times D$. Then, the problem (56) admits a unique solution

 $u \in L^p_{ad}(\Omega \times (0,T); V) \cap L^2_{ad}(\Omega; C([0,T]; H)).$

We provide similar results for the cases $K(t) = ((-\infty, \psi_2(t))]$ and $K(t) = [[\psi_1(t), \psi_2(t)]]$.

Mean exponential stability

We first remark that, for every T > 0, there exist a unique adapted stochastic process $u : \Omega \times [0, +\infty) \to H$, such that $u|_{[0,T]}$ is a solution of the problem (52).

Theorem 38 Under the hypothesis (H_1) to (H_6) , the following estimates hold:

I. If $1/2 \le \alpha \le 1$, we have:

(57)
$$\begin{cases} (i) \quad \mathbb{E}(|u_{1}(t) - u_{2}(t)|_{1}|\mathcal{F}_{s}) \leq e^{\lambda(t-s)}|u_{1}(s) - u_{2}(s)|_{1}, 0 \leq s \leq t \\ (ii) \quad \mathbb{E}\left(\int_{0}^{t}|u_{1}(s) - u_{2}(s)|_{1}ds\right) \leq \frac{e^{\lambda t} - 1}{\lambda}\mathbb{E}|u_{01} - u_{02}|_{1} \\ (iii) \quad \mathbb{E}\left(\int_{0}^{\infty}|u_{1}(s) - u_{2}(s)|_{1}ds\right) \leq \frac{-1}{\lambda}\mathbb{E}|u_{01} - u_{02}|_{1}, \text{ for } \lambda < 0 \end{cases}$$

Conclusion 39

- 1. If $\lambda < 0$, then the solutions are exponentially stable in expectation and, for $\alpha = 1$, $\lambda + \frac{L^2}{2} |\mathbf{Tr}q|_{\infty} < 0$, they are exponentially stable in quadratic mean.
- 2. If $\lambda < 0$, then $|u_1(t) u_2(t)|_1$ is a supermartingale, due to the inequality (53-*i*):

$$\mathbb{E}(|u_1(t) - u_2(t)|_1 | \mathcal{F}_s) \le |u_1(s) - u_2(s)|_1, \ \forall 0 \le s \le t, \ \mathbb{P}\text{-}a.s.$$

If $\alpha = 1$ and $\lambda + \frac{L^2}{2} |\mathbf{Tr}q|_{\infty} < 0$, then $|u_1(t) - u_2(t)|_2^2$ is a supermartingale, due to the inequality (54-*i*).

3. From Doob's convergence theorem and (57-*i*)*, with* $\lambda < 0$ *, it follows that*

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} |u_1(t) - u_2(t)|_1 = 0, \ \mathbb{P}\text{-}a.s.,$$

i.e., the solutions are asymptotic stable almost surely. From (58-i), with $\lambda + \frac{L^2}{2} |tr q|_{\infty} < 0$ *, we have that*

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} |u_1(t) - u_2(t)|_2 = 0, \ \mathbb{P}\text{-}a.s.$$

2.5 Parabolic variational inequalities with generalized reflecting directions

2.5.1 Preliminaries, notations and basic assumptions

If [a, b] is a real, closed interval and \mathbb{Y} is a Banach space, then we denote by $L^p(a, b; \mathbb{Y})$, $C([a, b]; \mathbb{Y})$, $BV([a, b]; \mathbb{Y})$ and $AC([a, b]; \mathbb{Y})$ the usual spaces of *p*-integrable, continuos, with bounded variation, and, respectively, absolutely continuous \mathbb{Y} -valued function on [a, b]. By $W^{1,p}([a, b]; \mathbb{Y})$ we shall denote the space of $y \in L^p(a, b; \mathbb{Y})$ such that $y' \in L^p(a, b; \mathbb{Y})$, where y' is the derivative in the sense of distributions. We denote by $\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{Y})$ the Banach space of linear operators $A: \mathbb{Y} \to \mathbb{Y}$, with the norm $||A||_{\mathcal{L}(\mathbb{Y})} := \sup \{||Ay||_{\mathbb{Y}} : ||y||_{\mathbb{Y}} = 1\}$.

Throughout this section we shall our work in the Gelfand triple framework. More precisely, we consider two real separable Hilbert spaces \mathbb{V} and \mathbb{H} such that $\mathbb{V} \subset \mathbb{H} \cong \mathbb{H}^* \subset \mathbb{V}^*$, with continuous and dense embeddings, where \mathbb{V}^* denoted the dual of \mathbb{V} . Moreover, assume that the inclusion $\mathbb{V} \subset \mathbb{H}$ is a compact one. The norm from \mathbb{V} is denoted by $||\cdot||$, the one from \mathbb{H} is $|\cdot|$ and \mathbb{V}^* is endowed with the norm $||\cdot||_*$. The scalar product of \mathbb{H} is (\cdot, \cdot) and the duality pairing between \mathbb{V} and \mathbb{V}^* is given by $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$. Let $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 > 0$ be some positive constants of boundedness, corresponding to the above inclusions $||y||_* \leq \gamma_1 |y| \leq \gamma_2 ||y||, \forall y \in \mathbb{V}$.

We study the following type of evolution equation, driven by oblique reflected subgradients, as we can see below:

(59)
$$\begin{cases} y'(t) + Ay(t) + \Theta(t, y(t))\partial\varphi(y(t)) \ni f(t, y(t)), \\ y(0) = y_0 \in \mathbb{H}, \ t \in [0, T], \end{cases}$$

where:

 $\begin{aligned} (A_{\varphi}) : \varphi : \mathbb{H} \to (-\infty, +\infty] \text{ is a proper, convex, lower semicontinuous function.} \\ (A_A) : A \in \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{V}, \mathbb{V}^*), A = A^* \text{ s.t., for some constants } \alpha_0, \alpha_1 > 0, \forall y \in \mathbb{V}, \langle Ay, y \rangle \ge \alpha_0 ||y||^2 \text{ and} \\ \end{aligned}$ $\begin{aligned} (60) \qquad (Ay, \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}(y)) \ge -\alpha_1(1 + |\nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}(y)|)(1 + |y|), \ \forall y \in D(A_H). \end{aligned}$ Here $D(A_H) := \{v \in \mathbb{V} : Av \in \mathbb{H}\} \text{ and } A_H v = Av, \forall v \in D(A_H). \end{aligned}$

 $(A_f): f: [0,T] \times \mathbb{H} \to \mathbb{H}$ is a Carathéodory function.

 $(A_{\Theta}): \Theta: [0,T] \times \mathbb{H} \to \mathcal{L}(\mathbb{H})$, such that $(t,y) \mapsto \Theta(t,y)h: [0,T] \times \mathbb{H} \to \mathbb{H}$ is a continuous function, for all $h \in \mathbb{H}$.

Assume also that there exist $u_0 \in \mathbb{V}$ and $\hat{u}_0 \in \mathbb{H}$ such that $(u_0, \hat{u}_0) \in \partial \varphi$. The above hypothesis assure that problem (59) is well posed.

2.5.2 Existence and uniqueness of a solution

Concerning the Cauchy problem (59), we first prove the existence of at least one solution. For its uniqueness we will renounce at the dependence on the state for the perturbing term Θ and we consider some particular systems of PDEs. We assume (A_{φ}) , (A_f) and (A_{Θ}) still holding and we enhance them by adding the additional hypothesis:

$$(H^{1}_{\Theta}) \quad \begin{cases} (i) \quad \forall (t,y) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{H}, \, \Theta(t,y) : \mathbb{H} \to \mathbb{H} \text{ is a self-adjoint linear operator;} \\ (ii) \quad \exists \beta_{0}, \beta_{1} > 0 \text{ s.t.}, \, \forall (t,y,h) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}, \quad \beta_{0} |h|^{2} \leq (\Theta(t,y)h,h) \leq \beta_{1} |h|^{2}. \end{cases}$$

$$(H_f^1) \qquad |f(t,y)| \le \mu_1(t) + \mu_2(t) |y|, \ \forall y \in \overline{\mathrm{Dom}(\varphi)}, \text{ a.e. } t \quad (\text{for } \mu_1, \mu_2 \in L^2(0,T;\mathbb{R}_+) \text{).}$$

$$(H^1_{\varphi}) \qquad \qquad \mathrm{Dom}(\varphi) \cap \mathbb{V} \neq \emptyset.$$

Without losing the generality, for convenience only, we can suppose that $\varphi(y) \ge \varphi(0) = 0$, which easily implies that $0 = \varphi_{\varepsilon}(0) \le \varphi_{\varepsilon}(y)$, for every $\varepsilon > 0$ and $y \in \mathbb{H}$.

Existence of a solution

Define first the notion of solution for Eq.(59).

Definition 40 A pair of functions $y, k : [0, T] \to \mathbb{H}$ is a (strong) solution of the oblique reflected evolution equation (59) if

(i)
$$y \in C([0,T]; \mathbb{H}) \cap L^2(0,T; \mathbb{V}),$$

(ii) $k \in C([0,T]: \mathbb{H}) \cap BV([0,T]: \mathbb{H}), k(0) = 0$

(61)
$$(iii) \quad y(t) + \int_0^t Ay(s)ds + \int_0^t \Theta(s, y(s))dk(s) = y_0 + \int_0^t f(s, y(s))ds,$$

$$(iv) \quad \int_{s}^{t} \langle z(r) - y(r), dk(r) \rangle + \int_{s}^{t} \varphi(y(r)) dr \leq \int_{s}^{t} \varphi(z(r)) dr, \forall s \leq t, \ \forall z \in C([0, T]; \mathbb{H})$$

We provide now the main result of this section.

Theorem 41 Consider the hypothesis (A_{φ}) , (A_f) , (A_{Θ}) , (H_f^1) , (H_{Θ}^1) and (H_{φ}^1) be satisfied. Then, the evolution equation with oblique reflecting subgradients (59) admits at least one strong solution (y, k), in the sense of Definition 40. Moreover, the feedback reflecting process k is an absolutely continuous one, that is there exists $h \in L^2(0, T; \mathbb{H})$ such that $k(t) = \int_0^t h(s) ds$.

Parabolic variational inequalities. Uniqueness of the solution

In order to prove the uniqueness of a solution we restrict the study of the general problem (59) and analyze a scenario given by the consideration of a particular system of multivalued PDEs. For doing this, let D be a domain with a smooth frontier (for example, of class C^2) from \mathbb{R}^d , $\mathbb{H} = L^2(D; \mathbb{R}^k) \equiv (L^2(D))^k$, $\mathbb{V} = H_0^1(D; \mathbb{R}^k) \equiv (H_0^1(D))^k$ and consider $\Theta : [0, T] \to \mathbb{R}^{k \times k}$, $\Theta(t) := diag(\Theta_1(t), ..., \Theta_k(t))$, with $\Theta_i \in C^1([0, T]; \mathbb{R})$. Assume also that $0 < c \leq \Theta_i(t) \leq C$, $\left|\frac{d}{dt}\Theta_i(t)\right| \leq C$, for some positive constants c, C and for all $t \in [0, T]$, $i = \overline{1, k}$. For a convex, proper, l.s.c. function $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^k \to (-\infty, +\infty]$, consider the semilinear system of multivalued parabolic PDEs:

(62)
$$\begin{cases} \frac{du_i(x,t)}{dt} - \Delta u_i(x,t) + \Theta(t)\partial\varphi(u(x,t)) \ni f(t,u(x,t)), \text{ on } Q := D \times (0,T), i = \overline{1,k}, \\ u(x,0) = u_0(x), \text{ on } D, \\ u(x,t) = 0, \text{ on } \partial D \times (0,T), \end{cases}$$

where $u = (u_1, ..., u_k) : D \times [0, T] \to \mathbb{R}^k$ and $u_0 \in H^1_0(D; \mathbb{R}^k), f \in L^2(D \times (0, T); \mathbb{R}^k).$

Theorem 42 Under the setup introduced above, there exists a unique solution for problem (62).

3 Backward Stochastic Variational Inequalities

3.1 Multivalued BSDEs with oblique subgradients

3.1.1 Setting the problem

Let T > 0 be fixed and consider the backward stochastic variational inequality with oblique reflection (for brevity, $BSVI(H(t, y) \partial \varphi(y))$, $BSVI(H(t) \partial \varphi(y))$ or $BSVI(H(y) \partial \varphi(y))$, respectively, if the matrix H depends only on time or on the state of the system, respectively), $\mathbb{P} - a.s.$,

(63)
$$\begin{cases} Y_t + \int_t^T H(s, Y_s) \, dK_s = \eta + \int_t^T F(s, Y_s, Z_s) \, ds - \int_t^T Z_s dB_s, \quad t \in [0, T], \\ dK_s \in \partial \varphi(Y_s) \, (ds), \end{cases}$$

where $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \ge 0})$ is a stochastic basis and $\{B_t : t \ge 0\}$ is an \mathbb{R}^k -valued Brownian motion. Moreover, denoting $\mathcal{F}_t := \mathcal{F}_t^B = \sigma(\{B_s : 0 \le s \le t\}) \lor \mathcal{N}$, we assume the following.

- (*H*₁) The terminal datum $\eta \in L^2(\Omega, \mathcal{F}_T, \mathbb{P}; \mathbb{R}^d)$.
- $\begin{array}{ll} (H_2) & H(\cdot,\cdot,y):\Omega\times[0,T]\to\mathbb{R}^{d\times d} \text{ is } \mathcal{F}_t-\text{progressively measurable for every } y\in\mathbb{R}^d \text{; there exist} \\ L_H,a_H,b_H>0 \text{ such that, } \mathbb{P}-a.s. \ \omega\in\Omega, \ H=(h_{i,j})_{d\times d}\in C\left([0,T]\times\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^{d\times d}\right) \text{ and, for all} \\ t\in[0,T] \text{ and } y,\tilde{y}\in\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{P}-a.s. \ \omega\in\Omega, \end{array}$

(64)
$$\begin{cases} (i) & h_{i,j}\left(t,y\right) = h_{j,i}\left(t,y\right), \quad \forall i,j \in \overline{1,d}, \\ (ii) & a_{H}\left|u\right|^{2} \leq \langle H\left(t,y\right)u,u \rangle \leq b_{H}\left|u\right|^{2}, \quad \forall u \in \mathbb{R}^{d}, \\ (iii) & |H(t,\tilde{y}) - H\left(t,y\right)| \leq L_{H}|\tilde{y} - y|. \end{cases}$$

- (*H*₃) The function $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ is a proper lower semicontinuous convex function.
- (*H*₄) The generator function $F(\cdot, \cdot, y, z) : \Omega \times [0, T] \to \mathbb{R}^d$ is \mathcal{F}_t -progressively measurable for every $(y, z) \in \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}$ and there exist $L, \ell \in L^2(0, T; \mathbb{R}_+)$ such that (65)

$$\begin{cases} (i) \quad Lipschitz \ conditions: \ for \ all \ y, y' \in \mathbb{R}^d, \ z, z' \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}, \ d\mathbb{P} \otimes dt - a.e. : \\ |F(t, y', z) - F(t, y, z)| \le L(t) |y' - y|, \quad |F(t, y, z') - F(t, y, z)| \le \ell(t) |z' - z|; \\ (ii) \quad Boundedness \ condition: \quad \mathbb{E} \int_0^T |F(t, 0, 0)|^2 \ dt < +\infty. \end{cases}$$

Definition 43 Given two functions $x, g : [0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{R}^d$ we say that $dg(t) \in \partial \varphi(x(t))(dt)$ on \mathbb{R}_+ if, for all T > 0,

$$(a) \quad x \in C([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^d), g \in BV([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^d), g(0) = 0,$$

$$(b) \quad \int_0^T \varphi(x(t)) \, dt < +\infty, \text{ for all } T \ge 0, \quad \text{and, for } \forall s \le t, \forall y \in C([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

$$(c) \quad \int_s^t \langle y(r) - x(r), dg(r) \rangle + \int_s^t \varphi(x(r)) \, dr \le \int_s^t \varphi(y(r)) \, dr.$$

Let us now introduce the definition of solution for Eq.(63). For the case $H(t, y) \equiv H(t)$ we obtain the existence of a strong solution while, for H(t, y) we obtain a weak solution for Eq.(63). In second situation, the equation must be considered in a suitable way.

Definition 44 Given $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0})$ a fixed stochastic basis and $\{B_t : t \geq 0\}$ an \mathbb{R}^k -valued Brownian motion, we say that a triplet (Y, Z, K) is a strong solution for the BSVI $(H(t) \partial \varphi(y))$ if

$$(Y, Z, K) \in S_d^0[0, T] \times \Lambda_{d \times k}^0(0, T) \times S_d^0[0, T],$$

such that, $\mathbb{P} - a.s. \omega \in \Omega$, $K_{\cdot}(\omega) \in BV([0, T]; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and

$$\begin{cases} Y_t + \int_t^T H(s) \, dK_s = \eta + \int_t^T F(s, Y_s, Z_s) \, ds - \int_t^T Z_s dB_s, \quad \forall t \in [0, T], \\ dK_s \in \partial \varphi(Y_s) \, (ds). \end{cases}$$

Consider now the case when the matrix *H* depends also on the state of the system. Renouncing at the dependence of *F* on the process *Z*, one can reconsider the BSVI with oblique reflection in the following manner, $\mathbb{P} - a.s. \omega \in \Omega$,

(66)
$$\begin{cases} Y_t + \int_t^T H(s, X_s, Y_s) \, dK_s = g(X_T) + \int_t^T F(s, X_s, Y_s) \, ds - (M_T - M_t) \,, \, \forall t \in [0, T] \,, \\ dK_s \in \partial \varphi \left(Y_s \right) \left(ds \right) \,, \end{cases}$$

where $\{X_t : t \in [0,T]\}$ is an \mathbb{R}^k -valued progressively measurable continuous stochastic process, $g : \mathbb{R}^k \to \mathbb{R}^d$ is a continuous function and M is a continuous martingale (possible with respect to its natural filtration if not any other filtration available). The role played by X is an appropriate restriction of the ω -dependence of H and F, which are now deterministic functions. Assume that:

- (H'_2) $H: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^k \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ is a continuous function which satisfies (64), uniformly with respect to $x \in \mathbb{R}^k$;
- (H'_4) $F: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^k \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ is continuous function, for which there exists a constant L > 0 such that, for all $t \in [0,T]$,

 $|F(t, x, y') - F(t, x, y)| \le L|y' - y|$, for all $y, y' \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $x \in \mathbb{R}^k$.

Definition 45 If there exist a probability space $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$ and a quadruple $(X, Y, M, K) : \Omega \times [0, T] \rightarrow \mathbb{R}^k \times (\mathbb{R}^d)^3$ such that

- (a) *M* is a continuous martingale with respect to the filtration given by $\mathbb{F} = \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \in [0,T]}, \mathcal{F}_t := \mathcal{F}_t^{X,Y,M} = \sigma(\{X_s, Y_s, M_s : 0 \le s \le t\}) \lor \mathcal{N}, t \in [0,T],$
- (b) X, Y, K are càdlàg stochastic processes, adapted to $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \in [0,T]}$,
- (c) relation (66) is verified for every $t \in [0, T]$, $\mathbb{P} a.s. \omega \in \Omega$,

then the collection $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, \mathbb{F}, X, Y, M, K)$ is called a weak solution of the $BSVI(H(t, y)\partial\varphi(y))$.

We are able now formulate the main results of this section.

Theorem 46 Considering hypothesis (H'_2) , (H_3) and (H'_4) satisfied, the BSVI $(H(t, y) \partial \varphi(y))$ (66) admits at least one weak solution $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, \mathcal{F}_t, X_t, Y_t, M_t, K_t)_{t \in [0,T]}$, in the sense of Definition 45. In addition, we can choose the process X as being a diffusion process from the class which places the problem in a Markovian framework, the drift and the diffusion coefficients b and σ being some given continuous Lipschitz functions.

In the case H(s, y) = H(s) (that is *H* is independent of the state), denoting

(67)
$$\nu_t = \int_0^t L(s) \left[\mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_s} |\eta|^p \right]^{1/p} ds \quad \text{and} \quad \theta = \sup_{t \in [0,T]} \left(\mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_t} |\eta|^p \right)^{1/p}$$

we have the following result, which assures the existence of a strong solution.

Theorem 47 Let $p \ge 2$ and the assumptions $(H_1), (H_2), (H_3)$ and (H_4) be satisfied. If $l(t) \equiv l < \sqrt{a_H}$, $H \in C^1([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^{d \times d})$ and

(68)
$$\mathbb{E}e^{\delta\theta} + \mathbb{E}\left|\varphi\left(\eta\right)\right| < +\infty$$

for all $\delta > 0$, then the BSVI $(H(t) \partial \varphi(y))$ admits a unique strong solution $(Y, Z, K) \in S_d^2[0, T] \times \Lambda^2_{d \times k}(0, T) \times S_d^0[0, T]$. Moreover, for all $\delta > 0$,

(69)
$$\mathbb{E}\sup_{s\in[0,T]}e^{\delta p\nu_s}|Y_s|^p + \mathbb{E}\left(\int_0^T e^{2\delta\nu_s}|Z_s|^2\,ds\right)^{p/2} < +\infty$$

and there exists a positive constant $C = C(a_H, b_H, L_H)$, independent of the terminal time T, such that, $\mathbb{P} - a.s. \omega \in \Omega$,

$$|Y_t| \leq C(1 + \left[\mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_t} |\eta|^p\right]^{1/p}), \quad \text{for all } t \in [0,T].$$

In addition, the process $K \in S_d^2[0,T]$ and it can be represented as

$$K_t = \int_0^t U_s ds, \quad \text{with } U \in \Lambda^2_d(0,T) \text{ and } U_s \in \partial \varphi(Y_s), a.e. \text{ on } [0,T], \mathbb{P}-a.s. \omega \in \Omega.$$

Finally, the following estimate holds:

(70)
$$\mathbb{E}\sup_{t\in[0,T]}|Y_t|^2 + \mathbb{E}\int_0^T |U_t|^2 dt + \mathbb{E}\int_0^T |Z_t|^2 dt \le C\left(\mathbb{E}|\eta|^2 + \mathbb{E}|\varphi(\eta)| + \mathbb{E}\int_0^T |F(t,0,0)|^2 dt\right).$$

The proofs of the above results are detailed along the next sections. First, we focuse on the construction of a sequence of approximating equations and a priori estimates of their solutions. The estimates will be valid for both cases covered by Theorem 46 and Theorem 47. After this, the proof is split between two sections, each one being devoted to the particularities brought by Theorem 46 and Theorem 47.

3.1.2 Approximating problems and a priori estimates

In order to prove the existence of the solution (strong or weak) we can assume, without loosing the generality, that $\varphi(y) \ge \varphi(0) = 0$.

Technical results

We first introduce, grouped under the form of a small section, some useful results which will be used during the study.

We can now start, simultaneously, the proofs of Theorem 47 and Theorem 46 by obtaining some a priori estimates for the solutions of the approximating equations. **Proof.** Let p > 1.

Step 1. Boundedness under the assumption

$$0 \le \ell(t) \equiv \ell < \sqrt{a}.$$

Consider an approximating BSDE, with its solution $(Y^{\varepsilon}, Z^{\varepsilon})$ and denote $U^{\varepsilon} = \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}(Y^{\varepsilon})$. There exists a positive constant $C = C(a, b, \Lambda, l, L(\cdot))$, independent of ε , such that

(71)
$$\mathbb{E}\sup_{s\in[0,T]}\left|Y_{s}^{\varepsilon}\right|^{2} + \mathbb{E}\int_{0}^{T}\left(\left|U_{r}^{\varepsilon}\right|^{2} + \left|Z_{r}^{\varepsilon}\right|^{2}\right)dr \leq C\left[\mathbb{E}\left|\eta\right|^{2} + \mathbb{E}\varphi\left(\eta\right) + \mathbb{E}\int_{0}^{T}\left|F\left(r,0,0\right)\right|^{2}dr\right].$$

Step 2. Convergences under the assumption

$$0 \le \ell(t) \equiv \ell < \sqrt{a}.$$

The estimates of Step 1 imply that there exist a sequence $\{\varepsilon_n : n \in \mathbb{N}^*\}$, $\varepsilon_n \to 0$ as $n \to \infty$, and six progressively measurable stochastic processes Y, Z, U, F, χ, h such that

 $Y_0^{\varepsilon_n} \to Y_0, \quad \text{in } \mathbb{R}^d, \quad Z^{\varepsilon_n} \rightharpoonup Z, \quad \text{weakly in } L^2(\Omega \times (0,T)\,; \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}),$

and, weakly in $L^2(\Omega \times (0,T); \mathbb{R}^d)$,

$$\begin{cases} Y^{\varepsilon_n} \rightharpoonup Y, \quad \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon_n} \left(Y^{\varepsilon_n} \right) \rightharpoonup U, \quad H\left(\cdot, Y^{\varepsilon_n} \right) \rightharpoonup h, \\ H\left(\cdot, Y^{\varepsilon_n} \right) \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon_n} \left(Y^{\varepsilon_n} \right) \rightharpoonup \chi \quad \text{and} \quad F\left(\cdot, Y^{\varepsilon_n}, Z^{\varepsilon_n} \right) \rightharpoonup F. \end{cases}$$

The convergence $Y^{\varepsilon_n} \rightharpoonup Y$ implies that, on the sequence $\{\varepsilon_n : n \in \mathbb{N}^*\}$, $J_{\varepsilon_n}(Y^{\varepsilon_n}) \rightharpoonup Y$, weakly in $L^2(\Omega \times (0,T); \mathbb{R}^d)$. From the approximating BSDE we have that, at the limit,

$$Y_t + \int_t^T \chi_s ds = \eta + \int_t^T F_s ds - \int_t^T Z_s dB_s.$$

The continuity of the three integrals from the above equation imply also the continuity of the process *Y*, but the previous convergences are not yet sufficient to conclude that (Y, Z) is a solution of the considered equation. The remaining problems consist in proving that, for every $s \in [0, T]$, $\mathbb{P} - a.s. \omega \in \Omega$,

$$\chi_s = h_s U_s, \quad h_s = H(s, Y_s), \quad Us \in \partial \varphi(Y_s) \text{ and } F_s = F(s, Y_s, Z_s).$$

Starting with this point, the proofs of Theorem 47 and Theorem 46 will take two separate paths.

3.1.3 Strong existence and uniqueness for $H(t, y) \equiv H_t$

We will continue in this section the proof of Theorem 47.

Proof. We continue the proof of the existence of a solution. Under the assumptions of Step 3 (Section 3.1.2) we prove that $\{Y^{\varepsilon} : 0 < \varepsilon \leq 1\}$ is a Cauchy sequence. We obtain that the triplet (Y, Z, K) is the unique strong solution of the $BSVI(H(t), \varphi, F)$.

3.1.4 Weak existence for H(t, y)

We will continue in this section the proof of Theorem 46. All the a priori estimates obtained in Section 3.1.2. remain valid. In Section 3.1.3. we proved that the approximating sequence is a Cauchy sequence when the matrix H does not depend on the state of the system and, as a consequence, we derived the existence and uniqueness of a strong solution for $BSVI(H(t), \varphi, F)$. In the current setup, allowing the dependence on Y we will situate ourselves in a Markovian framework and we will use tightness criteria in order to prove the existence of a weak solution for $BSVI(H(t, y), \varphi, F)$.

First let $b : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^k \to \mathbb{R}^k$, $\sigma : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^k \to \mathbb{R}^{k \times k}$ be two continuous functions satisfying the classical Lipschitz conditions, which imply the existence of a non-exploding solution for the following SDE

(72)
$$X_s^{t,x} = x + \int_t^s b(r, X_r^{t,x}) dr + \int_t^s \sigma(r, X_r^{t,x}) dB_r, \quad t \le s \le T.$$

Let now consider the continuous generator function $F : [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^k \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ and assume there exist $L \in L^2(0, T; \mathbb{R}_+)$ such that, for all $t \in [0, T]$ and $x \in \mathbb{R}^k$,

$$(H'_4) |F(t, x, y') - F(t, x, y)| \le L(t) |y' - y|, \text{ for all } y, y' \in \mathbb{R}^d,$$

Given a continuous function $g : \mathbb{R}^k \to \mathbb{R}^d$, satisfying a sublinear growth condition, consider now the $BSVI(H(t, y), \varphi, F)$

(73)
$$\begin{cases} Y_s^{t,x} + \int_s^T H(r, Y_r^{t,x}) dK_r^{t,x} = g(X_T^{t,x}) + \int_s^T F(r, X_r^{t,x}, Y_r^{t,x}) dr - \int_s^T Z_r^{t,x} dB_r, & t \le s \le T, \\ dK_r^{t,x} \in \partial \varphi(Y_r^{t,x}) (dr), & \text{for every } r. \end{cases}$$

Consider now the Skorokhod space $\mathcal{D}([0,T];\mathbb{R}^m)$ of càdlàg functions $y:[0,T] \to \mathbb{R}^m$ (i.e. right continuous and with left-hand side limit). It can be shown (see Billingsley [20]) that, although $\mathcal{D}([0,T];\mathbb{R}^m)$ is not a complete space with respect to the Skorokhod metric, there exists a topologically equivalent metric with respect to which it is complete and that the Skorokhod space is a Polish space. The space of continuous functions $C([0,T];\mathbb{R}^m)$, equipped with the supremum norm topology is a subspace of $\mathcal{D}([0,T];\mathbb{R}^m)$; the Skorokhod topology restricted to $C([0,T];\mathbb{R}^m)$ coincides with the uniform topology. We will use on $\mathcal{D}([0,T];\mathbb{R}^m)$ the Meyer-Zheng topology, which is the topology of convergence in measure on [0,T], weaker than the Skorokhod topology. The Borel σ -field for the Meyer-Zheng topology is the canonical σ -field as for Skorokhod topology. Note that for the Meyer-Zheng topology, $\mathcal{D}([0,T];\mathbb{R}^m)$ is a metric space but not a Polish space.

We continue now the proof of Theorem 46.

Proof. For any fixed $n \ge 1$ consider the following approximating equation, $\mathbb{P} - a.s. \ \omega \in \Omega$,

(74)
$$Y_t^n + \int_t^T H(s, Y_s^n) \nabla \varphi_{1/n}(Y_s^n) ds = g(X_T^{t,x}) + \int_t^T F(s, X_s, Y_s^n) ds - \int_t^T Z_s^n dB_s, \quad \forall t \in [0, T].$$

We prove a weakly convergence in the sense of the Meyer-Zheng topology, that is the laws converge weakly if we equip the space of paths with the topology of convergence in dt-measure. We obtain a collection $(\bar{\Omega}, \bar{\mathcal{F}}, \bar{\mathbb{P}}, \mathcal{F}_t^{\bar{Y}, \bar{M}}, \bar{Y}_t, \bar{M}_t, \bar{K}_t)_{t \in [0,T]}$ which is a weak solution of Eq.(73), in the sense of Definition (45), and the proof is now complete.

3.2 A numerical approximation scheme for multivalued BSDEs

3.2.1 Notations. Hypothesis. Preliminaries

We shall consider a finite horizon T > 0 and a complete probability space $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P})$ on which is defined a standard *d*-dimensional Brownian motion $B = (B_t)_{t \le T}$ whose natural filtration is denoted $\mathbb{F} = \{\mathcal{F}_t, 0 \le t \le T\}$. The analyzed problem is considered in a Markovian framework, as follows. Consider the following data for the forward continuous stochastic process:

• some continuous coefficient functions $b : \mathbb{R}^m \to \mathbb{R}^m$, $\sigma : \mathbb{R}^m \to \mathbb{R}^{m \times d}$, $g : \mathbb{R}^m \to \mathbb{R}^n$ and $F : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^m \times \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^{n \times d} \to \mathbb{R}$, which satisfies the following standard assumptions: for some constants $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, $L, \beta, \gamma \ge 0$ and for all $t \in [0,T]$, $x, \tilde{x} \in \mathbb{R}^m$, $y, \tilde{y} \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and $z, \tilde{z} \in \mathbb{R}^{n \times d}$:

(75)
$$\begin{cases} (i) \quad |b(x) - b(\tilde{x})| + ||\sigma(x) - \sigma(\tilde{x})|| \le L |x - \tilde{x}|, \\ (ii) \quad \langle y - \tilde{y}, F(t, x, y, z) - F(t, x, \tilde{y}, z) \rangle \le \alpha |y - \tilde{y}|^2, \\ (iii) \quad |F(t, x, y, z) - F(t, x, y, \tilde{z})| \le \beta ||z - \tilde{z}||, \end{cases}$$

and there exist some constants M > 0 and $p, q \in \mathbb{N}$ such that, for all $t \in [0, T]$, $x \in \mathbb{R}^m$ and $y \in \mathbb{R}^n$:

(76)
$$|g(x)| \le M(1+|x|^q)$$
 and $|F(t,x,y,0)| \le M(1+|x|^p+|y|).$

• a proper convex lower semicontinuous function $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^n \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ satisfying, for M > 0and $r \in \mathbb{N}$ and all $x \in \mathbb{R}^m$:

$$(77) \qquad \qquad |\varphi(g(x))| \le M(1+|x|^r).$$

3.2.2 Approximations schemes for BSVIs

We consider a partition of [0, T], $\pi = \{t_i = ih : 0 \le i \le n\}$, with h := T/n, $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$, on which we approximate the solution of the backward stochastic variational inequality. For the numerical simulations of the forward part of the solution, the most standard approach consists in approximating the SDE in a proper way on each interval $[t_i, t_{i+1}]$ by the classical Euler scheme (see, e.g. Kloeden, Platen [103]):

$$\begin{cases} X_{t_{i+1}}^{h} = X_{t_{i}}^{h} + b\left(X_{t_{i}}^{h}\right)h + \sigma\left(X_{t_{i}}^{h}\right)\left(B_{t_{i+1}} - B_{t_{i}}\right), \ i = \overline{0, n-1} \\ X_{0}^{h} = X_{0}. \end{cases}$$

The above numerical scheme is easy to implement since it requires only the simulation of *d*-independent Gaussian variables for the Brownian increments, providing a weak error of *h* order. For $t \in [t_i, t_{i+1}]$ let

$$X_{t}^{h} = X_{t_{i}}^{h} + b(X_{t_{i}}^{h})(t - t_{i}) + \sigma(X_{t_{i}}^{h})(B_{t} - B_{t_{i}})$$

We shall analyze the one-dimensional BSDE, without losing the generality of the study. Using the Yosida approximation $\nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}$ of the multivalued operator $\partial \varphi$, with $\varepsilon = h^a$ and $a \in (0, 1/2)$ (the way of choosing this constant will be detailed later), we deduce that the following approximate equation

(78)
$$Y_t^h + \int_t^T \nabla \varphi_{h^a}(Y_r^h) dr = g(X_T) + \int_t^T F(r, X_r, Y_r^h, Z_r^h) dr - \int_t^T Z_r^h dB_r, \ \forall t \in [0, T], \ \mathbb{P}-a.s.,$$

admits a unique solution $(Y_t^h, Z_t^h) \in S_1^2[0, T] \times \Lambda_{1 \times d}^2(0, T)$. We propose the following implicit discretization procedure, which define the pair $(\tilde{Y}^h, \tilde{Z}^h)$ inductively, for $i = \overline{n-1, 0}$:

(79)
$$\begin{cases} \tilde{Y}_{T}^{h} := g(X_{T}^{h}), \ \tilde{Z}_{T}^{h} = 0, \\ \tilde{Y}_{t_{i}}^{h} := \mathbb{E}^{i,h}(\tilde{Y}_{t_{i+1}}^{h}) + h\left[F(t_{i}, X_{t_{i}}^{h}, \tilde{Y}_{t_{i}}^{h}, \tilde{Z}_{t_{i}}^{h}) - \nabla\varphi_{h^{a}}(\tilde{Y}_{t_{i}}^{h})\right], \\ \tilde{Z}_{t_{i}}^{h} := \frac{1}{h} \mathbb{E}^{i,h}(\tilde{Y}_{t_{i+1}}^{h}(B_{t_{i+1}} - B_{t_{i}})), \\ \tilde{U}_{t_{i}}^{h} := \nabla\varphi_{h^{a}}(\mathbb{E}^{i,h}(\tilde{Y}_{t_{i+1}}^{h})), \end{cases}$$

where $\mathbb{E}^{i,h}(\cdot) := \mathbb{E}\left(\cdot | \mathcal{F}^{h}_{t_{i}}\right)$ and $\mathcal{F}^{h}_{t_{i}} := \sigma(X^{h}_{t_{j}}: 0 \leq j \leq i)$.

Remark 48 Observe that $\tilde{Y}_{t_i}^h$ is defined implicitly as the solution of a fixed point problem. Since the involved functions are Lipschitz, it is well defined. Moreover, for small values of h > 0 it can be estimated numerically in an accurate way.

Remark 49 We can also use an explicit scheme to define

$$\tilde{Y}_{t_{i}}^{h} := \mathbb{E}^{i,h}(\tilde{Y}_{t_{i+1}}^{h}) + h\mathbb{E}^{i,h}\left[F(t_{i}, X_{t_{i}}^{h}, \tilde{Y}_{t_{i+1}}^{h}, \tilde{Z}_{t_{i}}^{h}) - \nabla\varphi_{h^{a}}(\tilde{Y}_{t_{i+1}}^{h})\right].$$

The advantage of this scheme is that it does not require a fixed point procedure but, from a numerical point of view, adding a term in the conditional expectation makes it more difficult to estimate. Therefore the implicit scheme can be more tractable in practice.

Consider now a continuous version of the approximating scheme (79). From the martingale representation theorem there exists a square integrable process \tilde{Z}^h such that

(80)
$$\tilde{Y}_{t_{i+1}}^h = \mathbb{E}^i (\tilde{Y}_{t_{i+1}}^h) + \int_{t_i}^{t_{i+1}} \tilde{Z}_s^h dB_s,$$

and, therefore, we define, for $t \in (t_i, t_{i+1}]$,

(81)
$$\bar{Y}_{t}^{h} := \tilde{Y}_{t_{i}}^{h} - (t - t_{i}) \left[F(t_{i}, X_{t_{i}}^{h}, \tilde{Y}_{t_{i}}^{h}, \tilde{Z}_{t_{i}}^{h}) - \nabla \varphi_{h^{a}}(\tilde{Y}_{t_{i}}^{h}) \right] + \int_{t_{i}}^{t} \tilde{Z}_{s}^{h} dB_{s}.$$

To approximate Z_t^h we use

$$\bar{Z}_t^h := \frac{1}{h} \mathbb{E}^i \left[\int_{t_i}^{t_{i+1}} Z_s^h ds \right], \ t \in [t_i, t_{i+1})$$

rather than $Z_{t_i}^h$, which is the best approximation of Z^h by adapted processes which are constant on each interval $[t_i, t_{i+1})$. In order to prove an error estimate of the scheme first we use the solution $(Y_t^h, Z_t^h)_{t \in [0,T]}$ of the approximating equation (78).

Proposition 50 Under the assumptions (75)-(77), there exists C > 0 such that

(82)
$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \mathbb{E} |Y_t - Y_t^h|^2 + \mathbb{E} \int_0^T |Z_t - Z_t^h|^2 dt \le C\Gamma(T) h^a,$$

where $\Gamma(T) := \mathbb{E}\left[1 + |g(X_T)|^2 + |X_T|^r + \int_0^T F(0, X_s^h, 0, 0) ds\right].$

We have the following result.

Theorem 51 Under suitable assumptions, there exists the constant C > 0 which depends only on the Lipschitz constants of the coefficients, such that:

(83)
$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \mathbb{E} |Y_t - \tilde{Y}_t^h|^2 + \mathbb{E} \int_0^T \left[|Y_t - \tilde{Y}_t^h|^2 + |Z_t - \tilde{Z}_t^h|^2 \right] dt \le C h^{a \wedge (1-2a)}.$$

3.3 Anticipated BSVIs with generalized reflection

3.3.1 Setting the problem

Let T > 0 be arbitrary but fixed, $(\Omega, \mathcal{F}, \mathbb{P}, \{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t \ge 0})$ be a complete stochastic basis and $\{B_t : t \ge 0\}$ an \mathbb{R}^k -valued Brownian motion. Set $\mathcal{F}_t := \sigma(\{B_s : 0 \le s \le t\}) \lor \mathcal{N}_{\mathbb{P}}$ Our aim is to study the existence and uniqueness of the backward stochastic variational inequality with oblique reflection and with generators depending not only the present values of the solutions but also the future:

(84)
$$\begin{cases} -dY_t + H(t) \,\partial\varphi\left(Y_t\right) dt \ni f\left(t, Y_t, Z_t, Y_{t+\delta(t)}, Z_{t+\eta(t)}\right) dt - Z_t dB_t \quad t \in [0, T],, \\ Y_t = \xi_t, \quad Z_t = \zeta_t, \quad t \in [T, T+\ell], \quad \mathbb{P}\text{-a.s.} \end{cases}$$

Definition 52 We say that a triplet (Y, Z, U) is a strong solution of the anticipated oblique BSVI (84) if

$$(Y, Z, U) \in S_d^2 \left[0, T + \ell \right] \times \Lambda_{d \times k}^2 \left(0, T + \ell \right) \times \Lambda_d^2 \left[0, T + \ell \right],$$

such that, \mathbb{P} -a.s.,

$$\begin{cases} Y_t + \int_t^T H\left(s\right) U_s ds = \xi_T + \int_t^T f\left(s, Y_s, Z_s, Y_{s+\delta(s)}, Z_{s+\eta(s)}\right) ds - \int_t^T Z_s dB_s, & t \in [0, T], \\ U_t \in \partial \varphi\left(Y_t\right), & t \in [0, T], \\ Y_t = \xi_t, & Z_t = \zeta_t, & t \in [T, T+\ell]. \end{cases}$$

Assume that:

(H₁) The functions $\delta, \eta : [0, T] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ are continuous and there exists a constant $\ell \ge 0$ such that, for all $t \in [0, T]$, we have

$$t + \delta(t) \le T + \ell, \quad t + \eta(t) \le T + \ell$$

and there exists $L_1 \ge 0$ such that for all $t \in [0,T]$ and for all nonnegative and integrable function g, we have

$$\int_{t}^{T} g\left(s + \delta\left(s\right)\right) ds \leq L_{1} \int_{t}^{T+\ell} g\left(s\right) ds, \quad \int_{t}^{T} g\left(s + \eta\left(s\right)\right) ds \leq L_{1} \int_{t}^{T+\ell} g\left(s\right) ds.$$

 $(\mathbf{H}_2) \ \left(\xi,\zeta\right) \in S^2_d\left[T,T+\ell\right] \times \Lambda^2_{d \times k}\left(T,T+\ell\right).$

(H₃) $H(\cdot, \cdot) : \Omega \times [0, T] \to \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ is \mathcal{F}_t -progressively measurable. There exists $L_H, a_H, b_H > 0$ such that \mathbb{P} -a.s.

$$H = (h_{i,j})_{d \times d} \in C^1([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^{d \times d})$$

and for all $t \in [0, T]$, \mathbb{P} -a.s.,

(85)
$$\begin{cases} (i) \quad h_{i,j}(t) = h_{j,i}(t), \quad \text{for any } i, j \in \overline{1, d}, \\ (ii) \quad a_H |u|^2 \le \langle H(t) u, u \rangle \le b_H |u|^2, \quad \text{for any } u \in \mathbb{R}^d, \end{cases}$$

(H₄) The function $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ is proper, lower semicontinuous and convex such that we have $\mathbb{E} \sup_{t \in [T, T+\ell]} |\varphi(\xi_t)| < +\infty$.

(H₅) For all $s \in [0, T]$, the function $f(\cdot, s, \cdot, \cdot, \cdot)$ is defined on $\Omega \times \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^{d \times k} \times L^2(\Omega, \mathcal{F}_r, \mathbb{P}; \mathbb{R}^d) \times L^2(\Omega, \mathcal{F}_{r'}, \mathbb{P}; \mathbb{R}^{d \times k})$ with values in $L^2(\Omega, \mathcal{F}_s, \mathbb{P}; \mathbb{R}^d)$, where $r, r' \in [s, T + \ell]$.

Moreover, assume there exist $\rho \in L^2(0,T;\mathbb{R}_+)$, $L_2, L_3, L_4, L_5 \geq 0$ such that, for all $s \in [0,T]$, $y, y' \in \mathbb{R}^d$, $z, z' \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times k}$, $u, u' \in S_d^2[s, T + \ell]$, $v, v' \in \Lambda_{d \times k}^2(s, T + \ell)$, $r, \bar{r} \in [s, T + \ell]$, we have $d\mathbb{P} \otimes ds$ -a.e.

(86)

$$\begin{cases}
(i) |f(s, y, z, u_r, v_{\bar{r}}) - f(s, y', z, u_r, v_{\bar{r}})| \leq L_2 |y - y'|, \\
(ii) |f(s, y, z, u_r, v_{\bar{r}}) - f(s, y, z', u_r, v_{\bar{r}})| \leq L_3 |z - z'|, \\
(iii) |f(s, y, z, u_r, v_{\bar{r}}) - f(s, y, z, u'_r, v_{\bar{r}})| \leq L_4 \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_s} \left(|u_r - u'_r| \right), \\
(iv) |f(s, y, z, u_r, v_{\bar{r}}) - f(s, y, z, u_r, v'_{\bar{r}})| \leq L_5 \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_s} \left(|v_{\bar{r}} - v'_{\bar{r}}| \right), \\
(v) |f(s, 0, 0, 0, 0)| \leq \rho(s).
\end{cases}$$

The main result of this section is given within the next theorem.

Theorem 53 Let the assumptions $(H_1 - H_5)$ be satisfied and $L_3^2 + L_1L_5^2 < a_H$. Then there exists a unique solution (Y, Z, U) of (84), in the sense of Definition 52, such that, \mathbb{P} -a.s., for all $t \in [0, T]$,

(87)
$$\mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_t} \sup_{s \in [t,T]} e^{\beta s} |Y_s|^2 + \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_t} \int_t^T e^{\beta r} |U_r|^2 dr + \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_t} \int_t^T e^{\beta r} |Z_r|^2 dr \le C \cdot \Theta_1,$$

where

(88)
$$\Theta_{1} := \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_{t}} \left(e^{\beta T} |\xi_{T}|^{2} + e^{\beta T} \varphi\left(\xi_{T}\right) + \int_{t}^{T} e^{\beta r} |\rho\left(r\right)|^{2} dr + \int_{T}^{T+\ell} e^{\beta r} |\zeta_{r}|^{2} dr + \int_{T}^{T+\ell} e^{\beta r} |\xi_{r}|^{2} dr \right)$$

The proof will be the subject of the next sections. The existence will obtained using the classical Moreau–Yosida approximation of the function φ by convex C^1 functions φ_{ϵ} , $\epsilon > 0$.

3.3.2 A priori estimates on the penalized equation

We consider the approximating anticipated BSDE

(89)
$$\begin{cases} Y_t^{\epsilon} + \int_t^T H(s) \nabla \varphi_{\epsilon}(Y_s^{\epsilon}) \, ds = \xi_T + \int_t^T f\left(s, Y_s^{\epsilon}, Z_s^{\epsilon}, Y_{s+\delta(s)}^{\epsilon}, Z_{s+\eta(s)}^{\epsilon}\right) ds - \int_t^T Z_s^{\epsilon} dB_s, \\ t \in [0, T]. \end{cases}$$
$$Y_t^{\epsilon} = \xi_t, \quad Z_t^{\epsilon} = \zeta_t, \quad t \in [T, T+\ell]. \end{cases}$$

If we denote $\tilde{f}(t, y, z, u, v) := f(t, y, z, u, v) - H(t) \nabla \varphi_{\epsilon}(y)$, then it is immediately that \tilde{f} satisfies the assumption (H₅) with the same L_3, L_4, ρ and L_2 replaced by the constant (L_2+b_H/ϵ) . According to Peng, Yang [139, Theorem 4.2] the anticipated BSDE (89) has a unique solution $(Y^{\epsilon}, Z^{\epsilon}) \in S_d^2[0, T + \ell] \times \Lambda_{d \times k}^2(0, T + \ell)$.

Proposition 54 Let the assumptions $(H_1 - H_5)$ be satisfied and $L_3^2 + L_1L_5^2 < a_H$. Then there exists a positive constant C independent of ϵ such that, \mathbb{P} -a.s., for all $t \in [0, T]$ and $\epsilon > 0$,

(90)
$$\begin{cases} (i) \quad \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_{t}} \Big(\sup_{s \in [t,T]} e^{\beta s} |Y_{s}^{\epsilon}|^{2} \Big) + \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_{t}} \int_{t}^{T} e^{\beta r} |Z_{r}^{\epsilon}|^{2} dr \leq C \cdot \Theta_{1}, \\ (ii) \quad e^{\beta t} \varphi \left(J_{\epsilon} \left(Y_{t}^{\epsilon} \right) \right) + \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_{t}} \int_{t}^{T} e^{\beta r} \varphi \left(J_{\epsilon} \left(Y_{r}^{\epsilon} \right) \right) dr \leq C \cdot \Theta_{1}, \\ (iii) \quad \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_{t}} \int_{t}^{T} e^{\beta r} |\nabla \varphi_{\epsilon} \left(Y_{r}^{\epsilon} \right)|^{2} dr \leq C \cdot \Theta_{1} \end{cases}$$

and

(91)
$$\begin{cases} (iv) & e^{\beta t} |Y_t^{\epsilon} - J_{\epsilon} (Y_t^{\epsilon})|^2 \leq C\epsilon \cdot \Theta_1, \\ (v) & \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_t} \int_t^T e^{\beta r} |Y_r^{\epsilon} - J_{\epsilon} (Y_r^{\epsilon})|^2 dr \leq C\epsilon^2 \cdot \Theta_1, \end{cases}$$

where Θ_1 is given by (88).

In what follows we prove that the sequence $(Y^{\epsilon}, Z^{\epsilon})$ is a Cauchy one.

Proposition 55 Let the assumptions $(H_1 - H_5)$ be satisfied and $L_3^2 + L_1 L_5^2 < a_H$. Then there exists a positive constant C independent of ϵ such that, \mathbb{P} -a.s., for all $t \in [0, T]$ and $\epsilon, \epsilon' > 0$,

(92)
$$\mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_t} \Big(\sup_{s \in [t,T]} e^{\beta s} |Y_s^{\epsilon} - Y_s^{\epsilon'}|^2 \Big) + \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_t} \int_t^T e^{\beta r} |Z_r^{\epsilon} - Z_r^{\epsilon'}|^2 dr \le C \left(\epsilon + \epsilon'\right) \cdot \Theta_1,$$

where the quantity Θ_1 is given by (88).

3.3.3 Proof of the existence and uniqueness of the solution

We start with the proof of the main result.

Proof of Theorem 53. *Existence.* From Proposition 55 we obtain that there exist $(Y, Z) \in S_d^2[0, T] \times \Lambda_{d \times k}^2(0, T)$ such that

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} Y^{\epsilon} = Y, \quad \text{in } S^2_d\left[0,T\right] \quad \text{and} \quad \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} Z^{\epsilon} = Z, \quad \text{in } \Lambda^2_{d \times k}\left(0,T\right).$$

We obtain that there exists $U \in \Lambda^2_d(0,T)$ such that $\nabla \varphi_{\epsilon_n}(Y^{\epsilon_n}) \rightharpoonup U$, weakly in $\Lambda^2_d(0,T)$, as $\epsilon_n \rightarrow 0$. The application $\Gamma : \Lambda^2_d(0,T+\ell) \rightarrow \mathbb{R}^d$ defined by $\Gamma(X) := \mathbb{E} \int_0^T H(r) X_r dr$ is weak continuous and, as consequence,

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{T} H(r) \nabla \varphi_{\epsilon_{n}}(Y_{r}^{\epsilon_{n}}) dr = \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{T} H(r) U_{r} dr$$

We can pass to the limit in the approximating equation (89) and we obtain that

$$\begin{cases} Y_t + \int_t^T H(s) U_s ds = \xi_T + \int_t^T f(s, Y_s, Z_s, Y_{s+\delta(s)}, Z_{s+\eta(s)}) ds - \int_t^T Z_s dB_s, \ t \in [0, T], \\ Y_t = \xi_t, \quad Z_t = \zeta_t, \quad t \in [T, T+\ell]. \end{cases}$$

The next result shows the effect of the anticipated time on the first component of the solution *Y*.

Proposition 56 We suppose that the functions $\delta, \delta' : [0, T] \to \mathbb{R}_+$ satisfy (H_1) . Let the assumptions $(H_2 - H_5)$ be satisfied and $L_3^2 < a_H$. In addition, we assume that assumptions (86–*iii*) is replaced by

$$(jjj) ||f(s, y, z, u_r, v_{\bar{r}}) - f(s, y, z, u'_r, v_{\bar{r}})| \le L_4 ||\mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_s}(u_r - u'_r)||$$

Let (Y, Z, U) and (Y', Z', U') be the solutions of equation (84) corresponding to δ and respectively δ' and with f independent of $Z_{t+\eta(t)}$.

If $\delta(t) \leq \delta'(t)$, for any $t \in [0, T]$, then there exists C > 0 such that

$$|Y_t - Y'_t|^2 \le C \int_t^T \left(\delta'(s) - \delta(s)\right) ds \cdot \Theta_2,$$

where $\Theta_2 := \mathbb{E}^{\mathcal{F}_t} \Big(e^{\beta T} |\xi_T|^2 + e^{\beta T} \varphi(\xi_T) + \int_t^T e^{\beta r} |\rho(r)|^2 dr + \int_T^{T+\ell} e^{\beta r} |\xi_r|^2 dr \Big).$

The classical comparison theorem has the following specific form for the anticipated oblique BSVI (84). The proof of the next result follows closely Peng, Yang [139, Theorem 5.1] and the arguments used along Proposition 54 and Theorem 53.

Proposition 57 We suppose that $\xi^1, \xi^2 \in S_1^2[T, T + \ell]$ and the functions f^1, f^2 satisfy (H_5) and are independent of $Z_{t+\eta(t)}$. Let the assumptions (H_1) and $(H_3 - H_4)$ be satisfied such that $L_3^2 < a_H$. In addition, we assume that f^2 is increasing with respect to the last variable.

Let (Y^1, Z^1, U^1) and (Y^2, Z^2, U^2) be the solutions of equation (84) corresponding to (ξ^1, f^1) and respectively (ξ^2, f^2) .

If $\xi^1(t) \ge \xi^2(t)$ for any $t \in [T, T+\ell]$ and $f^1(s, y, z, u_r) \ge f^2(s, y, z, u_r)$, for all $s \in [0, T]$, $y \in \mathbb{R}$, $z \in \mathbb{R}^k$, $u \in S_1^2[s, T+\ell]$, $r \in [s, T+\ell]$, then we have $Y_t^1 \ge Y_t^2$, a.e., \mathbb{P} -a.s.

3.4 BSVI with nonconvex, switch-dependent reflection model

3.4.1 Motivation. Infection time in multi-stable gene networks

It is well-known that, in prokaryotes, genes are switched between different states (e.g. on/off) by interactions between specific proteins which intervene at the level of regulation and specific DNA sequences. To better understand the mathematical model we are going to present hereafter, let us concentrate on a basic network presenting bistability of protein concentration and derived from bacteriophage lambda. Our simplifying mathematical approach considers a two-scale model (see, for instance Crudu, Debussche, Muller, Radulescu [55]). The state space of this component is obviously discrete consisting of standard vectors basis of \mathbb{R}^4 ($E = \{e_1, e_2, e_3, e_4\}$). Switching between these states is given at random times generated according to the propensity function computed starting from the current state (e.g. Gillespie [75]). While in lysogenic state, repressor and dimer concentrations are given by an ordinary differential equation (ODE). In lytic state, transcription of the repressor is turned off. In an attempt to distinguish between symbiotic (lysogenic) behavior and the excision of the virus, it is, therefore, natural to set the lysogenic domain \mathcal{O} to be the exterior of some regions "around (0,0)" (or other stable points). Assume, for the time being that, at some time T > 0, the phage lambda has been functioning on a lysogenic pathway starting at some time t_0 . Then, the trajectory has been reflected such that to remain in the lysogenic domains \mathcal{O}_i . While many type of reflection can be considered, we will assume here that the virus is driven by the best reachable stable state. Reverse-engeneering from time T in order to detect the time of infection leads to the attempt of solving a backward differential equation adapted to the underlying DNA (Markov) mechanism and reflected in the nonconvex domains \mathcal{O}_i . We emphasize that, in our framework, the domains are allowed to vary in time (at time t they depend on the mode Γ_{t-}).

3.4.2 Preliminaries. Setting the problem

We briefly recall the construction of a particular class of Markov pure jump, non explosive processes on a space Ω and taking their values in a metric space $(E, \mathcal{B}(E))$. For the explicit construction of Ω (using the Hilbert cube), the reader is referred to Davis [59, Section 23]. Here, $\mathcal{B}(E)$ denotes the Borel σ -field of E. The elements of the space E are referred to as modes. In all generality, $E \subset \mathbb{R}^{m'}$, for some $m' \geq 1$. The process is completely described by a couple (λ, Q) constituting on:

(*i*) a Lipschitz continuous jump rate $\lambda : E \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}_+$ such that $\sup_{\theta \in E} |\lambda(\theta)| \leq c_0$ and

(*ii*) a transition measure $Q: E \longrightarrow \mathcal{P}(E)$, where $\mathcal{P}(E)$ stands for the set of probability measures on $(E, \mathcal{B}(E))$ such that:

(*ii*₁) $Q(\gamma, \{\gamma\}) = 0;$ (*ii*₂) for each bounded, uniformly continuous h, there exists a continuous $\eta_h : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}_+,$ such that $\eta_h(0) = 0$ and $\left| \int_E h(\theta) Q(\gamma, d\theta) - \int_E h(\theta) Q(\gamma', d\theta) \right| \le \eta_h(|\gamma - \gamma'|).$ (The distance $|\gamma - \gamma'|$ is the usual Euclidian one on \mathbb{R}^m .)

Given an initial mode $\gamma_0 \in E$, the first jump time has a conditional law $\mathbb{P}^{\gamma_0}(T_1 \ge t) = \exp(-t\lambda(\gamma_0))$. The process $\Gamma_t := \gamma_0$, on $t < T_1$. The post-jump location γ_1 has $Q(\gamma_0, \cdot)$ as conditional distribution. Next, we select the inter-jump time increment $T_2 - T_1$ to be such that $\mathbb{P}^{\gamma_0}(T_2 - T_1 \ge t/T_1, \gamma_1) = \exp(-t\lambda(\gamma_1))$ and let us set $\Gamma_t := \gamma_1$, if $t \in [T_1, T_2)$. The post-jump location γ_2 satisfies the relation $\mathbb{P}^{\gamma_0}(\gamma_2 \in A / T_2, T_1, \gamma_1) = Q(\gamma_1, A)$, for all Borel set $A \subset E$. And so on. Similar construction can be given for a non-zero initial starting time (i.e. a pair (t, γ_0)). We now look at the stochastic process Γ under \mathbb{P}^{γ_0} and denote by \mathbb{F}^0 its natural filtration $(\mathcal{F}_{[0,t]} := \sigma \{\Gamma_r : r \in [0,t]\})_{t \ge 0}$. The predictable σ -algebra will be denoted by \mathcal{P}^0 and the progressive σ -algebra by $Prog^0$. As usual, we introduce the random measure q on $\Omega \times [0, +\infty] \times E$ by setting

$$q(\omega, A) = \sum_{k \ge 1} \mathbb{1}_{\left(T_k(\omega), \Gamma_{T_k(\omega)}(\omega)\right) \in A}, \text{ for all } \omega \in \Omega, \ A \in \mathcal{B}\left([0, +\infty]\right) \times \mathcal{B}\left(E\right).$$

The compensator of q is $\hat{q}(ds,) d\theta := \lambda(\Gamma_{s-}) Q(\Gamma_{s-}, d\theta) ds$ and the compensated martingale measure is given by

$$\widetilde{q}\left(dsd\theta\right) := q\left(dsd\theta\right) - \lambda\left(\Gamma_{s-}\right)Q\left(\Gamma_{s-},d\theta\right)ds.$$

Following the general theory of integration with respect to random measures (see, for example Ikeda, Watanabe [94]), we denote by $\mathcal{L}^r(q;\mathbb{R}^N)$ the space of all $\mathcal{P}^0 \otimes \mathcal{B}(E)$ - measurable, \mathbb{R}^N -valued functions $H_s(\omega, \theta)$ on $\Omega \times \mathbb{R}_+ \times E$ such that, for all $T < +\infty$,

$$\mathbb{E}^{\gamma_0}\left[\int_0^T \int_E |H_s(\theta)|^r q(dsd\theta)\right] = \mathbb{E}^{\gamma_0}\left[\int_0^T \int_E |H_s(\theta)|^r \lambda(\Gamma_{s-}) Q(\Gamma_{s-}, d\theta) ds\right] < +\infty.$$

Here, $N \in \mathbb{N}^*$ and $r \ge 1$ is a real parameter. By abuse of notation, whenever no confusion is at risk, the family of processes satisfying the above condition for a fixed T > 0 will still be denoted by $\mathcal{L}^r(q; \mathbb{R}^M)$. To keep arguments simple, we will be dealing with a finite set of modes $E = \{1, 2, ..., p\}$, for some $p \ge 2$. Moreover, at some point we will assume that the observations on the DNA are only made up to time T_M for some $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$. Then, we will need to modify q to take into account this condition as well as a terminal time T > 0.

Let us introduce the rest of the elements which will construct the backward multivalued inclusion. Consider a function $\varphi_{\mathcal{O}} : \mathbb{R}^m \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ such that $\text{Dom}(\varphi_{\mathcal{O}}) := \{y \in \mathbb{R}^m : \varphi(y) < +\infty\}$. For the function $\varphi_{\mathcal{O}}$ assume $\text{Dom}(\varphi_{\mathcal{O}}) = \mathcal{O}$ and, as before, $\text{Dom}(\partial^-\varphi_{\mathcal{O}}) := \{x \in \mathbb{R}^m : \partial^-\varphi_{\mathcal{O}}(x) \neq \emptyset\}$. The reader is invited to note that the domains appearing in our example (cf. Fig. 1) are not convex. Given two non-negative real constants $\rho, \beta \geq 0$, we consider a family of mode-indexed, (ρ, β) -semiconvex functions $\varphi_{\mathcal{O}_{\gamma}} : \mathbb{R}^m \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ and assume

(A_O)
$$\overline{\mathrm{Dom}\left(\varphi_{\mathcal{O}_{\gamma}}\right)} = \mathcal{O}_{\gamma} \text{ is bounded},$$

for all $\gamma \in E$. The oblique direction will be given by a continuous symmetric matrix-valued function $H : \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^m \longrightarrow S_m^+$ satisfying

(A_H)
$$\begin{cases} i) & |H(t,y) - H(t,y')| + |(H(t,y))^{-1} - (H(t,y'))^{-1}| \le c_H |y - y'|, \\ ii) & \frac{1}{c_H} |u|^2 \le \langle H(t,y) \, u, u \rangle \le c_H |u|^2, \text{ for all } u \in \mathbb{R}^m, \end{cases}$$

for some $c_H > 0$ and all $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$, $(y, y') \in \mathbb{R}^{2m}$. Here, \mathcal{S}_m^+ stands for the family of symmetric, positive-definite real-valued matrix of $m \times m$ type.

We consider that the driver function $f : \mathbb{R}_+ \times E \times E \times \mathbb{R}^m \times \mathbb{R}^m \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^m$ is globally continuous, bounded and there exists some constant $c_f > 0$ such that

(A_F)
$$|f(t, \gamma, \gamma', y, z) - f(t, \gamma, \gamma', y', z')| \le c_f(|y - y'| + |z - z'|),$$

for all $(t, \gamma, \gamma', y, y', z, z') \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times E \times E \times \mathbb{R}^{4m}$.

In connection to our model, for some fixed terminal time T > 0, we consider the following backward stochastic variational inclusion with mode-dependent reflection :

(93)
$$\begin{cases} -dY_t^{T,\xi} + H(t, Y_t^{T,\xi})\partial^-\varphi_{\mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_{t-}}}(Y_t^{T,\xi})dt \ni \int_E f(t,\gamma,\Gamma_{t-}, Y_{t-}^{T,\xi}, Z_t^{T,\xi}(\gamma))\widehat{q}(dt,d\gamma) \\ -\int_E Z_t^{T,\xi}(\gamma) q(dtd\gamma), \\ Y_T^{T,\xi} = \xi \in \mathbb{L}^0\left(\Omega, \mathcal{F}_T, \mathbb{P}^{\gamma_0}; \mathbb{R}^m\right), \end{cases}$$

 \mathbb{P}^{γ_0} -almost everywhere. We consider an additional cemetery state $\Delta \in \mathbb{R}^m$ acting as an indicator of the infection time. As we will see afterwards, this equation can be linked to a system of reflected ordinary differential equations. With this in mind, the coherence of our solution will have to be ensured at jumping times. In other words, one would need the solution $Y_t^{T,\xi}$ to belong to $\mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_{t-}}$ and will check this condition at switching times. Should this condition fail to hold, the trajectory will be sent to Δ (lysogenic pathway is not coherent with the model prior to this time) and remains at Δ for any time before.

The definition of a solution is given, as usual, by a triplet $(Y^{T,\xi}, Z^{T,\xi}, K^{T,\xi})$ in which the latter components take into account the adaptedness, respectively a feedback correction for $Y^{T,\xi}$.

Definition 58 A solution of (93) consists of a triplet $(Y_t^{T,\xi}, Z_t^{T,\xi}, K_t^{T,\xi})$ such that:

$$\begin{array}{ll} (i) & 1. \ The \ process \ Y_{\cdot}^{T,\xi} \ is \ c \ d \ d \ a \ and \ continuous \ except, \ maybe, \ at \ switching \ times. \\ & 2. \ For \ \mathbb{P}^{\gamma_0} \times Leb \ -almost \ all \ (\omega,t) \ such \ that \ T_n \ (\omega) \leq t < T_{n+1} \ (\omega) \ , \ Y_t^{T,\xi} \in \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_{T_n}}. \\ & 3. \ If \ Y_{T_n}^{T,\xi} \ (\omega) \notin \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_{T_{n-1}}}, \ then \ Y_s^{T,\xi} \ (\omega) = \Delta, \ for \ almost \ all \ s < T_n \ (\omega) \ . \\ (ii) & 1. \ The \ process \ Z_{\cdot}^{T,\xi} \ (\cdot) \ is \ \mathbb{R}^m \ -valued, \ \mathbb{F}-predictable \ and \\ & 2. \ \mathbb{E}^{\gamma_0} \left[\int_0^T \int_E |Z_t^{T,\xi} \ (\gamma) \ |\widehat{q} \ (dt, d\gamma) \right] < +\infty. \\ (iii) & 1. \ The \ process \ K_{\cdot}^{T,\xi} \ is \ \mathbb{F}-adapted \ and \ \int_0^T |K_t^{T,\xi}|^2 dt < +\infty, \ \mathbb{P}^{\gamma_0} \ -almost \ everywhere. \\ & 2. \ For \ \mathbb{P}^{\gamma_0} \times Leb \ -almost \ all \ (\omega,t) \ such \ that \ T_n \ (\omega) \leq t < T_{n+1} \ (\omega) \ , \ one \ has \\ & (K_t^{T,\xi} \ (\omega) \ , Y_t^{T,\xi} \ (\omega)) \in (\partial^-\varphi_{\mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_{T_n}(\omega)}(\omega)} (Y_t^{T,\xi} \ (\omega)) \times \mathbb{R}^m) \cup \{(0,\Delta)\} \ . \\ & (iv) \quad One \ has, \ \mathbb{P}^{\gamma_0} \times Leb \ -almost \ everywhere, \\ & Y_t^{T,\xi} + \int_t^T H(Y_s^{T,\xi}) K_s^{T,\xi} ds + \sum_{n \ge 0, \ t < T_n \le T} Z_{T_n}^{T,\xi} \ (\Gamma_{T_n}) \\ & = \xi + \int_t^T \int_E f(s, \gamma, Y_s^{T,\xi}, Z_s^{T,\xi}) \lambda \ (\Gamma_s) \ Q \ (\Gamma_s, d\gamma) \ ds. \end{array}$$

Moreover, unless stated otherwise, we will assume that the mode process jumps at most M > 0 times prior to T > 0, i.e.

$$(\mathbf{A}_M) \qquad \qquad \mathbb{P}^{\gamma_0} \left(T_{M+1} = +\infty \right) = 1.$$

3.4.3 Measurability issues, driver and compensator

Before giving the reduction of our equation to a system of ODE, we need to introduce some notations making clear the stochastic structure of several concepts : final data, predictable and càdlàg adapted processes as well as the driver and the compensator of the initial random measure. The notations in this subsection follow the ordinary differential approach from Confortola, Fuhrman, Jacod [49, Proof of Theorem 3]. Since we are only interested in what happens on [0, T], we introduce a cemetery state $(\infty, \overline{\gamma})$ which will incorporate all the information after $T \wedge T_M$. It is clear that the conditional law of T_{n+1} given (T_n, Γ_{T_n}) is now composed by an exponential part on $[T_n \wedge T, T]$ and an atom at ∞ . Similarly, the conditional law of $\Gamma_{T_{n+1}}$ given $(T_{n+1}, T_n, \Gamma_{T_n})$ is the Dirac mass at $\overline{\gamma}$ if $T_{n+1} = \infty$ and given by Q otherwise. Finally, under the assumption A_M , after T_M , the marked point process is concentrated at the cemetery state.

We set $\overline{E}_T := ([0,T] \times E) \cup \{(\infty,\overline{\gamma})\}$. For every $n \ge 1$, we let $\overline{E}_{T,n} \subset (\overline{E}_T)^{n+1}$ be the set of all marks of type $e = ((t_0,\gamma_0), ..., (t_n,\gamma_n))$ where

(94)
$$\begin{cases} t_0 = 0, \ (t_i)_{0 \le i \le n} \text{ is non-decreasing;} \\ \text{for every } 0 \le i \le n-1, \text{ if } t_i \le T, \text{ then } t_i < t_{i+1}; \\ \text{for every } 0 \le i \le n-1, \text{ if } t_i > T, \text{ then } (t_i, \gamma_i) = (\infty, \overline{\gamma}), \end{cases}$$

and endow it with the family of all Borel sets \mathcal{B}_n . For these sequences, the maximal time is denoted by $|e| := t_n$. Moreover, by abuse of notation, we set $\gamma_{|e|} := \gamma_n$. Whenever $T \ge t > |e|$, we set

(95)
$$e \oplus (t, \gamma) := ((t_0, \gamma_0), ..., (t_n, \gamma_n), (t, \gamma)) \in \overline{E}_{T, n+1}.$$

By defining

(96)
$$e_n := ((0, \gamma_0), (T_1, \Gamma_{T_1}), ..., (T_n, \Gamma_{T_n})),$$

we get an $\overline{E}_{T,n}$ -valued random variable, corresponding to our mode trajectories.

Let us now express the different notions (final condition, adapted process, predictable process, etc.) with respect to this framework.

The final data ξ is a \mathcal{F}_T -measurable random variable and, thus, for every $n \ge 0$, there exists a $\mathcal{B}_n/\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^m)$ -measurable function $\overline{E}_{T,n} \ni e \mapsto \xi^n(e) \in \mathbb{R}^m$ such that:

(97)
$$\begin{cases} \text{ If } |e| = \infty, \text{ then } \xi^n(e) = 0. \\ \text{ Otherwise, on } T_n(\omega) \le T < T_{n+1}(\omega), \ \xi(\omega) = \xi^n(e_n(\omega)). \end{cases}$$

A càdlàg process *Y* continuous except, maybe, at switching times T_n is given by the existence of a family of $\mathcal{B}_n \otimes \mathcal{B}([0,T]) / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^m)$ -measurable functions y^n such that:

(98)
$$\begin{cases} \text{For all } e \in \overline{E}_{T,n}, \ y^n(e, \cdot) \text{ is continuous on } [0, T] \text{ and constant } [0, T \land |e|].\\ \text{If } |e| = \infty, \text{ then } y^n(e, \cdot) = 0.\\ \text{Otherwise, on } T_n(\omega) \le t < T_{n+1}(\omega), \ y_t(\omega) = y^n(e_n(\omega), t), \text{ for all } t \le T. \end{cases}$$

Similar, an \mathbb{R}^m -valued \mathbb{F} -predictable process Z defined on $\Omega \times [0,T] \times E$ is given by the existence of a family of $\mathcal{B}_n \otimes \mathcal{B}([0,T]) \otimes \mathcal{B}(E) / \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^m)$ –measurable functions z^n satisfying (99)

 $\begin{cases} If |e| = \infty, \text{ then } z^n (e, \cdot, \cdot) = 0. \\ Otherwise on T_n(\omega) < t < T_n. \end{cases}$

Otherwise, on
$$T_n(\omega) < t \leq T_{n+1}(\omega)$$
, $z_t(\omega, \gamma) = z^n(e_n(\omega), t, \gamma)$, for all $t \leq T$ and $\gamma \in E$.

To deduce the form of **the compensator**, one takes into account (A_M) and simply writes:

$$(100) \quad \begin{cases} \text{If } n \leq M-1, \\ \widehat{q}_{e}^{n}\left(dt, d\gamma\right) := \lambda(\gamma_{|e|})Q(\gamma_{|e|}, d\gamma)\mathbf{1}_{|e|<\infty, t\in[|e|,T]}Leb\left(dt\right) + \delta_{\overline{\gamma}}\left(d\gamma\right)\delta_{\infty}\left(dt\right)\mathbf{1}_{(|e|<\infty, t>T)\cup|e|=\infty}, \\ \text{If } n \geq M, \text{ then } \widehat{q}_{e}^{n}\left(dt, d\gamma\right) = \delta_{\overline{\gamma}}\left(d\gamma\right)\delta_{\infty}\left(dt\right) \\ \widehat{q}\left(\omega, dt, d\gamma\right) := \sum_{n=0}\widehat{q}_{e_{n}(\omega)}^{n}\left(dt, d\gamma\right)\mathbf{1}_{T_{n}(\omega)< t\leq T_{n+1}(\omega)\wedge T}. \end{cases}$$

Finally, given a predictable process $z := (z^n)$, the driver is given by a family of $\mathcal{B}_n \otimes \mathcal{B}([0,T]) \otimes \mathcal{B}(E) \otimes \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^m) \otimes \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}^m) - \text{measurable functions}$

$$f(z^n)^n : \overline{E}_{T,n} \times [0,T] \times E \times \mathbb{R}^{2m} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^m$$

such that:

(101)
$$\begin{cases} \text{If } |e| < \infty \text{ and } n \le M - 1, \text{ then, for all } (e, t, \gamma, y, y', w, w') \in \overline{E}_{T,n} \times [0, T] \times E \times \mathbb{R}^{4m}, \\ |f(z^{n})^{n}(e, t, \gamma, y, w) - f(z'^{n})^{n}(e, t, \gamma, y', w')| \\ \le c \left(|y - y'| + |w - w'| + \sum_{\gamma' \in E} |z^{n}(e, t, \gamma') - z'^{n}(e, t, \gamma')| Q(\gamma_{|e|}, d\gamma') \right). \\ \text{Otherwise, } f(z^{n})^{n}(e, \cdot, \cdot, \cdot, \cdot) = 0. \end{cases}$$

In this case, we identify the driver as follows.

(102)
$$\begin{cases} \text{Whenever } T_n < t \leq T_{n+1}, \text{ we have} \\ f(t, \gamma, \Gamma_{t-}, y, \zeta) = f(z^n)^n (e_n(\omega), t, \gamma, y, \zeta(\gamma) - z^n(e_n(\omega), t, \gamma)). \end{cases}$$

3.4.4 A scheme based on reflected solutions for ordinary differential equations. The iterating differential inclusion

We consider a càdlàg process *Y* continuous except, maybe, at switching times T_n . Then, as explained before, this can be identified with a family (y^n) . At jumping times T_{n+1} , the process *Y* is something like

(103)
$$Y_{T_{n+1}} = y^{n+1} \left(e_n \oplus \left(T_{n+1}, \Gamma_{T_{n+1}} \right), T_{n+1} \right)$$

We construct, for every $n \ge 0$,

(104)
$$\hat{y}^{n+1}(e,t,\gamma) := y^{n+1}(e \oplus (t,\gamma),t) \, 1_{|e| < t}$$

and $Y_{T_{n+1}}$ can be obtained by simple integration of the previous quantity with respect to the conditional law of $(T_{n+1}, \Gamma_{T_{n+1}})$ knowing \mathcal{F}_{T_n} .

We introduce the following scheme. We let ξ be a final condition. We "correct" $\xi = (\xi^n)$ given by (97) as to be in the admissible domains as follows:

$$\xi_{adm}^{n}\left(e\right) := \xi^{n}\left(e\right) \mathbf{1}_{\xi^{n}\left(e\right) \in \mathcal{O}_{\gamma_{\left|e\right|}}} + \Delta \mathbf{1}_{\xi^{n}\left(e\right) \in \mathcal{O}_{\gamma_{\left|e\right|}}^{c}}.$$

It is obvious that, should the data not be in the target domain, there is no point in solving the reflected BSDE. In this case, we simply set the solution to be a constant point Δ designed to be a flag signaling that infection cannot precede the current time. We consider the family of (ordinary) differential inclusions

$$(105) \begin{cases} y^{M}\left(e_{M}\left(\omega\right),t\right)=\xi_{adm}^{M}\left(e_{M}\left(\omega\right)\right),\\ \text{For }n\leq M-1,\ \xi_{adm}^{n,+}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right)\right):=\begin{cases} \xi_{adm}^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right)\right), & \text{if } y^{n+1}\left(e_{n+1}\left(\omega\right),0\right)\in\mathcal{O}_{\gamma_{|e_{n}\left(\omega\right)|}},\\ \Delta, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}\\ -dy^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),t\right)+H\left(t,y^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),t\right)\right)\partial^{-}\varphi_{\mathcal{O}_{\gamma_{|e_{n}\left(\omega\right)|}}}\left(y^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),t\right)\right)dt \ni\\ +\sum_{\gamma\in E}f(\widehat{y}^{n+1})^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),s,\gamma,y^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),s\right),-y^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),s\right)\right)\widehat{q}_{e_{n}\left(\omega\right)}^{n}\left(ds,\left\{\gamma\right\}\right),\\ y^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),T\right)=\xi_{adm}^{n,+}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right)\right). \end{cases}$$

Proposition 59 Let us assume that $(A_O, A_H, A_F \text{ and } A_M)$ hold true. Then, the càdlàg process $Y = (y^n)$ continuous, except at switching times, is a solution for (93) if and only if it satisfies the system (105).

The elements of proof are provided in Section 3.4.6. The basic idea is to employ the structure presented in the previous subsection. Indeed, since Z only acts at jumping times, there is a simple relation linking z^n to y^n and \hat{y}^{n+1} . The conclusion follows by plugging this z into the equation.

In this subsection we turn our attention to the solvability of such reflected differential inclusions. To this purpose, let us freeze the regular domain \mathcal{O} of a (ρ, β) -semiconvex function $\varphi_{\mathcal{O}}$ satisfying the assumption (A_0) . The inclusion has the form:

(106)
$$\begin{cases} -dy(t) + H(t, y(t))\partial^{-}\varphi_{\mathcal{O}}(y(t)) dt \ni \int_{E} \overline{f}(t, \gamma', y(t)) \nu(dt, d\gamma'), \\ y(T) = \eta, \end{cases}$$

where ν stands for the compensator \hat{p} . Throughout the remaining of the section and unless stated otherwise, the function $\overline{f}: \mathbb{R}_+ \times E \times \mathbb{R}^m \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^m$ is assumed to be globally continuous, bounded and Lipschitz continuous in space, uniformly with respect to the time and $\gamma \in E$.

Definition 60 A solution of (106) consists of a couple (y, k) satisfying the following:

- 1. The function $y \in C([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^m)$ is continuous and for Leb -almost all t, $y(t) \in \mathcal{O}$. 2. The application $[0,T] \ni t \mapsto \varphi_{\mathcal{O}}(y(t))$ is integrable w.r.t. Lebesgue measure.
- (*ii*) 1. The function $k \in \mathbb{L}^2([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^m)$ is square integrable w.r.t. Lebesgue measure. 2. For Leb-almost all $t \in [0,T]$, one has $k(t) \in \partial^- \varphi_{\mathcal{O}}(y(t))$. (*iii*) The equality $y(t) + \int_t^T H(s, y(s)) k(s) ds = \eta + \int_t^T \int_E \overline{f}(s, \gamma', y(s)) \nu(ds, d\gamma')$, holds true, Leb–almost everywhere.

Theorem 61 We assume (A_O) and (A_H) to hold true (where \mathcal{O}_{γ} is replaced with \mathcal{O}). Then, for every $\eta \in \mathcal{O}$, there exists a unique couple of deterministic functions $(y,k) \in C([0,T];\mathbb{R}^m) \times \mathbb{L}^2([0,T];\mathbb{R}^m)$ which satisfies (106), in the sense of Definition 60.

3.4.5 Targeted design. Occupation measures

We consider our differential mechanism to be governed by an exogenous control parameter that can be associated to temperature and/or catalysts conditions. The construction of the differential component is given by a driver depending on a predictable control process u. We let U be a compact metric space and assume that the driver function $f : \mathbb{R}_+ \times E \times E \times \mathbb{R}^m \times \mathbb{R}^m \times U \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^m$ is globally continuous, bounded and there exists c > 0 such that

(A'_F)
$$|f(t, \gamma, \gamma', y, z, u) - f(t, \gamma, \gamma', y', z', u)| \le c(|y - y'| + |z - z'|),$$

for all $(t, \gamma, \gamma', y, y', z, z', u) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times E \times E \times \mathbb{R}^{4m} \times U$.

Occupation measures

One replaces φ with inf-convolutions of type $\varphi^{\varepsilon}(x) := \inf_{y \in \mathbb{R}^m} \left\{ \frac{1}{2\varepsilon} |x - y|^2 + \varphi(y) \right\}$, for $x \in \mathbb{R}^m$ and $\varepsilon > 0$. To every such penalized solution corresponding to a predictable control, one can associate a measure taking into account all the components: time, accessible mode, occupation of the space (given by *Y*) and corrective term (*Z*) as well as the control. A further variable takes into account the gradient. These measures are shown (in the proof of Proposition 62) to satisfy convenient compactness criteria and exhibit a support condition related to the subgradient. To facilitate passage to the limit in penalizations, we give a (support) condition related to the distance to the lysogeny domains. The reader is invited to note that the solution $Y^{T,\xi,u}$ belongs to $\mathcal{O} :=$ $(\cup_{\gamma \in E} \mathcal{O}_{\gamma}) \cup \{\Delta\}$. Therefore, under the boundedness assumption on the domains, $Y_t^{T,\xi,u} \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}(0, C) \cup \{\Delta\}$, for some generic constant *C*. We introduce the following sets

$$\begin{split} E^{\Delta,t,T} &:= [t,T] \times E^2 \times \left(\left(\overline{\mathbb{B}} \left(0,C \right) \times \mathbb{R}^m \right) \cup \left(\Delta \times \{0\} \right) \right) \times \overline{\mathbb{B}} \left(0,2C + |\Delta| \right) \\ \Theta_{\varepsilon} \left(t,T,\xi \right) &:= \\ \begin{cases} \mu \in \mathcal{P}(\overline{\mathbb{B}} \left(0,C \right) \cup \{\Delta\}) \times \mathcal{P}(E^{\Delta,t,T} \times U), \\ \forall \phi \in C_b^{1,2} \left([t,T] \times \mathbb{R}^m \right), \\ \mathbb{E}^{\gamma_0} \left[\phi \left(T,\xi \right) \right] &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^m} \phi \left(t,y \right) \mu^1 \left(dy \right) \\ &+ \int_{E^{\Delta,t,T}} \left\langle \nabla_y \phi \left(s,y_1 \right), H \left(s,y_1 \right) y_2 \right\rangle \mu^2 \left(dsd\gamma' d\gamma dy_1 dy_2 dz, U \right) \\ &- \int_{E^{\Delta,t,T} \times U} \left\langle \nabla_y \phi \left(s,y_1 \right), f \left(s,\gamma',\gamma,y_1,z,u \right) \lambda \left(\gamma \right) Q \left(\gamma, \{\gamma'\} \right) \right\rangle \mu^2 \left(dsd\gamma' d\gamma dy_1 dy_2 dz du \right) \\ &+ \int_{E^{\Delta,t,T}} \left(\partial_t \phi \left(s,y_1 \right) + \phi \left(s,y_1 + z \right) - \phi \left(y_1 \right) \right) \lambda \left(\gamma \right) Q \left(\gamma, \{\gamma'\} \right) \mu^2 \left(dsd\gamma' d\gamma dy_1 dy_2 dz, U \right), \\ Supp \left(\mu^2 \right) \subset \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \left(s,\gamma',\gamma,y_1,y_2,z,u \right) : \forall a \in \mathbb{R}^m, \\ \left(a - y_1, y_2 \right) + \varphi_{\mathcal{O}_\gamma}^{\varepsilon} \left(y_1 \right) \leq \varphi_{\mathcal{O}_\gamma}^{\varepsilon} \left(a \right) + \left(\rho + \beta \left| y_2 \right| \right) \left| a - y_1 \right|^2 \right. \right\} \\ \int_{E^{\Delta,t,T}} \left(d_{\mathcal{O}_\gamma}^2 \wedge 1 \right) \left(y_1 \right) \mu^2 \left(dsd\gamma' d\gamma dy_1 dy_2 dz, U \right) \leq C\varepsilon \\ \int_{E^{\Delta,t,T}} \left| y_2 \right|^2 \mu^2 \left(dsd\gamma' d\gamma dy_1 dy_2 dz, U \right) \leq C. \end{split}$$

The link between these sets and the actual solution of our initial problems will appear explicitly in the proofs. For now, all one needs to know is the following.

Proposition 62 Let us fix $\varepsilon > 0$, the time horizon T > 0, $0 \le t \le T$ and the final data ξ . Then, the family $\Theta_{\varepsilon}(t, T, \xi)$ is non-empty, convex and compact (with respect to the usual topology on the space of probability measures).

As explained before, we embed the solutions of our (approximating) BSDE into a measure. The linear restriction is a mere reformulation of Itô's formula. The support condition is linked to gradients. The distance to lysogeny domains follows from the estimates on approximating solutions as do the second order moments (guaranteeing compactness).

Second, following the approximating construction of solution to the initial problem (93) (see proof of Theorem 61), one considers the lower limit of sets

$$\Theta_0(t,T,\xi) = \liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} \Theta_{\varepsilon}(t,T,\xi).$$

Admit, for the time being (the actual proof is given afterwards) that the solutions to the initial BSVI (with control) can be seen as elements of the limit set $\Theta_0(t, T, \xi)$. Then one is entitled to ask oneself if these solutions also enjoy similar properties (regularity, support and linear-type restriction). This is, indeed, the case as summarized by the following result.

Theorem 63 (i) (convexity and compactness) The set $\Theta_0(t, T, \xi)$ is a non-empty, convex and compact subset of $\mathcal{P}(\overline{\mathbb{B}}(0, C) \cup \{\Delta\}) \times \mathcal{P}(E^{\Delta, t, T} \times U)$ and, for every $\mu = (\mu^1, \mu^2) \in \Theta_0(t, T, \xi)$,

$$\int_{E^{\Delta,t,T}\times U} |y_2|^2 \, \mu^2 \left(ds d\gamma' d\gamma dy_1 dy_2 dz du \right) \le C.$$

(ii) (support and subdifferential) Every measure $\mu = (\mu^1, \mu^2) \in \Theta_0(t, T, \xi)$ satisfies the support condition

$$Supp\left(\mu^{2}\right) \subset \left\{ (s,\gamma',\gamma,y_{1},y_{2},z,u) : y_{1} \in \mathcal{O}_{\gamma}, \ y_{2} \in \partial^{-}\varphi_{\mathcal{O}_{\gamma}}\left(y_{1}\right) \right\}.$$

(iii) (linear constraint) Every limit measure $(\mu^1, \mu^2) \in \Theta_0(t, T, \xi)$ satisfies

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E}^{\gamma_{0}}\left[\phi\left(T,\xi\right)\right] \\ &\in \int_{\mathbb{R}^{m}} \phi\left(t,y\right)\mu^{1}\left(dy\right) \\ &\quad +\liminf_{\varepsilon \to 0} \left\{\int_{E^{\Delta,t,T} \times U} \left\langle \nabla_{y}\phi\left(s,y_{1}\right),H\left(s,y_{1}\right)y_{2}\right\rangle\eta^{2}\left(dsd\gamma'd\gamma dy_{1}dy_{2}dzdu\right):\eta\in\Theta_{\varepsilon}\left(t,T,\xi\right)\right\} \\ &\quad -\int_{E^{\Delta,t,T} \times U} \left\langle \int_{E} f\left(s,\gamma',\gamma,y_{1},z,u\right)\lambda\left(\gamma\right)Q\left(\gamma,d\gamma'\right)\right\rangle\mu^{2}\left(dsd\gamma'd\gamma dy_{1}dy_{2}dzdu\right) \\ &\quad +\int_{E^{\Delta,t,T} \times U} \left(\partial_{t}\phi\left(s,y_{1}\right)+\phi\left(s,y_{1}+z\right)-\phi\left(y_{1}\right)\right)\lambda\left(\gamma\right)Q\left(\gamma,\left\{\gamma'\right\}\right)\mu^{2}\left(dsd\gamma'd\gamma dy_{1}dy_{2}dzdu\right). \end{split}$$

3.4.6 Proofs of the results in Sections 3.4.4 and 3.4.5

This section gathers all the proofs of the results in Sections 3.4.4 and 3.4.5.

Proof of Proposition 59 We provide the equivalence between the BSVI (93) and the system of ordinary differential inclusions (105). The proof strongly relies on the structure properties mentioned in Subsection 3.4.3. The idea is to associate a specific form to the jump component $Z^{T,\xi}$ and plug it into the driver written as in Subsection 3.4.3.

(Elements of) Proof of Theorem 61 To prove Theorem 61, one uses a penalizing approach similar to the classical Moreau-Yosida-Brézis one for the convex context. More precisely, we situate the problem in the nonconvex setup introduced by Răşcanu, Rotenstein [147]. The equations that make the object of our framework cannot be tackled by the semigroup operators theory because of the particular structure of the multivalued term.

Proofs of the Results of Section 3.4.5 We give the proof of the linear formulations associated to the ε -approximating problems. We begin with proving that this set is non-empty. For simplicity reasons, we assume that the domain \mathcal{O} is switch-invariant (i.e. \mathcal{O} does not depend on $\gamma \in E$). The general result follows similar patterns and relies on the solution of the approximating problem

(107)
$$\begin{cases} -dY_t^{\varepsilon,T,\xi,u} + H(t,Y_t^{\varepsilon,T,\xi,u})\nabla\varphi_{\mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_{t-}}}^{\varepsilon}(Y_t^{\varepsilon,T,\xi,u})dt \\ = \int_E f(t,\gamma',\Gamma_{t-},Y_{t-}^{\varepsilon,T,\xi,u},Z_t^{\varepsilon,T,\xi,u}(\gamma),u_t)\widehat{q}(dt,d\gamma') - \int_E Z_t^{\varepsilon,T,\xi,u}(\gamma')q(dt,d\gamma'), \\ Y_T^{\varepsilon,T,\xi,u} = \xi \in \mathbb{L}^0\left(\Omega,\mathcal{F}_T,\mathbb{P}^{\gamma_0};\mathbb{R}^m\right). \end{cases}$$

To end this section, we give the proof of Theorem 63 characterizing the (relaxed) occupation measures associated to the BSVI (93). Before giving the proof of this theorem, we invite the reader to note that if one passes to the limit as $\varepsilon \to 0$ and looks at the proof of Theorem 61, one gets a solution of (106). Then, one obtains the solution of (93). Therefore, the limits of the occupation measures introduced before characterize (but may not be limited to) all the controlled solutions of (93). This justifies our interest in the properties of such $\Theta_0(t, T, \xi)$.

3.5 Approximate and approximate null-controllability for a class of piecewise linear Markov switch systems

3.5.1 The control system and main results

The space framework is similar to the one found in the previous section. We consider now a switch system given by a process $(X(t), \Gamma(t))$ on the state space $\mathbb{R}^N \times E$, for some $N \ge 1$ and the family of modes E. The control state space is assumed to be some Euclidian space \mathbb{R}^d , $d \ge 1$. The component X(t) follows a controlled differential system depending on the hidden variable γ . We will deal with the following model.

(108)
$$dX_{s}^{x,u} = [A(\Gamma_{s}) X_{s}^{x,u} + Bu_{s}] ds + \int_{E} C(\Gamma_{s-}, \theta) X_{s-}^{x,u} \widetilde{q}(ds, d\theta), \ s \ge 0, \ X_{0}^{x,u} = x.$$

The operators $A(\gamma) \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times N}$, $B \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d}$ and $C(\gamma, \theta) \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times N}$, for all $\gamma, \theta \in E$. For linear operators, we denote by ker their kernel and by Im the image (or range) spaces.

Moreover, the control process $u : \Omega \times \mathbb{R}_+ \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^d$ is an \mathbb{R}^d -valued, \mathbb{F}^0 – progressively measurable, locally square integrable process. The space of all such processes will be denoted by \mathcal{U}_{ad} and referred to as the family of admissible control processes. The explicit structure of such processes can be found in Jacobsen [97, Proposition 4.2.1], for instance. Since the control process does not (directly) intervene in the noise term, the solution of the above system can be explicitly computed with \mathcal{U}_{ad} processes instead of the (more usual) predictable processes.

The duality abstract characterization of approximate null-controllability

We begin with recalling the following approximate controllability concepts.

Definition 64 The system (108) is approximately controllable in time T > 0 starting from the initial mode $\gamma_0 \in E$, if, for every $\mathcal{F}_{[0,T]}$ -measurable, square integrable random variable $\xi \in \mathbb{L}^2(\Omega, \mathcal{F}_{[0,T]}, \mathbb{P}^{0,\gamma_0}; \mathbb{R}^N)$, every initial condition $x \in \mathbb{R}^N$ and every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists some admissible control process $u \in \mathcal{U}_{ad}$ such that $\mathbb{E}^{0,\gamma_0}\left[|X_T^{x,u} - \xi|^2\right] \leq \varepsilon$. The system (108) is said to be approximately null-controllable in time T > 0 if the previous condition holds for $\xi = 0$ (\mathbb{P}^{0,γ_0} -a.s.).

At this point, let us consider the backward (linear) differential equation

(109)
$$\begin{cases} dY_t^{T,\xi} = \left[-A^*\left(\Gamma_t\right) Y_t^{T,\xi} - \int_E \left(C^*\left(\Gamma_t,\theta\right) + I \right) Z_t^{T,\xi}\left(\theta\right) \lambda\left(\Gamma_t\right) Q\left(\Gamma_t,d\theta\right) \right] dt \\ + \int_E Z_t^{T,\xi}\left(\theta\right) q\left(dt,d\theta\right), \\ Y_T^{T,\xi} = \xi \in \mathbb{L}^2\left(\Omega, \mathcal{F}_{[0,T]}, \mathbb{P}^{0,\gamma_0}; \mathbb{R}^N\right). \end{cases}$$

Classical arguments on the controllability operators and the duality between the concepts of controllability and observability lead to the following characterization (cf. Goreac, Martinez [83, Theorem 1]).

Theorem 65 ([83, Theorem 1]) The necessary and sufficient condition for approximate null-controllability (resp. approximate controllability) of (108) with initial mode $\gamma_0 \in E$ is that any solution $\left(Y_t^{T,\xi}, Z_t^{T,\xi}(\cdot)\right)$ of the dual system (109) for which $Y_t^{T,\xi} \in \ker B^*$, $\mathbb{P}^{0,\gamma_0} \otimes Leb$ almost everywhere on $\Omega \times [0,T]$ should equally satisfy $Y_0^{T,\xi} = 0$, \mathbb{P}^{0,γ_0} -almost surely (resp. $Y_t^{T,\xi} = 0$, $\mathbb{P}^{0,\gamma_0} \otimes Leb - a.s.$).

Main Result : An Iterative Invariance Criterion

Before stating the main result of our study, we need the following invariance concepts (cf. Curtain [57], Schmidt, Stern [158]).

Definition 66 We consider a linear operator $\mathcal{A} \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times N}$ and a family $\mathcal{C} = (\mathcal{C}_i)_{1 \le i \le k} \subset \mathbb{R}^{N \times N}$. (*i*) A set $V \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ is said to be \mathcal{A} - invariant if $\mathcal{A}V \subset V$.

(*ii*) A set $V \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ is said to be $(\mathcal{A}; \mathcal{C})$ - invariant if $\mathcal{A}V \subset V + \sum_{i=1}^k \operatorname{Im} \mathcal{C}_i$.

Let us construct now a mode-indexed family of linear subspaces of \mathbb{R}^N denoted by $(V^{M,n}_{\gamma})_{0 \le n \le M, \gamma \in E}$ by setting

(110)
$$\mathcal{A}^{*}(\gamma) := A^{*}(\gamma) - \int_{E} \left(C^{*}(\gamma, \theta) + I \right) \lambda(\gamma) Q(\gamma, d\theta) \text{ and } V_{\gamma}^{M,M} = \ker B^{*},$$

for all $\gamma \in E$, and computing, for every $0 \le n \le M - 1$,

(111)
$$V_{\gamma}^{M,n} \text{ the largest } \left(\mathcal{A}^{*}(\gamma); \left[\left(C^{*}(\gamma,\theta)+I\right)\Pi_{V_{\theta}^{M,n+1}}: \theta \in E, \ Q\left(\gamma,\theta\right) > 0\right]\right) \\ -\text{invariant subspace of } \ker B^{*}$$

Here, Π_V denotes the orthogonal projection operator onto the linear space $V \subset \mathbb{R}^N$. Whenever there is no confusion at risk, having fixed the maximal number of jumps $M \ge 1$, we drop the dependency on M (i.e. we write V_{γ}^n instead of $V_{\gamma}^{M,n}$ for all $0 \le n \le M$).

Remark 67 (i) A simple recurrence argument shows that $V_{\gamma}^{M,n} \subset V_{\gamma}^{M,m}$, for every $0 \le n \le m \le M$ and $V_{\gamma}^{M,n} \subset V_{\gamma}^{M',n}$, for all $0 \le n \le M \le M'$. Moreover, since the dimension of ker B^* cannot exceed N, $V_{\gamma}^{M,0} = V_{\gamma}^{\min(M,N^p),0}$.

(ii) This spaces do not depend on the choice of the controllability horizon T > 0. Therefore, if the approximate (null-)controllability is described by these sets, it is independent of the time horizon.

The main result of the paper is the following.

Theorem 68 The switch system (108) is approximately null-controllable (in time T > 0) with γ_0 as initial mode, if and only if the generated set $V_{\gamma_0}^0$ reduces to $\{0\}$.

The proof is postponed to Section 3.4.6. This proof uses the reduction of backward equations with respect to Marked point processes to a system of ordinary differential equations given in Confortola, Fuhrman, Jacod [49]. In order to formulate this system (see Proposition 73), we need to explain some concepts and notations. To prove necessity of the condition, one uses convenient feedback controls and the equivalence between invariance and the concept of feedback invariance (see Proposition 74). Sufficiency (given by Proposition 75) follows from (time-) invariance of convenient linear subspaces with respect to ordinary differential dynamics.

Comparison with [83]

We begin with giving a different (and simpler) proof of (some of) the results in [83]. Besides the general (abstract) characterization of approximate and approximate null-controllability, explicit invariance criteria were given in two specific settings.

(i) In the case without multiplicative noise C = 0, one notes that the subspaces V_{γ}^{n} (for $0 \le n < M$) do not depend on n. They reduce, in fact, to the largest $\mathcal{A}^{*}(\gamma)$ -invariant subspace of ker B^{*} . Moreover, in this framework, $\mathcal{A}^{*}(\gamma)$ -invariance and $A^{*}(\gamma)$ -invariance coincide and Theorem 68 yields the following.

Criterion 69 ([83, Criterion 4]) The system (108) is approximately null-controllable (with initial mode $\gamma_0 \in E$) if and only if the largest subspace of ker B^* which is $A^*(\gamma_0)$ - invariant is reduced to the trivial subspace $\{0\}$ for all $\gamma_0 \in E$.

(ii) In the case of Poisson-driven systems with mode-independent coefficients A and C, one works with the mode-independent operator $\mathcal{A}^* := A^* - \int_E (C^*(\theta) + I) \lambda Q(d\theta)$. The reader familiar with Goreac, Martinez [83, Criterion 3] will note that the necessary and sufficient criterion concerns a notion of strict invariance. We get the same condition provided the system has the possibility to stabilize (the maximal number of jumps $M \ge N + 1$ is allowed to exceed the dimension of the state space). Moreover, without loss of generality, one assumes that E is the support of Q.

Criterion 70 ([83, Criterion 3]) Let us assume that $A \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times N}$, $B \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times d}$ are fixed and $C(\theta) \in \mathbb{R}^{N \times N}$, for all $\theta \in E$ and that $\lambda(\gamma) Q(\gamma, d\theta)$ is independent of $\gamma \in E$. Moreover, we assume that $M \ge N + 1$. Then the associated system is approximately null-controllable if and only if the largest subspace $V_0 \subset \ker B^*$ which is $(A^*; [C^*(\theta) \prod_{V_0} : \theta \in E])$ -invariant is reduced to $\{0\}$.

Approximate or approximate null-controllability

Using Riccati techniques, one proves (see Goreac, Martinez [83, Criterion 3]) that, for Poissondriven systems with mode-independent coefficients, approximate controllability and approximate null-controllability properties coincide. However, in the case of actual switching systems, the two notions have no reason to and do not coincide. This is illustrated by an explicit example. In fact, the reader may note that the null-controllability property strongly depends on the initial mode (through the computation of $V_{\gamma_0}^0$ as last step). A sufficient criterion (already available in Goreac, Martinez [83, Criterion 3]) is that the largest subspace of ker B^* which is $(\mathcal{A}^*(\gamma_0); [(C^*(\gamma_0, \theta) + I) \prod_{\text{ker } B^*} : \theta \in E, Q(\gamma_0, \theta) > 0])$ –invariant should be reduced to $\{0\}$. It turns out that asking this condition to hold true for all $\gamma_0 \in E$ actually implies approximate controllability. (The proof is postponed to Section 3.4.6.)

Condition 71 Let us assume that the largest $(\mathcal{A}^*(\gamma); [(C^*(\gamma, \theta) + I) \prod_{\ker B^*} : Q(\gamma, \theta) > 0])$ -invariant subspace of ker B^* is reduced to $\{0\}$, for every $\gamma \in E$. Then, for every T > 0 and every $\gamma_0 \in E$, the system (108) is approximately controllable in time T > 0.

Remark 72 Please note that the notion of $(\mathcal{A}^*(\gamma); [(C^*(\gamma, \theta) + I) \prod_{\ker B^*} : Q(\gamma, \theta) > 0])$ -invariance and that of $(A^*(\gamma); [(C^*(\gamma, \theta) + I) \prod_{\ker B^*} : Q(\gamma, \theta) > 0])$ -invariance coincide for subspaces of ker B^* . Second, according to [83, Criterion 3], the notions of approximate and approximate null-controllability coincide in the context of Poisson-driven systems with mode-independent coefficients. Then, a careful look at [83, Criterion 3] provides an example of system which is approximately controllable without satisfying the sufficient condition given before.

3.5.2 Proof of the results

Before giving the reduction of our backward stochastic equation to a system of ODE, we invite the reader to recall the stochastic structure of several concepts : final data, predictable and càdlàg adapted processes and compensator of the initial random measure. For doing this one can consult again the ordinary differential approach from Confortola, Fuhrman, Jacod [49].

Reduction to a System of Linear ODEs We consider the family of (ordinary) differential equations

$$\begin{cases} y^{M}\left(e_{M}\left(\omega\right),\cdot\right) = \xi^{M}\left(e_{M}\left(\omega\right)\right). \text{ For } n \leq M-1, \ y^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),T\right) = \xi^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right)\right), \\ dy^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),t\right) = -A^{*}\left(\gamma\left|_{e_{n}\left(\omega\right)}\right|\right)y^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),t\right)dt \\ -\int_{E}\left(C^{*}\left(\gamma\left|_{e_{n}\left(\omega\right)}\right|,\theta\right)+I\right)\left(\widehat{y}^{n+1}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),t,\theta\right)-y^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),t\right)\right)\widehat{q}^{n}_{e_{n}\left(\omega\right)}\left(dt,d\theta\right) \\ \left(=-\mathcal{A}^{*}\left(\gamma\left|_{e_{n}\left(\omega\right)}\right|\right)y^{n}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right),t\right)dt \\ -\sum_{\theta\in E}\lambda(\gamma|_{e_{n}\left(\omega\right)}|)Q(\gamma|_{e_{n}\left(\omega\right)}|,\theta)\left(C^{*}\left(\gamma\left|_{e_{n}\left(\omega\right)}\right|,\theta\right)+I\right)y^{n+1}\left(e_{n}\left(\omega\right)\oplus\left(t,\theta\right),t\right)dt), \end{cases}$$

The following result adapts [49, Lemma 7] to our case.

Proposition 73 A càdlàg adapted process Y given by a family of functions (y^n) as in (98) is solution to (109) if and only if, for \mathbb{P} -almost all ω and all $0 \le n \le M$, it satisfies the system (112).

The proof is quasi-identical to the one of [49]. The only difference in our case is the presence of the term $-A^*\left(\gamma \left|_{e_n(\omega)}\right|\right) y^n\left(e_n\left(\omega\right),t\right) dt$ which is, of course, classical. The results of [49] apply directly if one assumes that $\lambda(\gamma) > 0$ for all $\gamma \in E$ (that is if there exists no absorbing state). Otherwise, we actually get an ODE of type $dy^n\left(e_n\left(\omega\right),t\right) = -A^*\left(\gamma \left|_{e_n(\omega)}\right|\right) y^n\left(e_n\left(\omega\right),t\right) dt$.

An Iterative Invariance-Based Criterion (Proof of Theorem 68)

As already hinted in Goreac, Martinez [83], the (approximate) controllability properties can be expressed with respect to invariance conditions. The equivalence between the dual (backward) stochastic equation (109) and the (backward) ordinary differential system (105) yields the following approximate controllability criterion.

Proposition 74 If the system (108) is approximately null-controllable with γ_0 as initial mode, then the generated set $V_{\gamma_0}^0$ reduces to $\{0\}$.

At this point, the reader may want to note that these considerations involve one equation at the time. The invariant space obtained is then employed for the next equation and gives a coherent character to the system. The basic idea is to provide some kind of local in time invariance of the sets concerned. In Goreac, Martinez [83], this is done using Riccati techniques. But, except for special cases, the solvability of these stochastic schemes is far from obvious. Due to the ordinary differential structure of the equivalent system (112), we are able to elude these techniques and work directly on the deterministic systems.

Proposition 75 Conversely, if the generated set $V_{\gamma_0}^0$ reduces to $\{0\}$, then the system (108) is approximately null-controllable with γ_0 as initial mode.

Proof of Sufficiency Condition 71 for Approximate Controllability

Proof of Condition 71. In light of the Theorem [83, Theorem 1] and Proposition 73, one only needs to show that the only solution of (112) remaining in ker B^* is constant 0.

4 Future research milestones

In this chapter we point out some open problems and research directions on which the study will focus in the future. We present seven issues, each one having multiple open questions, aiming both forward and backward stochastic differential equations.

References

- Apetrii, M.; Matcovschi, M.; Păstrăvanu, O.; Rotenstein, E., *Invariance for stochastic differential systems with time-dependent constraining sets*, Acta Math. Sin., English Series, Volume 31, Issue 7 (July), pp. 1171-1188, 2015.
- [2] Aubin, J. P., Un théorème de compacité, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, 256, pp. 5042-5044, 1963.
- [3] Aubin, J.P., Frankowska, H., Set-valued analysis, Birkhauser Boston, 1990.
- [4] Asiminoaei, I.; Răşcanu, A., Approximation and simulation of stochastic variational inequalities-splitting up method, Numer. Funct. Anal. and Optim. 18, no. 3&4, pp. 251-282, 1997.
- [5] Altomare, F.; Milella, S.; Musceo, G., *Multiplicative perturbations of the Laplacian and related approximation problems*, J. Evol. Equ. 11, pp. 771-792, 2011.
- [6] Barbu, V., Optimal Control of Variational Inequalities, Pitman Publishing INC, 1984.
- [7] Barbu, V., Nonlinear Differential Equations of Monotone Types in Banach Spaces, Springer, 2010.
- [8] Barbu, V.; Da Prato, G., *The stochastic obstacle problem for the harmonic oscillator with damping*, Journal of Functional Analysis 235, pp.430-448, 2006.
- [9] Barbu, V.; Favini, A., *On some degenerate parabolic problems*, Ricerche Mat. 46, no. 1, pp. 77-86, 1997.
- [10] Barbu, V.; Răşcanu, A., Parabolic variational inequalities with singular inputs, Differential Integral Equations 10, no. 1, pp. 67-83, 1997.
- [11] V. Barbu; A. Răşcanu; G. Tessitore, Carleman estimates and controllability of linear stochastic heat equations, Appl. Math. Optim. 47 (2), 97–120, 2003.
- [12] Barles, G.; Buckdahn, R.; Pardoux, E., Backward stochastic differential equations and integral-partial differential equations, Stochast. Stochast. Rep. 60(1–2), 57–83, 1997.
- [13] Bernicot, F.; Venel, J., Existence of solutions for second-order differential inclusions involving proximal normal cones, J. Math. Pures Appl. 98, pp. 257–294, 2012.
- [14] Bensoussan, A.; Li, Y.; Yam, S., Backward stochastic dynamics with a subdifferential operator and non-local parabolic variational inequalities, Stochastic Processes and their Applications 12, pp. 644–688, 2018.
- [15] Bensoussan, A.; Răşcanu, A., Stochastic variational inequalities in infinite-dimensional spaces, Numer. Funct. Anal. Optim. 18, no. 1&2, pp. 19-54, 1997.
- [16] Bernard, A.; El Kharroubi, A., *Régulations déterministes et stochastiques dans le premier* "orthant" de \mathbb{R}^n , Stochastics Stochastics Rep. 34, pp. 149-167, 1991.
- [17] Bernstein, D.S., *Matrix Mathematics. Theory, Facts, and Formulas, Princeton Univ. Press,* Princeton, New Jersey, 2009.
- [18] Bettiol, P., A deterministic approach to the Skorokhod problem, Control and Cybernetics, vol. 35, no. 4, pp. 787–802, 2006.
- [19] Bhatt, A.G., Borkar, V.S., Occupation measures for controlled Markov processes: Characterization and optimality, Ann. of Probability 24, 1531–1562, 1996.
- [20] Billingsley, P., Convergence of Probability Measures, New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons, 1999.
- [21] Bismut, J.M., Conjugate Convex Functions in Optimal Stochastic Control, J. Math. Anal. Appl.,44, pp. 384-404, 1973.

- [22] Borkar, V., Gaitsgory, V., Averaging of singularly perturbed controlled stochastic differential equations, Appl. Math. Optim. 56(2), 169–209, 2007.
- [23] Borkowski, D., Chromaticity denoising using solution to the Skorokhod problem, Image Processing Based on Partial Differential Equations, X.-C. Tai et al., eds., Springer, Berlin, pp. 149-161, 2007.
- [24] Bouchard, B; Chassagneux, J.-F., Discrete-time approximation for continuously and discretely reflected BSDEs, Stochastic Processes and their Applications, 118, pp. 2269-2293, 2008.
- [25] Bouchard, B.; Elie, R., Discrete-time approximation of decoupled Forward–Backward SDE with jumps, Stochastic Processes and their Applications, 118, pp. 53–75, 2008.
- [26] Bouchard, B.; Menozzi, S., *Strong Approximations of BSDEs in a domain*, Bernoulli, 15, no. 4, pp. 1117 1147, 2009.
- [27] Bouchard, B.; Touzi, N., Discrete-time approximation and Monte-Carlo simulation of BS-DEs, Stochastic Processes and their Applications, 111, pp. 175 - 206, 2004.
- [28] Boufoussi, B.; van Casteren, J., An approximation result for a nonlinear Neumann boundary value problem via BSDEs, Stochastic Processes and their Applications, Volume 114, pp. 331-350, 2004.
- [29] Bounkhel, M., Existence results of nonconvex differential inclusions, Portugaliae Mathematica, Vol. 59 Fasc. 3, pp. 283–309, 2002.
- [30] Bremaud, P., *Point processes and queues : martingale dynamics*, Springer series in statistics. Springer, New York, 1981.
- [31] Buckdahn, R.; Engelbert, H.-J.; Răşcanu, A., On weak solutions of backward stochastic differential equations, Teor. Veroyatn. Primen. 49, 1, pp. 70-108, 2004.
- [32] Buckdahn, R.; Goreac, D.; Quincampoix, M., Stochastic optimal control and linear programming approach, Appl. Math. Optim. 63(2), 257–276, 2011.
- [33] Buckdahn, R.; Maticiuc, L.; Pardoux, É.; Răşcanu, A , Stochastic variational inequalities in non-convex domains, Journal of Differential Equations, vol. 259, no. 12, pp. 7332–7374, 2015.
- [34] Buckdahn, R.; Quincampoix, M.; Rainer, C.; Răşcanu, A., Viability of moving sets for stochastic differential equation, Adv. Differential Equations 7, no. 9, pp. 1045–1072, 2002.
- [35] Buckdahn, R.; Quincampoix, M.; Răşcanu, A., Viability property for a backward stochastic differential equation and applications to partial differential equations, Probab. Theory Related Fields 116, no. 4, pp. 485–504, 2000.
- [36] R. Buckdahn; M. Quincampoix; G. Tessitore, A characterization of approximately controllable linear stochastic differential equations, in: Stochastic Partial Differential Equations and Applications—VII, in: Lect. Notes Pure Appl. Math., vol. 245, Chapman & Hall/CRC, Boca Raton, FL, pp. 53–60, 2006.
- [37] Buckdahn, R.; Răşcanu, A., On the existence of stochastic optimal control of distributed state system, Nonlinear Anal. 52, no. 4, pp. 1153-1184, 2003.
- [38] Brézis, H., Opérateurs Maximaux Monotones et Semi-Groupes de Contractions dans les Espaces de Hilbert, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1973.
- [39] Carbone, R.; Ferrario, B.; Santacroce, M., *Backward stochastic differential equations driven by cadlag martingales*, Teor. Veroyatn. Primen. 52(2), 375–385, 2007.

- [40] Cardinali, T., On the structure of the solution set of evolution inclusions with Fréchet subdifferentials, Journal of Applied Mathematics and Stochastic Analysis, Volume 13, Issue 1, pp. 51–72, 2000.
- [41] Cépa, E., Equations différentielles stochastiques multivoques. (French) [Multivalued stochastic differential equations], Séminaire de Probabilités, XXIX, Lecture Notes in Math., Springer, Berlin, pp. 86-107, 1995.
- [42] Cépa, E., Problème de Skorohod multivoque. (French) [Multivalued Skorohod problem], Ann. Probab. 26, no 2, pp. 500-532, 1998.
- [43] Cernea, A; Staicu, V., *Existence of solutions to a class of evolution inclusions*, Nonlinear Analysis 50, pp. 1025–1034, 2002.
- [44] Chen, L.; Wu, Z., Maximum principle for the stochastic optimal control problem with delay and application, Automatica 46, pp. 1074–1080, 2010.
- [45] Chitashvili, R. J.; Lazrieva, N. L., Strong solutions of stochastic differential equations with boundary conditions, Stochastics, 5, pp. 225 - 309, 1981.
- [46] Cohen, S.N.; Elliott, R.J., Comparisons for backward stochastic differential equations on Markov chains and related no-arbitrage conditions, Ann. Appl. Probab. 20(1), 267–311, 2010.
- [47] Colombo, G; Goncharov, V., Variational Inequalities and Regularity Properties of Closed Sets in Hilbert Spaces, J. Convex Anal., 8 (1), pp. 197–221, 2001.
- [48] Confortola, F.; Fuhrman, M., Backward stochastic differential equations associated to jump Markov processes and applications, Stochastic Process. Appl. 124(1), 289–316, 2014.
- [49] Confortola, F.; Fuhrman, M.; Jacod, J., Backward stochastic differential equations driven by a marked point process: an elementary approach, with an application to optimal control, Annals of Applied Probability. Vol. 26, Number 3. pp. 1743-1773, 2016.
- [50] Constantini, C., *The Skorohod oblique reflection problem in domains with corners and application to stochastic differential equations,* Probab. Theory Relat. Fields 91, pp. 43-70, 1992.
- [51] Constantini, C.; Pacchiarotti, B.; Sartoretto, F., Numerical approximation for functionals of reflecting diffusion processes, SIAM J. Appl. Math., 58, no. 1, pp. 73 - 102, 1998.
- [52] Cook, D.L.; Gerber, A.N.; Tapscott, S.J., Modelling stochastic gene expression: Implications for haploinsufficiency, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 95, 15641–15646, 1998.
- [53] Costa, O.L.V.; Dufour, F., A linear programming formulation for constrained discounted continuous control for piecewise deterministic Markov processes, J. Math. Anal Appl. 424(2), 892–914, 2015.
- [54] Crandall, M.G.; Ishii, H.; Lions, P.L., User's Guide to Viscosity Solutions of Second Order Partial Differential Equations, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., Volume 27, Number 1, pp. 1–67, 1992.
- [55] Crudu, A.; Debussche, A.; Muller, A.; Radulescu, O., Convergence of stochastic gene networks to hybrid piecewise deterministic processes, Ann. Appl. Probab. 10(5), 1822–1859, 2012.
- [56] Crudu, A.; Debussche, A.; Radulescu, O., Hybrid stochastic simplifications for multiscale gene networks, BMC Syst. Biol. 89, 3, 2009.
- [57] R.F. Curtain, *Invariance concepts in infinite dimensions*, SIAM J. Control Optim. 24 (5) 1009–1030, 1986.

- [58] Davis, M.H.A., Piecewise-deterministic Markov-processes A general-class of nondiffusion stochasticmodels, J. R. Stat. Soc. Ser. B Methodol. 46(3), 353–388, 1984.
- [59] Davis, M.H.A., *Markov models and optimization*, volume 49 of Monographs on Statistics and Applied Probability. Chapman & Hall, London, 1993.
- [60] Degiovanni, M.; Marino, A.; Tosques, M., Evolution Equations with Lack of Convexity, Nonlinear Anal., 9 (2), pp. 1401–1443, 1985.
- [61] Degiovanni, M.; Tosques, M., Evolution equations for (φ, f) -monotone operators, Boll. Un. Mat. Ital. B 6(5), pp. 537–568, 1986.
- [62] Ding, D.; Zhang, Y. Y., A splitting-step algorithm for reflected stochastic differential equations in R¹₊, Comput. Math. Appl., 55, pp. 2413 - 2425, 2008.
- [63] Dufour, F.; Stockbridge, R.H., On the existence of strict optimal controls for constrained, controlled Markov processes in continuous time, Stochastics 84(1), 55–78, 2012.
- [64] Dupuis, P.; Ishii, H., On Lipschitz continuity of the solution mapping to the Skorokhod problem, with applications, Stochastics Stochastics Rep. 35, pp. 31-62, 1991.
- [65] Dupuis, P.; Ishii, H., SDEs with oblique reflection on nonsmooth domains, Ann. Probab. 21, no. 1, pp. 554-580, 1993.
- [66] Edmond, J.F.; Thibault, L., BV solutions of nonconvex sweeping process differential inclusion with perturbation, Journal of Differential Equations, Volume 226, Issue 1, pp. 135–179, 2006.
- [67] Eidus, D., The perturbed Laplace operator in a weighted L²-space, J. Funct. Anal. 100, no. 2, pp. 400-410, 1991.
- [68] E. Fernández-Cara; M.J. Garrido-Atienza; J. Real, On the approximate controllability of a stochastic parabolic equation with a multiplicative noise, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I 328 (8) 675–680, 1999.
- [69] Fleming, W., Distributed Parameter Stochastic Systems in Population Biology, in Lecture Notes in Economics and Mathematical Systems, Volume 107, pp 179-191, 1975.
- [70] Frankowska, H., A viability approach to the Skorohod problem, Stochastics 14 (3), pp. 227– 244, 1985.
- [71] Friedman, A., Stochastic Differential Equations and Applications I, Academic Press, 1975.
- [72] Gaitsgory, V.; Quincampoix, M., Linear programming approach to deterministic infinite horizon optimal control problems with discouting, SIAM J. Control Optimization 48(4), 2480–2512, 2009.
- [73] Gassous, A.; Răşcanu, A.; Rotenstein, E., Stochastic variational inequalities with oblique subgradients, Stochastic Process. Appl., Volume 122, Issue 7, 2668–2700, 2012.
- [74] Gassous, A.; Răşcanu, A.; Rotenstein, E., Multivalued BSDEs with oblique subgradients, Stoch. Process. Appl., Volume 125, Issue 8 (August), pp. 3170–3195, 2015.
- [75] Gillespie, D.T., *Exact stochastic simulation of coupled chemical reactions*, J. Phys. Chem. 81(25), 2340–2361, 1977.
- [76] Goebel, R.; Rockafellar, R.T., Generalized conjugacy in hamilton-jacobi theory for fully convex lagrangians, J. Convex Anal. 9(2), 2002.
- [77] Goreac, D., A Kalman-type condition for stochastic approximate controllability, C. R. Math. 346 (3–4), 183–188, 2008.
- [78] Goreac, D., Approximate controllability for linear stochastic differential equations in infinite dimensions, Appl. Math. Optim. 60 (1), 105–132, 2009.

- [79] Goreac, D., Viability, Invariance and Reachability for Controlled Piecewise Deterministic Markov Processes Associated to Gene Networks, ESAIM-Control Optim. Calc. Var. 18(2), 401–426, 2012.
- [80] Goreac, D., A note on the controllability of jump diffusions with linear coefficients, IMA J. Math. Control Inform. 29 (3), 427–435, 2012.
- [81] Goreac, D., Controllability properties of linear mean-field stochastic systems, Stoch. Anal. Appl. 32 (02), 280–297, 2014.
- [82] Goreac, D; Grosu, C.; Rotenstein, E., Approximate and approximate null-controllability of a class of piecewise linear Markov switch systems, Syst. & Control Lett., Volume 96 (October), pp. 118-123, 2016.
- [83] Goreac, D.; M. Martinez, Algebraic invariance conditions in the study of approximate (null-) controllability of Markov switch processes, Math. Control Signals Systems 27 (4), 551–578, 2015.
- [84] Goreac, D.; Rotenstein, E., Infection Time in Multistable Gene Networks. A Backward Stochastic Variational Inequality with Nonconvex Switch-Dependent Reflection Approach, Set-Valued Var. Anal., Volume 24(4), pp. 707-734, 2016.
- [85] Goreac, D.; Oana-Silvia, S., Linearization Techniques for Controlled Piecewise Deterministic Markov Processes; Application to Zubov's Method, Appl. Math. Optim. 66, 209–238, 2012.
- [86] Goreac, D.; Serea, O.-S., Optimality issues for a class of controlled singularly perturbed stochastic systems, J. Optim. Theory Appl. 168(1), 22–52, 2015.
- [87] Guillaume, S., Subdifferential Evolution Inclusion in Nonconvex Analysis, Positivity 4, pp. 357–395, 2000.
- [88] Guldberg, C.M.; Waage, P., Studies Concerning Affinity, C. M. Forhandlinger Videnskabs-Selskabet i Christiana 35, 1864.
- [89] Hamadène, S.; Hassani M., *BSDEs with two reflecting barriers: the general result*, Probab. Theory Relat. Fields 132, pp. 237-264, 2005.
- [90] Hasty, J., Pradines; J., Dolnik, M.; Collins, J.J., Noise-based switches and amplifiers for gene expression, PNAS 97(5), 2075–2080, 2000.
- [91] Haussmann, U. G.; Pardoux, E., Stochastic variational inequalities of parabolic type, Applied Mathematics and Optimization, Volume 20, Issue 1, pp.163-192, 1989.
- [92] M.L.J. Hautus, Controllability and observability conditions of linear autonomous systems, Nederl. Akad. Wetensch. Proc. Ser. A 76, Indag. Math. 31, 443–448, 1969.
- [93] Hu, Y.; Tang, S., *Multi-dimensional BSDE with oblique reflection and optimal switching*, Probab. Theory and Related Fields, Volume 147, Issue 1-2, pp. 89-121, 2010.
- [94] Ikeda, N.; Watanabe, S., Stochastic differential equations and diffusion processes, North-Holland/Kodansha, 1981.
- [95] Jacob, B.; Zwart, H., Exact observability of diagonal systems with a finitedimensional output operator, Systems Control Lett. 43 (2), 101–109, 2001.
- [96] Jacob, B.; Partington, J.R., On controllability of diagonal systems with onedimensional input space, Systems Control Lett. 55 (4), 321–328, 2006.
- [97] Jacobsen, M., Point Process Theory and Applications. Marked Point and Piecewise Deterministic Processes, Birkhäuser Verlag GmbH, 2006.

- [98] Jakubowski, A., A non-Skorokhod topology on the Skorokhod space, Electron. J. Probab. 2 (4), pp. 1-21, 1997.
- [99] Karatzas, I.; Shreve, S., Brownian Motion and Stochastic Calculus, Springer-Verlag, 1988.
- [100] Kenmochi, N.; Kubo, M., Periodic stability of flow in partially saturated porous media, "Free Boundary Value Problems", Int. Ser. Numer. Math., 95, 127-152, 1990.
- [101] Kharroubi, I., Lim, T., Progressive enlargement of filtrations and backward stochastic differential equations with jumps, J. Theoret. Probab. 27(3), 683–724, 2014.
- [102] Klimsiak, T.; Rozkosz, A.; Słomiński, L., Reflected BSDEs in time-dependent convex regions, Stochastic Processes and their Applications 125, 571–596, 2015.
- [103] Kloeden, P.E.; Platen, E., Numerical Solution of Stochastic Differential Equations, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1992.
- [104] Krishna, S. ; Banerjee, B.; Ramakrishnan, T. V.; Shivashankar, G. V., Stochastic simulations of the origins and implications of long-tailed distributions in gene expression, Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 102(13):4771–4776, 2005.
- [105] Kruk, L., Optimal policies for *n*-dimensional singular stochastic control problems. I. The Skorokhod problem, SIAM J. Control Optim. 38, pp. 1603-1622, 2000.
- [106] Kubo, M., *Quasi-subdifferential operators and evolution equations,* Discrete and Continuous Dynamical Systems, pp. 447 456, November 2013.
- [107] Kubo, M.; Yamazaki, N., *Quasilinear parabolic variational inequalities with timedependent constraints*, Adv. Math. Sci. Appl., 15, 60-68, 2005.
- [108] Kubo, M.; Yamazaki, N., Elliptic-parabolic variational inequalities with time-dependent constraints, Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst., 19, 335-354, 2007.
- [109] Kubo, M.; Shirakawa, K.; Yamazaki, N., Variational inequalities for a system of ellipticparabolic equations, J. Math. Anal. Appl., 387, 490-511, 2012.
- [110] Kurtz, T.G.; Stockbridge, R.H., Existence of Markov controls and characterization of optimal Markov control, SIAM J. Control Optim. 36(2), 609–653, 1998.
- [111] McKean, H., A. Skorohod's stochastic integral equation for a reflecting barrier diffusion, J. Math. Kyoto Univ., Volume 3, Number 1, pp. 85-88, 1963.
- [112] Lasserre, J.B.; Henrion, D.; Prieur, C.; Trelat, E., *Nonlinear optimal control via occupational measures and LMI-Relaxations*, SIAM J. Control Optim. 47(4), 1643–1666, 2008.
- [113] LeJay, A., *BSDE driven by Dirichlet process and semi-linear parabolic PDE. Application to homogenization*, Stochastic Processes and Their Applications (1), pp. 1-39, 2002.
- [114] Lepingle, D., *Euler scheme for reflected stochastic differential equations*, Mathematics and Computers in Simulation, 38, pp. 119 126, 1995.
- [115] Liang, G; Lyons, T.; Qian, Z., *Backward stochastic dynamics on a filtered probability space*, The Annals of Probability, Vol. 39, No. 4, pp. 1422–1448, 2011.
- [116] Lions, J.L., *Quelques méthodes de résolution des problèmes aux limites non linéaires*, Dunod and Gauthier-Villars, 1969.
- [117] Lions, P.L.; Sznitman, A., Stochastic differential equations with reflecting boundary conditions, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 37, no. 4, pp. 511-537, 1984.
- [118] Marino, A.; Saccon, C.; Tosques, M., Curves of maximal slope and parabolic variational inequalities on non convex constraints, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa, Serie IV, Vol. XVI, Fasc. 2, pp. 281–330, 1989c

- [119] Marino, A.; Tosques, M., Some Variational Problems with Lack of Convexity in Methods of Nonconvex Analysis, Proceedings from CIME, Varenna 1989 (A. Cellina, ed.), Springer, Berlin, 1990.
- [120] Maticiuc, L.; Răşcanu, A., *Backward stochastic generalized variational inequality*, Applied analysis and differential equations, pp. 217-226, World Sci. Publ., Hackensack, NJ, 2007.
- [121] Maticiuc, L.; Răşcanu, A., A stochastic approach to a multivalued Dirichlet-Neumann problem, Stochastic Processes and their Applications 120, pp. 777-800, 2010.
- [122] Maticiuc, L.; Răşcanu, A., *Backward Stochastic Variational Inequalities on Random Interval*, Bernoulli, no. 2, pp.1166–1199, 2015.
- [123] Maticiuc, L.; Rotenstein, E., Numerical Schemes for Multivalued Backward Stochastic Differential System, Cent. Eur. J. Math. (current name Open Math.), 10(2), pp. 693-702, 2012.
- [124] Maticiuc, L.; Rotenstein, E., Anticipated backward stochastic variational inequalities with generalized reflection, Stoch. Dyn., Vol. 18, No. 2, article ID: 1850008, pages: 1-21, 2018.
- [125] Maticiuc, L.; Pardoux, E.; Răşcanu, A.; Zălinescu, A., Viscosity solutions for systems of parabolic variational inequalities, Bernoulli Volume 16, Number 1, pp. 258-273, 2010.
- [126] Menaldi, J. L., *Stochastic variational inequality for reflected diffusion*, Indiana University Mathematics Journal, 32, pp. 733 744, 1983.
- [127] Métivier, M., Stochastic partial differential equations in infinite dimensional spaces, Publications of the Scuola Normale Superiore, 1988.
- [128] Oksendal, B.; Sulem, A.; Zhang, T., Optimal control of stochastic delay equations and timeadvanced backward stochastic differential equations, Advances in Applied Probability, vol. 43, 572–596, 2011.
- [129] Papalini, F., Nonlinear evolution equations without convexity, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 193, pp. 406–418, 1995.
- [130] Pardoux, E., Equations and Dérivées Partielles Stochastiques Non Linéaires Monotones, Thèse, Paris Sud-Orsay, 1975; http://www.cmi.univ-mrs.fr/~pardoux/Pardoux_these.pdf
- [131] Pardoux, E., BSDEs, weak convergence and homogenization of semilinear PDEs, Nonlinear Analysis, Differential Equations and Control, NATO Science Series Volume 528, pp 503-549, 1999.
- [132] Pardoux, E.; Peng, S., Solution of a Backward Stochastic Differential Equation, Systems and Control Letters, 14, pp. 55-61, 1990.
- [133] Pardoux, E.; Peng, S., *Backward SDE's and quasilinear parabolic PDE's*, Stochastic PDE and Their Applications, LNCIS 176, Springer, pp. 200-217, 1992.
- [134] Pardoux, E.; Răşcanu, A., Backward stochastic differential equations with subdifferential operator and related variational inequalities, Stochastic Processes and Their Applications, vol. 76, no. 2, pp. 191-215, 1998.
- [135] Pardoux, E.; Răşcanu, A., Backward stochastic variational inequalities, Stochastics Stochastics Rep., 67(3-4), pp. 159-167, 1999.
- [136] Pardoux, E.; Răşcanu, A., *Stochastic differential equations, Backward SDEs, Partial differential equations*, Stochastic Modelling and Applied Probability, Vol. 69, XVII, Springer, 2014.
- [137] Păstrăvanu, O.; Matcovschi, M.-H., *Linear time-variant systems: Lyapunov functions and invariant sets defined by Hölder norms*, J. Franklin Inst. 347, pp. 627–640, 2010.

- [138] S. Peng, Backward stochastic differential equation and exact controllability of stochastic control systems, Progr. Natur. Sci. (English Ed.) 4, 274–284, 1994.
- [139] Peng, S.; Yang, Z., Anticipated backward stochastic differential equations, The Annals of Probability, vol. 37, no. 3, pp. 877–902, 2009.
- [140] Poliquin, R.A.; Rockafellar, R.T.; Thibault, L., *Local differentiability of distance functions*, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 352 (11), pp. 5231–5249, 2000.
- [141] Ramanan, K.; Reiman, M. I., *The heavy traffic limit of an unbalanced generalized processor sharing model*, Ann. Appl. Probab. 18, pp. 22-58, 2008.
- [142] Ramasubramanian, S., An insurance network: Nash equilibrium, Insurance Math. Econom. 38, pp. 374-390, 2006.
- [143] Răşcanu, A., *Existence for a class of stochastic parabolic variational inequalities*, Stochastics 5, no. 3, pp. 201-239, 1981.
- [144] Răşcanu, A., *Parabolic stochastic obstacle problem*, Nonlinear Analysis: Theory, Methods & Applications, no. 1, 11(1), pp.71-83, 1987.
- [145] Răşcanu, A., Deterministic and stochastic differential equations in Hilbert spaces involving multivalued maximal monotone operators, Panamer. Math. J. 6, no. 3, pp. 83-119, 1996.
- [146] Răşcanu, A.; Rotenstein. E., *The Fitzpatrick function a bridge between convex analysis and multivalued stochastic differential equations*, J. Convex Anal., no. 18, no. 1, pp. 105-138, 2011.
- [147] Răşcanu, A.; Rotenstein, E., A non-convex setup for multivalued differential equations driven by oblique subgradients, Nonlinear Anal.-Theor., Volume 111 (December), pp. 82-104, 2014.
- [148] Răşcanu, A.; Rotenstein, E., Obstacle problems for parabolic SDEs with Hölder continuous diffusion: from weak to strong solutions, J. Math. Anal. Appl., Volume 450, Issue 1 (June, 1), pp. 647–669, 2017.
- [149] Rossi, R.; Savaré, G., Existence and approximation results for gradient flows, Atti Accad. Naz. Lincei Rendl. Cl. Sci. Fis. Mat. Natur., IX. Ser., Mat. Appl., 15 (3-4), pp. 183–196, 2004.
- [150] Rossi, R.; Savaré, G., Gradient Flows of Non Convex Functionals in Hilbert Spaces and Applications, ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var., 12 (3), pp. 564–614, 2006.
- [151] Rotenstein, E., A multi-dimensional FBSDE with quadratic generator and its applications in option pricing and hedging, An.St. Univ. Ovidius Constanța, Vol. 23(2), pp. 213-222, 2015.
- [152] Rotenstein, E., Parabolic variational inequalities with generalized reflecting directions, Open Math. (formely Cent. Eur. J. Math.) 13, pp. 860–867, 2015.
- [153] Rozkosz, A.; Słomiński, L., On stability and existence of solutions of SDEs with reflection at the boundary, Stochastic Processes Appl. 68, No.2, pp. 285-302, 1997.
- [154] Russell, D.; Weiss, G., A general necessary condition for exact observability, SIAM J. Control Optim. 32 (1), 1–23, 1984.
- [155] Saisho, Y., Stochastic differential equations for multidimensional domain with reflecting boundary, Probab. Theory Related Fields 74, pp. 455-477, 1987.
- [156] Saisho, Y., A model of the random motion of mutually reflecting molecules in \mathbb{R}^d , Kumamoto J. Math. 7, pp. 95-123, 1994.
- [157] Sandeep Krishna; Bidisha Banerjee; T.V. Ramakrishnan; G.V. Shivashankar, Stochastic simulations of the origins and implications of long-tailed distributions in gene expression, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 102 (13), 4771–4776, 2005.

- [158] Schmidt, E.J.P.G. ; Stern, R.J., Invariance theory for infinite dimensional linear control systems, Appl. Math. Optim. 6 (2)113–122, 1980.
- [159] Sirbu, M.; Tessitore, G., Null controllability of an infinite dimensional SDE with state- and control-dependent noise, Systems Control Lett. 44 (5), 385–394, 2001.
- [160] Skorohod, A., *Stochastic equations for diffusion processes in a bounded region*, Veroyatnost. i Primenen. no. 6, pp. 264-274, 1961; no. 7, pp. 3-23, 1962.
- [161] Słomiński, L., On existence, uniqueness and stability of solutions of multidimensional SDE's with reflecting boundary conditions, Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré, Probab. Stat. 29, No.2, pp. 163-198, 1993.
- [162] Slominski, L., On approximation of solutions of multidimensional SDE's with reflecting boundary conditions, Stochastic Processes and their Applications, 50, pp. 179 219, 1994.
- [163] Soner, H. M.; Shreve, S. E., Regularity of the value function for a two-dimensional singular stochastic control problem, SIAM J. Control Optim. 27, pp. 876-907, 1989.
- [164] Stockbridge, R.H., *Time-average control of a martingale problem. Existence of a stationary solution*, Ann. Probab. 18, 190–205, 1990.
- [165] Tanaka, H., Stochastic Differential Equations with Reflecting Boundary Condition in Convex Regions, Hiroshima Math. J., pp. 163-177, 1979.
- [166] Tang, S.J., Li, X.J., Necessary conditions for optimal control of stochastic systems with random jumps, SIAM J. Control Optim. 32(5), 1447–1475, 1994.
- [167] Thibault, L., *Sweeping process with regular and nonregular sets.*, J. Differential Equation 193, pp. 1–26, 2003.
- [168] Viot, M., Solutions faibles d'équations aux dérivées partielles stochastiques nonlinéaires, Thèse, 1976.
- [169] Xia, J., Backward stochastic differential equation with random measures, Acta Math. Appl. Sinica (English Ser) 16(3), 225–234, 2000.
- [170] Xu, X., Necessary and sufficient condition for the comparison theorem of multidimensional anticipated backward stochastic differential equations, Science China Mathematics, vol. 54, No. 2, pp. 301–310, 2011.
- [171] Xu, X., Reflected solutions of generalized anticipated BSDEs and application to reflected BSDEs with functional barrier, Statistics and Probability Letters 82, pp. 1185–1192, 2012.
- [172] Yang, Z.; Elliott, R., Some properties of generalized anticipated backward stochastic differential equations, Electronic Communications in Probability 18, no. 63, pp. 1–10, 2013.
- [173] Yin, G.G.; Zhang, Q., Continuous-Time Markov Chains and Applications. A Singular Perturbation Approach, Springer, New York, 1997.
- [174] Yu, Z., The stochastic maximum principle for optimal control problems of delay systems involving continuous and impulse controls, Automatica 48, pp. 2420–2432, 2012.
- [175] Zhang, J., Some fine properties of backward stochastic differential equations, Ph.D. Thesis, Purdue University, 2001.
- [176] Zhang, J., A numerical scheme for BSDEs, Annals of Applied Probability, 14, pp. 459 488, 2004.
- [177] Wua, H.; Wang, W.; Ren, J., Anticipated backward stochastic differential equations with non-Lipschitz coefficients, Statistics and Probability Letters 82, pp. 672–682, 2012.